The Monocytic Leukemia Zinc Finger Protein MOZ and its Related Factor MORF

Nadine Pelletier

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

© Nadine Pelletier, January 2004

Division of Experimental Medicine Department of Medicine McGill University Montreal, Quebec, Canada



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 0-612-98346-3 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 0-612-98346-3

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.



Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant. Ce quí a été sera; ce quí s'est fait se fera; il n'y a rien de nouveau sous le soleil. Y a-t-il une chose dont on dise: "Vois, c'est du nouveau?" - cette chose existait déjà aux siècles qui nous ont précédés.

L'Écclésíaste I, 9-10.

Abstract

Regulation of chromatin structure involves histone modifications such as acetylation. Since 1996, the identification and characterization of histone acetyltransferases have had tremendous impact on our understanding of the molecular mechanisms related to eukaryotic gene regulation and human diseases associated with abnormal chromatin functions. The MYST family of histone acetyltransferases is very interesting because of their various biological functions. In agreement with the correlation between aberrant histone acetylation and cancer, the MYST family proteins MOZ and MORF are linked to leukemogenesis.

Identification and characterization of a gene encoding a novel histone acetyltransferase were the goals of this thesis project. Human MORF gene was cloned and the encoded protein, MORF, was shown to be very similar to MOZ. Biochemical studies demonstrated that both MOZ and MORF possess intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activities. The amino- and carboxy-terminal regions of MOZ and MORF contain transcriptional repression and activation domains, respectively.

Runx2, an osteoblast-specific transcription factor, binds to the activation domains of MOZ and MORF and thus recruits them to the osteocalcin promoter for transcriptional activation. TAZ, a WW-domain transcriptional coactivator of Runx2, potentiates the transcriptional activation of the osteocalcin promoter by MOZ and Runx2. Interestingly, treatment of cells with PMA enhances the synergy between MOZ and TAZ in activating the osteocalcin promoter. Consistent with this, PMA treatment strengthens the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ. This study, therefore, identified the histone acetyltransferase MORF and demonstrated that MOZ and MORF are transcriptional coactivators, thus providing new insights into how histone acetyltransferases are implicated in cell differentiation and leukemogenesis.

Résumé

La structure chromatidienne est régulée par différentes modifications posttraductionnelles des histones, comme l'acétylation. Depuis 1996, l'identification et la caractérisation d'histones acétyltransférases nous ont permis de mieux comprendre la régulation des gènes et les maladies associées au dérèglement de la fonction chromatidienne. La famille MYST d'histones acétyltransférases est très importante, car différentes fonctions biologiques ont été attribuées à ses membres. Une protéine de la famille MYST, MOZ, est une cible importante dans les processus oncogéniques. Des études ont aussi révélé une corrélation entre l'acétylation aberrante des histones et le développement de cancers.

Cette thèse rapporte l'identification et la caractérisation d'une nouvelle histone acétyltransférase: MORF. Le clonage du gène humain MORF que nous avons effectué nous a permis d'observer une ressemblance au gène MOZ. Nos études biochimiques ont aussi démontré que MOZ et MORF sont des histones acétyltransférases. Les extrémités amino et carboxyl-terminales de MOZ et MORF répriment et activent la transcription, respectivement.

Le facteur de la transcription Runx2 joue un rôle crucial dans la différenciation des cellules ostéoblastiques. Nous avons trouvé que les régions activatrices de MOZ et MORF lient Runx2 et augmentent l'activité transcriptionelle de ce dernier au promoteur du gène ostéocalcine. TAZ, un coactivateur de Runx2, stimule davantage l'activité transcriptionelle de MOZ et Runx2 au promoteur ostéocalcine. Il est d'intérêt de noter le fait que la stimulation de cellules avec du PMA augmente la synergie transcriptionelle observée par MOZ, TAZ et Runx2 au promoteur ostéocalcine. De plus, la stimulation des cellules avec du PMA augmente considérablement l'interaction de Runx2 à MOZ et TAZ.

Ces résultats nous renseignent sur de nouvelles fonctions biologiques attribuées à MOZ et à MORF, et comment ces protéines sont impliquées dans le développement de la leucémie et dans la différentiation ostéoblastique.

Acknowledgements

In a Ph.D. thesis the first thanks usually goes to the research director. For the present thesis, this first place is genuinely deserved by my research director – Dr. Xiang-Jiao Yang. Indeed, I feel indebted to him to have been my scientific mentor; from teaching me the way to resolve the numerous problems and discrepancies which constitute the daily task of a researcher, to assessing and orienting a project in its entirety. This was possible through his exceptional availability, and his care to steadily assist me. His qualities went beyond Science, as he never asked from others what he did not do himself. For all this, I am thankful to you Xiang-Jiao.

I would like to thank Dr. Nathalie Champagne and Miss Siew-Lee Goh for the help they provided me during my experimental work. I highly appreciated their efforts and collaboration which allowed me to obtain important results.

My gratitude is extended to Mr. Nick Bertos, whose expertise with computers made him not only a precious asset for our group, but also an irreplaceable help for the editing and presentation of so many documents, including the present thesis.

Preface

The Guidelines for Thesis preparation issued by The Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research at McGill University reads as follows:

"Candidates have the opinion of including, as part of the thesis, the text of one or more papers submitted, or to be submitted, for publication, or the clearly duplicated text (not the reprints) of one or more published papers. These texts must conform to the "Guidelines for Thesis Preparation" with respect to font size, line spacing and margin sizes and must be bound together as an integral part of the thesis.

The thesis must be more than a collection of manuscripts. All components must be integrated into a cohesive unit with a logical progression from one chapter to the next. In order to ensure that the thesis has continuity, connecting texts that provide logical bridges between the different papers are mandatory.

In addition to the manuscripts, the thesis must include the following: (a) a table of contents, (b) and abstract in English and French, (c) an introduction which clearly states the rational and objectives of the research, (d) a comprehensive review of the literature (in addition to that covered in the introduction to each paper), (e) a final conclusion and summary.

As manuscripts for publication are frequently very concise documents, where appropriate, additional material must be provided (e.g., in appendices) in sufficient detail to allow a clear and precise judgment to be made of the importance and originality of the research reported in the thesis.

In general, when co-authored papers are included in a thesis, the candidate must have made a substantial contribution to all papers included in the thesis. In addition, the candidate is required to make an explicit statement in the thesis as to who contributed to such work and to what extent. This statement should appear in a single section entitled "Contributions of Authors" as a preface to the thesis. The supervisor must attest to the accuracy of this statement at the doctoral oral defense. Since the task of the examiners is made more difficult in these cases, it is in the candidate's interest to clearly specify the responsibilities of all the authors of the coauthored papers. When previously published copyright material is presented in a thesis, the candidate must include signed waivers from the co-authors and publishers and submit these to the Thesis Office with the final deposition, if not submitted previously."

I have chosen to write my thesis according to the guidelines, with two published papers and one to be submitted manuscript. The thesis is organized in seven chapters: (I) Literature review, (II - IV) Manuscripts with its own abstract, introduction, materials and methods, results, and discussion, (V) General discussion, and (VI) contribution to original research.

Publications arising from the work of this thesis

Publications directly related to the thesis project:

1. Champagne N§, Bertos NR§, **Pelletier N**§, Wang AH, Vezmar M, Yang Y, Heng HH, and Yang XJ. (1999) Identification of a human histone acetyltransferase related to monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein. *J.Biol. Chem.* 274: 28528-28536.

§ The authors contributed equally to this work

2. Champagne N, **Pelletier N**, and Yang XJ. (2001) The monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein MOZ is a histone acetyltransferase. *Oncogene* 20: 404-409.

3. **Pelletier N**, Champagne N, Stifani S, and Yang XJ. (2002) MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runt-domain transcription factor Runx2. *Oncogene* 21: 2729-2740.

4. **Pelletier N**, Champagne N, Lim H, and Yang XJ. (2003) Expression, purification, and analysis of MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases. *Methods* 31:24-32.

5. **Pelletier N**, Goh SL, Miao D, Champagne N, Goltzman D, and Yang XJ. (2003) Signal-dependent regulation of Runx2 transcriptional activity by MOZ and the WWdomain coactivator TAZ. (to be submitted)

6. Biggs JR, Zhang Y, **Pelletier N**, Yang XJ, Kraft AS. (2003) The regulation of AML1c transcriptional activity by phosphorylation. (submitted to Mol. Cell. Biol.)

Other publications:

1. Wang AH, Bertos NR, Vezmar M, **Pelletier N**, Crosato M, Heng HH, Th'ng J, Han J, and Yang XJ. (1999) HDAC4, a human histone deacetylase related to yeast HDA1, is a transcriptional corepressor. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 19: 7816-7827.

2. Fernandes I, Bastien Y, Wai T, Nygard K, Lin R, Cormier O, Lee HS, Eng F, Bertos NR, **Pelletier N**, Mader S, Han VKM, Yang XJ, White JH. (2003) Ligand-dependent nuclear receptor corepressor LCoR functions by histone deacetylase-dependent and-independent mechanisms. *Mol. Cell* 11:139-150.

Contributions of Authors

<u>1. Identification of a human histone acetyltransferase related to monocytic leukemia</u> <u>zinc finger protein.</u>

Bertos NR:

He performed some HAT assays.

Champagne N:

She did reporter gene assays and cloned several domains of MORF.

Heng HH:

He performed fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) assay.

Wang AH and Yang Y:

They constructed several mutants of MORF.

2. MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runt-domain transcription factor Runx2.

Champagne N:

She performed some of the reporter gene assays.

<u>3. Signal-dependent regulation of Runx2 transcriptional activity by MOZ and the WW-domain coactivator TAZ.</u>

Champagne N:

She initially identified the synergistic activity between MOZ, TAZ and Cbfa1. Also, she cloned different MOZ domains in vectors required for reporter gene assays and immunoprecipitations.

Goh SL:

She performed some of the reporter assays.

Table of Contents

......

Abstracti
Résuméii
Acknowledgementsv
Prefacev
Publications Arising from the Work of this Thesisvi
Contributions of Authorsviii
Table of Contentsix
List of Figures and Tablesxii
Chapter I. Literature Review
1. Chromatin structure2
2. Regulation of the chromatin structure
2.1 ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling7
2.2 Post-translational modifications of histones10
2.2.1 Histone acetylation10
2.2.2 Histone phosphorylation12
2.2.3 Histone methylation15
2.2.4 Histone ubiquitination20
2.2.5 Histone ADP-ribosylation
2.2.6 Histone sumoylation22
2.3 The histone code hypothesis
3. Histone deacetylases and acetyltransferases
3.1 Histone deacetylases25
3.1.1 Class I histone deacetylases
3.1.2 Class IIa histone deacetylases
3.1.3 Class IIb histone deacetylases
3.1.4 Class III histone deacetylases
3.2 Histone acetyltransferases

	3.2.1 The MYST family	31
	3.3 Regulation of histone acetyltransferase	41
	3.4 HATs and cancer	42
4.	The Runx family of transcription factors	43
	4.1 Runx1, a key regulator for hematopoietic cells differentiation	44
	4.2 Runx2, an osteoblast-specific regulator	45
	4.3 Runx3 is a tumor suppressor for gastric cancer	49
5.	Rationale for the thesis project	50
6.	References	53

Chapter II. Identification of a human histone acetyltranferase related to monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein......90

Abstract	91
Introduction	92
Materials and Methods	93
Results and Discussion	98
Conclusion	106
Acknowledgements	108
References	109
Figures	114

Preface	
Abstract	
Introduction	131
Results	134
Discussion	142
Materials and Methods	147

Acknowledgements	149
References	150
Figures	

Chapter IV. Signal-dependent regulation of Runx2 transcriptional activity by Me	OZ
and the WW-domain coactivator TAZ1	170

Preface	171
Abstract	
Introduction	173
Materials and Methods	176
Results	178
Discussion	
References	

Chapter V. General discussion......203

1. MOZ and MORF are coactivators with histone acetyltransferases activity204
2. The Runx proteins are targets of MOZ and MORF209
3. Signal-dependent regulation of Runx2 transcriptional activity by MOZ
and TAZ21
4. Do MOZ and MORF have redundant functions?
5. References

Chapter VI. Contribution to	original research	
-----------------------------	-------------------	--

····.

List of Figures and Tables

Chapter I Literature Review

بد مغد بن

Figure 1. Levels of chromatin packing	3
Figure 2. The nucleosome structure	5
Figure 3. ATP-dependent chromatin-remodeling factors	8
Figure 4. Histone acetylation1	1
Figure 5. Potential sites of post-translational modifications of histone H3 and	
H4 tails10	6
Table 1. Roles of histone H3 and H4 modifications 1'	7
Figure 6. The histone code hypothesis24	4
Figure 7. The MYST proteins	2
Table 2. Summary of known and putative HATs	3
Figure 8. Signaling pathways involved in Runx2 regulation47	7

Chapter II Identification of a human histone acetyltransferase related to monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein

Figure 1. Primary structure of MORF and its isoforms	114
Figure 2. Analysis of the MORF gene	116
Figure 3. HAT activity of full-length MORF	118
Figure 4. Characterization of the HAT domain of MORF	120
Figure 5. Identification of lysine residues of histone H4 acetylated by	
MORF fragments	122
Figure 6. Mapping of the activation and repression domains of MORF	124
Figure 7. Expression of MORF Gal4-fusion proteins	126

Chapter III MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runtdomain transcription factor Runx2

Figure 1. Schematic illustration of chromosomal abnormalities associated	
with MOZ and MORF	156
Figure 2. Interaction of MORF with Runx2	.158
Figure 3. Mapping the MORF-binding sites of Runx2	160
Figure 4. Acetylation of Runx2 by MORF	162
Figure 5. Activation of Runx2-dependent transcription by the SM domains	
of MORF and MOZ	.164
Figure 6. Role of endogenous MORF in Runx2-dependent transcription	.166
Figure 7. Effect of Runx2 on the transcriptional activation potential of MORF	.168

Chapter IV Signal-dependent regulation of Runx2 transcriptional activity by MOZ and the WW-domain coactivator TAZ

Figure 1. MOZ and TAZ are coactivators for Runx219) 3
Figure 2. PMA stimulates the interaction between MOZ and Runx219	95
Figure 3. PMA stimulates the interaction between TAZ and Runx2	97
Figure 4. The phosphorylation state of Runx1 is important for its interaction	
With MOZ19	9 9
Figure 5. PMA enhances the synergistic effect of MOZ, TAZ and Runx220)1

Chapter V General discussion

· ----

يسمع

Figure 1. Shematic representation of MOZ and MORF histone	
acetyltransferases	207
Figure 2. Model for Osteocalcin gene activation	

CHAPTER I

LITERATURE REVIEW



1. Chromatin Structure

An eukaryotic cell contains different compartments with specialized functions, one of which is the nucleus occupying about 10% of the total cell volume. The nucleus is delimited by a nuclear envelope formed by two concentric membranes. These membranes are punctured at intervals by nuclear pores that permit the shuttling of molecules to and from the cytoplasm. The nucleus contains the genetic information distributed into 24 pairs of chromosomes which are themselves composed of very long DNA molecules and associated proteins involved in the structure of the chromosomes or in the transmission of the genetic information to the next cell generation. The DNA molecules contain all the information to make thousands of different proteins and RNA molecules. Each cell type expresses only a subset of its genes and thus, different types of cells arise.

Chromosomes are composed of two types of domains, euchromatin and heterochromatin. Euchromatic domains are accessible to DNA binding factors (e.g. transcription factors) and are transcriptionally active portions of the genome. Heterochromatic domains, in contrast, are generally inaccessible to transcription factors and are transcriptionally silent. Large blocks of heterochromatin surround functional chromosome structures such as centromeres and telomeres.

Eukaryotic cells contain from 10 million to 100 billion DNA base pairs in a nucleus just a few microns in diameter. The DNA molecules that comprise the human genome would span almost 2 meters in length if they were laid end to end (Alberts et al., 1998). Nuclear DNA is not an open structure, but is highly packaged by the histone proteins into a hierarchical structure called the chromatin (Figure 1). The folding of



Figure 1. Levels of chromatin packing. This schematic drawing shows some of the chromatin packing thought to give rise to the highly condensed mitotic chromosome. Adapted from Alberts et al., 1998, Essential Cell Biology, Garland Publishing Inc.

naked DNA into nucleosomes is the best understood level of packing. During interphase, the chromatin is maintained in a state that is more compact than a simple extended chain of nucleosomes called "beads-on-a-string". Often this chromatin is visible by electron microscopy as dispersed or clustered fibers called the 30 nm chromatin fiber (Harrington, 1985). By stabilizing nucleosomes, the linker histone H1 plays an important role in maintaining the 30 nm fiber structure (Shen, 1995; Thoma, 1979). When a cell enters mitosis, the chromatin fiber undergoes additional levels of compaction, yielding the chromosome structure (Adolph, 1981). This highly organized chromatin packaging permits the DNA in chromatin to be compacted over 10,000 fold compared to its unfolded form. Also, the degree of chromatin folding directly influences cellular functions such as transcription, replication, recombination and repair.

The fundamental repeating unit of the chromatin is the nucleosome (Finch, 1977; Kornberg, 1974). The nucleosome core particle, linker DNA and histone H1 make up the complete nucleosome. The nucleosome core particle consists of 146 base pairs of DNA wrapped almost twice around an octamer of histones (Luger et al., 1997; Wolffe and Hayes, 1999). Histone proteins fall into five classes: H1, H2A, H2B, H3 and H4, which are derive from their amino acid composition and sequence (Johns, 1967). Histones are extremely conserved during evolution, suggesting they play an extremely vital role in DNA packaging. Each nucleosome core contains two copies of each histone H2A, H2B, H3 and H4. The crystal structure of the nucleosome has given tremendous details on the three-dimensional structures of each histone in a nucleosomal context (Luger et al., 1997) (Figure 2A). Each core histone contains two separate functional domains, a histone fold domain sufficient for both histone-histone and histone-DNA contacts within the



Figure 2. The nucleosome structure.

- (A) Crystal structure of the nucleosome core particle. Adapted from Luger et al., 1997, Nature 389:251-260.
- (B) Model of a nucleosome and post-translational modifications within the histone tail domains. Each nucleosome consists of 146 bp of DNA and 8 histones: two copies of each H2A, H2B, H3 and H4. Sites of acetylation on lysines are indicated by an asterisk. Also, sites of methylation (M), phosphorylation (P), ribosylation (R) and ubiquitination (U) are also indicated. Adapted from Wolffe & Hayes, 1999, Nucl. Acids Res. 27:711-720.

nucleosome, and the amino-terminal tail domain that is subject to a wide variety of covalent modifications that can directly influence the degree of compaction of the DNA (Figure 2B). These histone tails appear to emanate from the nucleosome and are positioned to associate with linker DNA residing between nucleosome or with adjacent nucleosome. Post-translational modifications of histone tails such as acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, ADP-ribosylation and ubiquitination influence chromatin folding.

2. Regulation of the chromatin structure

It has become clear that chromatin not only packages DNA, but also regulates DNA accessibility through covalent modifications. The cell uses sophisticated chromatin-remodeling factors to open up the tight DNA-chromatin structure locally at sites of transcription, replication, recombination and repair. The level of chromatin compaction determines if a gene is active for expression. Open chromatin permits the access of transcription factors to their *cis*-regulatory elements, while condensed chromatin causes inaccessibility for the transcription factors to bind DNA. Histone variants, like H2A.Z, are also very important in keeping chromatin open (Meneghini et al., 2003). Modification of the chromatin structure occurs by two mechanisms. The first one involves ATP-hydrolyzing enzymes that can remodel the nucleosomal patterning along the chromatin fiber (Becker, 2002b). The second mechanism includes a set of enzymes that are able to modify histone covalently at specific residues located mainly in their amino-terminal and carboxy-terminal domains (Berger, 2002). Such modifications

include acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, ADP-ribosylation and ubiquitination. Other then histone modifications, DNA methylation also plays an important role in chromatin structure. Methylated cytosines bind MeCP2 (<u>methyl-CpG-binding domain</u> protein) proteins that recruit histone modifying enzymes like histone deacetylases and methylases (Bird, 2002; Fuks et al., 2003).

2.1 ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling

ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling factors identified so far are multisubunit complexes that contain an ATPase subunit, which belongs to the Swi2/Snf2 ATPase superfamily (Eisen, 1995). Based on the sequence similarity of their ATPase subunit, there are four different subfamilies of ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complexes: SWI/SNF, ISWI, CHD and INO80 (Figure 3A). ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complexes use the energy of ATP hydrolysis to transiently disrupt the histone-DNA interactions (Becker, 2002b). Their action increases the accessibility of nucleosomal DNA to transcription factors by relocating histone octamers to adjacent DNA segments (sliding), and/or by displacing histone octamers to a different DNA segment (Becker, 2002a). In addition to their similarity to DNA helicase, the ATPase subunits of ATPdependent chromatin remodeling complexes contain other conserved motifs: the bromodomain in the SWI/SNF (switching/sucrose non-fermenting) subfamily, the SANT (swi3, ada2, N-CoR and TFIIIB) domain in the ISWI subfamily, and a chromodomain and a putative DNA-binding domain in the CHD subfamily (Figure 3A). These motifs provide information about how ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complexes are targeted to different chromatin regions. For example, the bromodomain that is present in



B

Inactive (closed)



Figure 3. ATP-dependent chromatin-remodeling factors.

- (A) Structures of ATPase subunits. Different motifs found in ATPase subunits are shown; ATPase domains (red), bromodomain (purple), SANT (blue), chromodomain (gray) and a putative DNA-binding domain (green).
- (B) The *in vivo* roles of ATP-dependent chromatin-remodeling factors. ATP-dependent chromatin-remodeling factors have been proposed to be involved in the formation of both active and inactive chromatin structures *in vivo*. Adapted from *Tsukiyama*, 2002, *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 3:422-429.

a large number of transcriptional regulatory complexes, such as the SWI/SNF ATPase subunit Swi2p, was shown to interact with acetylated histones (Dhalluin et al., 1999; Winston and Allis, 1999).

It has been shown that transcriptional activators directly recruit ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling factors to target genes to activate transcription. In the case of the yeast SWI/SNF complex, the purified complex has been shown to directly interact with a variety of transcription activators, including yeast GCN4, SWI5 and GAL4-VP16 (Krebs, 2000; Natarajan et al., 1999; Neely et al., 1999; Yudkovsky et al., 1999). The direct recruitment of chromatin remodeling complexes by gene-specific transcription activators is not unique to the yeast enzymes. For examples, the human SWI/SNF complex interacts with the transcription factors c-Myc, C/EBPβ, MyoD and EKLF (Cheng, 1999; De La Serna, 2001; Kadam, 2000; Kowenz-Leutz, 1999).

Interestingly, there is growing evidence to support a role for ATP-dependent remodeling complexes in the repression of transcription (Tyler and Kadonaga, 1999). For example, the CHD subfamily can be found in complexes containing histone deacetylase activities (Vignali et al., 2000). In mammalian cells, it was shown that the Sin3 co-repressor and histone deacetylase proteins co-purified with the SWI/SNF complex (Sif et al., 2001). One possible mechanism to explain the role of SWI/SNF complex in both transcriptional activation and repression might be that this complex alters the nucleosome position and/or the nucleosome structure to either increase or decrease accessibility of the DNA to either activators or repressors (Figure 3B) (Tsukiyama, 2002).

2.2 Post-translational modifications of histones

By using the energy from ATP hydrolysis, ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complex modulates chromatin structure in a noncovalent manner. The chromatin structure can also be regulated by covalent modifications of histones. The aminoterminal and carboxy-terminal tails of each core histone are subject to post-translational modifications such as acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, ADP-ribosylation and ubiquitination. These covalent modifications on the amino-terminal tails function as master on/off swiches that determine whether a gene is active or not. Such modifications play a major role in regulating transcription, replication, recombination and repair.

2.2.1 Histone acetylation

Among the well-known covalent modifications of core histones, the acetylation of lysine residues has attracted the most attention and has been correlated to transcriptional activation (Allfrey et al., 1964; Grunstein, 1997a; Workman and Kingston, 1998). Acetylation of lysine residues is a reversible reaction that is controlled by the opposed actions of histone acetyltransferase (HAT) and histone deacetylase (HDAC) enzymes (Figure 4A). HATs catalyse the transfer of the acetyl moiety from acetyl-coenzyme A to the ε -amino groups of specific lysine residues within the amino-terminal tails of histones, whereas HDACs reverse the process by removing the acetyl group from acetyl lysine residues. The mechanisms by which histone acetylation affects chromatin structure are not yet clear but different models have been proposed and studied. The first model suggests that acetylation of histone tails reduces their positive charge and their affinity for DNA, which overall destabilizes the nucleosome structure (Figure 4B)



Figure 4. Histone acetylation.

- (A) Acetylation and deacetylation of the lysine residue. Histone acetylation is catalysed by histone acetyltransferase and histone deacetylation is catalysed by histone deacetylase.
- (B) Consequences of acetylating histone in a nucleosomal context. Acetylation of the lysine residues at the amino terminal region of histone proteins removes positive charges, thereby reducing the affinity between histones and DNA.

(Ausio and van Holde, 1986; Simpson, 1978). Interestingly, this destabilization of the nucleosomal structure has been shown to increase the *in vitro* binding of transcription factors to DNA contained within the nucleosome, which was otherwise suppressed by the histone tails (Lee et al., 1993; Vettese-Dadey et al., 1996). An alternative model is that acetylation of histone might be very important in the packaging of the nucleosomal array into the 30nm chromatin fiber leading to a more open and permissive chromatin environment for transcription (Garcia-Ramirez et al., 1995; Tse et al., 1998). Another function of acetylated histone tails is to act as direct interaction sites for regulatory protein complexes. The unacetylated tails of histories H3 and H4 have been shown to bind the yeast Sir3p/Sir4p and Tup1p transcriptional repressors (Edmondson et al., 1996; Hecht et al., 1995), the Drosophila polycomb repressor (Breiling et al., 1999), and the mammalian transducin-like enhancer of split repressor (Palaparti et al., 1997). An interesting finding revealed that the bromodomains can bind acetylated lysine residues within histone tails and these motifs are found in a number of transcriptional regulatory complexes, including the TAFII250 subunit of TFIID, the Gcn5p subunit of SAGA, and the Swi2p subunit of SWI/SNF (Dhalluin et al., 1999; Hassan et al., 2002; Ornaghi et al., 1999; Winston and Allis, 1999). Thus, the unacetylated tails of histone may provide interaction sites for transcriptional repressors, while the acetylated tails may provide interaction sites for activating complexes.

2.2.2 Histone phosphorylation

Eukaryotic cells possess mechanisms for condensing and decondensing chromatin structure. Chromatin condensation is observed during mitosis, whereas chromatin relaxing is observed during interphase and is necessary for transcription, replication, recombination and repair. The phosphorylation of histones H1 and H3 tails has been associated with both condensed and relaxed chromatin.

During mitosis, it has been observed that Ser10 and more recently Ser28 of histone H3 are highly phosphorylated on condensed chromosomes (Goto et al., 1999; Hendzel et al., 1997; Wei et al., 1998; Wei et al., 1999). Mitotic phosphorylation of histone H3 Ser10 is mediated by members of the Aurora kinase family such as the Ipl1 kinase in yeast and nematodes (Hsu et al., 2000), Aurora B in Drosophila (Giet and Glover, 2001) and Aurora A and B kinases in mammals (Crosio et al., 2002). Aurora B is also important in mitotic Ser28 phosphorylation (Goto et al., 2002). Different models have been proposed to explain the role of histone H3 phosphorylation during mitosis. The first model is based on the hypothesis that phosphorylation of histone H3 tail affects histone H3/DNA interactions (Sauve et al., 1999). UV crosslinking experiments indicated that, in interphase, the histone H3 tail is bound to DNA, but this interaction is reduced in mitosis when all histone H3 are phosphorylated (Sauve et al., 1999). Because the phosphorylation of histone H3 at Ser10 weakens histone tail/DNA interactions, this favors DNA-polyamine binding. Polyamines neutralize the negative charge of DNA, thus decreasing repulsion between nucleosomes and allowing the formation of condensed chromatin. The second model is based on the idea that condensation factors are recruited to the chromosomes through direct interactions with phosphorylated histone H3 tails (Cheung et al., 2000a; Wei et al., 1999).

During interphase, histone H3 phosphorylation is associated with transcriptional activation of immediate-early genes, such as c-fos and c-jun (Chadee et al., 1999; Cheung

et al., 2000b; Clayton et al., 2000). Recently, it was demonstrated that MSK1/2 kinases mediated the mitogen and stress-induced phosphorylation of histone H3 at Ser10 and Ser28 in mouse embryonic fibroblasts (Soloaga et al., 2003). In yeast, the Snf1 kinase has been identified as an H3 kinase responsible for the inducible histone H3 phosphorylation observed at the activated INO1 gene in response to inositol deprivation (Lo et al., 2001). Two reports have revealed a new function of IKK- α kinase in response to extracellular cytokine proteins such as TNF α (Anest et al., 2003; Yamamoto et al., 2003). The authors have demonstrated a nuclear accumulation of IKK- α and its recruitment to promoter regions regulated by NF- κ B after cytokine exposure. Interestingly, IKK- α can promote phosphorylation of histone H3 at Ser10 *in vitro* and the subsequent acetylation of histone H3 at Lys14. These results demonstrated that IKK- α could be the kinase that regulates the cytokine-induced phosphorylation of histone H3.

Interestingly, it seems that histone H3 phosphorylation at Ser10 is dependent on other post-translational modifications. For example, acetylation of Lys9 or Lys14 influences Ser10 phosphorylation. The histone H3 tail is a better substrate for Ser10 kinase when Lys9 or Lys14 is acetylated but not when Lys9 is methylated (Clements et al., 2003; Rea et al., 2000). Also, peptides that mimic the histone H3 tail and carry a phospho-Ser10 are better substrates for histone acetyltransferases that target Lys14 (Cheung et al., 2000b; Lo et al., 2000).

Histone H1 is viewed as a general repressor of transcription because it promotes higher order structures in which potential DNA binding sites are rendered inaccessible. Histone H1 plays an important role in maintaining the 30 nm fiber structure and at metaphase, chromatin compaction has been correlated with its phosphorylation and dephosphorylation (Allan et al., 1986; Roth and Allis, 1992; Thoma, 1979). Phosphorylation of histone H1 by cdk2 kinase at the MMTV promoter was demonstrated to be associated with glucocorticoid receptor-mediated chromatin remodeling (Bhattacharjee et al., 2001). Further evidence has confirmed that histone H1 is specifically phosphorylated and depleted from the MMTV promoter during activation (Bhattacharjee et al., 2001; Koop et al., 2003).

2.2.3 Histone methylation

Five years ago, the identification and characterization of histone methyltransferases (HMTs) opened a new chapter in the studies of gene regulation (Chen et al., 1999; Rea et al., 2000). Histone methylation is catalysed by histone lysine methyltransferases (K-HMT) and histone arginine methyltransferases (R-HMT). All known HMTs utilize S-adenosylmethionine as the methyl group donor. To date, there are no reliable reports of a histone demethylase, so it seems that histone methylation is a relatively stable chromatin mark that can only be lost by successive rounds of DNA replication or by replication-independent histone replacement. Alternatively, there may be demethylases yet to be identified.

Histone lysine methylation occurs on lysines 4, 9, 27, 36 and 79 in H3, and on position 20 in H4 (Figure 5) (Lachner et al., 2003). Methylation of histones can have multiple effects on chromatin function, depending on the specificity of the lysine residue and the level of modification (either mono-, di-, or tri-methylation) (Table 1) (Jaskelioff and Peterson, 2003). For instance, H3-K4 and H3-K9 di-methylation, and H3-K27 trimethylation are both associated with gene silencing and heterochromatin formation





Figure 5. Potential sites of post-translational modifications of histone H3 and H4 tails. Many modification patterns have been linked to biological outcomes (see Table 1). AC, acetylation; Me, methylation; P, phosphorylation. Adapted from *Jaskelioff & Peterson, 2003, Nat. Cell Biol. 5:395-399.*

Site	Enzyme	Function
Histone H3		
K4-Me	SET7/SET9 (Hs)	Transcriptional activation
	Set1 (Sc)	Gene silencing
K9-Ac	SRC1 (Mm)	Transcriptional activation
K9-Me	SUV39H1 (Hs)	Gene silencing
S10-P	MSK1/2 (<i>Mm</i>) &	Mitotic chromosome condensation &
	Aurora B (Sc)	Transcriptional activation of I.E.
		genes
K14-Ac	p300 & PCAF (<i>Hs</i>)	Transcriptional activation
R17-Me	CARM1 (Hs)	Transcriptional activation
R26-Me	CARM1 (Hs)	Transcriptional activation
K27-Me	EZH2 (Hs)	Transcriptional repression
S28-P	Aurora B (Hs)	Mitotic chromosome condensation
Histone H4		
R3-Me	PRMT1	Transcriptional activation
K20-Me	SET7/SET8 (Hs)	Gene silencing

Table 1. Roles of histone H3 and H4 modifications. Species abbreviations: *Hs*, *Homo sapiens*; *Mm*, *Mus musculus*; *Sc*, *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*.

17

(Briggs et al., 2001; Cao et al., 2002; Fischle et al., 2003; Lachner et al., 2001), whereas H3-K4 tri-methylation is associated with active chromatin (Bernstein et al., 2002; Santos-Rosa et al., 2002). Thus, it is clear that the specificity of lysine methylation, as well as the number of methyl groups attached to a particular lysine, can have distinct consequences on gene regulation.

There are four families of K-HMTs: SET1 (Su(var), $\underline{E}(z)$, Trithorax 1), SET2, SUV39 (suppressor of position effect variegation 3-9), and the RIZ (retinoblastomainteracting zinc finger) family (Kouzarides, 2002). The SET domain, a conserved signature motif that is crucial for catalytic activity, is present in all four families (Jenuwein, 2001).

Methylation of H3-K9 has recently attracted a great deal of experimental attention, mainly because of its association with gene silencing. The mammalian Suv39h enzymes and their *S. pombe* homologue, Clr4, were the first K-HMT identified (Rea et al., 2000). The *Drosophila* Su(var)3-9 and the *S. pombe* Clr4 K-HMTs catalyse the methylation of H3-K9 (Nakayama et al., 2001; Schotta et al., 2002). This modification of histone H3 creates a high-affinity binding site for the chromodomain present in the heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1) (Bannister et al., 2001). HP1 protein is a transcriptional repressor and was found to co-localize and interact with the K-HMT Suv39h at heterochromatic sites (Agaard et al., 1999). In yeast, it has been shown that the recruitment of HP1 to centromeric heterochromatin by Clr4 is necessary for gene silencing (Nakayama et al., 2001). Dosage compensation in female mammals involves the inactivation of one X chromosome (Avner and Heard, 2001). H3-K9 methylation is

associated with the inactive chromosome (Heard et al., 2001). This is another example of the importance of H3-K9 methylation in gene silencing.

Like acetylation, histone arginine methylation has been associated with transcriptional activation (Table 1) (Roth et al., 2001; Stallcup, 2001). Methylation of arginines occurs within the tails of histone H3 (R2, R17, R26) and H4 (R3) (Figure 5). Arginines can be either mono- or di-methylated (which can be asymmetric or symmetric). The arginine histone methyltransferase (R-HMT) family does not contain a SET domain, but has a highly conserved S-adenosyl methionine (SAM) binding site.

There are five known R-HMTs possessing highly conserved catalytic domains. PRMT1, PRMT3 and PRMT4/CARM1 enzymes catalyse the formation of asymmetric dimethylated arginine, whereas PRMT5 catalyses symmetric dimethylation (McBride and Silver, 2001). The PRMT2 protein has not yet been established as an enzyme but a recent study has demonstrated that PRMT2 is capable of binding S-adenosylmethionine (Qi et al., 2002). Post-translational modification of histones by R-HMTs has recently been implicated in a variety of cellular processes including nuclear receptor transcriptional regulation (McBride and Silver, 2001). PRMT1 is the first R-HMT identified and was shown to interact with the nuclear receptor co-activator SRC-2 and enhance nuclear receptor transactivation function possibly by methylating H4-R3 (Koh et al., 2001; Strahl et al., 2001; Wang et al., 2001). By yeast two-hybrid analysis, PRMT2 and PRMT4 were shown to interact specifically with the estrogen receptor alpha (ER α) and with the co-activator SRC-2, respectively (Chen et al., 1999; Qi et al., 2002). PRMT4 can methylate H3-R17 and H3-R26, and this methyltransferase activity is essential for its ability to act as a coactivator (Chen et al., 1999). Indeed, H3-R17 methylation is found to be enriched on hormone-responsive promoters after induction (Ma et al., 2001). Interestingly, PRMT4 acts synergistically with other co-activators, such as the acetyltransferases p300 and P/CAF, to stimulate transcription by nuclear receptors (Koh et al., 2002). This raises the possibility of a cross-talk between histone methylation and acetylation to stimulate transcription (Daujat et al., 2002).

2.2.4 Histone ubiquitination

While many functional and structural studies have focused on modifications such as acetylation, phosphorylation and methylation, few have focused their attention on ubiquitination. Histones H3, H1, H2A and H2B were shown to be ubiquitinated in vivo (Chen et al., 1998b; Nickel et al., 1989; Nickel and Davie, 1989; Pham and Sauer, 2000; Zhang, 2003). The most studied and the most ubiquitinated histories are H2A and H2B. Both histones are reversibly ubiquitinated at highly conserved lysines within their carboxy-terminal tails. In S. cerevisiae, H2B-K123 is a substrate for the Rad6 ubiquitin ligase (Robzyk et al., 2000). TAFII250, which is a subunit of the TFIID complex, has been shown to possess histone H1 ubiquitination activity (Pham and Sauer, 2000). This modification is critical to mitotic and meiotic growth. Experiments conducted so far have not clearly demonstrated the involvement of histone ubiquitination in gene regulation and chromatin structure (Kleinschmidt and Martinson, 1981). Different models have been proposed to explain how histone ubiquitination affects transcription (Zhang, 2003). First, histone ubiquitination may affect higher-order chromatin folding, thereby resulting in greater access of DNA to the transcription machinery. Second, histone ubiquitination could operate as a tagging mechanism for recognition by chromatin remodeling
complexes that could disrupt the chromatin structure. The third possibility is that histone ubiquitination affects transcription through its impact on other histone modifications, such as acetylation and methylation (Dover et al., 2002; Seigneurin-Berny et al., 2001; Sun and Allis, 2002).

2.2.5 Histone ADP-ribosylation

In the past decade, poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation has gained much more interest because of its newly discovered roles in DNA repair, DNA-damage signaling, genomic stability and transcriptional regulation (Burkle, 2001; Pleschke et al., 2000). Poly(ADPribose) polymerase-1 (PARP-1) is a nuclear chromatin-associated enzyme that catalyses the transfer of the ADP-ribose moiety of NAD to a variety of nuclear proteins (D'Amours et al., 1999). Poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation affects chromatin compaction and also has an impact on gene expression. Transcriptionally active regions of the chromatin are associated with PARP activity (Mullins et al., 1997). Indeed, poly(ADP-ribosyl)ated nucleosomes were associated with actively transcribed chromatin (Hough and Smulson, 1984). Poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation of chromatin proteins, such as histories, play a role in chromatin decondensation. Histones H1 and H2B are the main histones being poly(ADPribosyl)ated in vivo (Adamietz and Rudolph, 1984). Another piece of evidence demonstrating the importance of PARP-1 in gene regulation is that in PARP-1^{-/-} mice, the expression levels of histone acetyltransferases p300, CBP and PCAF were reduced, suggesting that PARP-1 is required for the proper expression of particular histone acetyltransferases (Ota et al., 2003). Genetic studies with Drosophila melanogaster showed that PARP is an essential gene required to organize chromatin throughout the life cycle (Tulin et al., 2002). Recently it was shown that PARP is required to produce normal-sized puffs, an expanded chromatin state (Tulin and Spradling, 2003). Such local loosening may facilitate transcription. This finding suggests that poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation affects chromatin structure and facilitates transcription.

2.2.6 Histone Sumoylation

Small ubiquitin-related modifiers (SUMO) are members of the ubiquitin-like protein family (Johnson and Gupta, 2001). Enzymes that covalently attach SUMO to target proteins are similar to the ones involved in ubiquitination. Several proteins have been found to be sumoylated, but unlike ubiquitination, sumoylation has not been linked to protein degradation (Nathan et al., 2003). Different functions have been associated with sumoylation, such as the regulation of protein-protein interaction, subcellular localization, inhibition of ubiquitin-mediated degradation and stimulation of transcriptional activity. In addition to all these biological functions, sumovation has been correlated with gene repression (Verger et al., 2003). Recently, it was demonstrated that histone H4 is sumoylated both in vitro and in vivo (Shiio and Eisenman, 2003). The biological function of histone H4 sumovlation has been associated with transcriptional repression because of the recruitment of the heterochromatin protein HP1y and the histone deacetylase HDAC1 (Shiio and Eisenman, 2003). This interesting finding suggests that sumoylation is another post-translational modification of histones and appears to govern chromatin structure and function to mediate gene repression and silencing.

2.3 The histone code hypothesis

Every cell from a multicellular organism carries the same set of genes. The defining patterns of gene expression are put in place and stabilized by epigenetic mechanisms during cellular differentiation. This gene expression pattern often persists through many cell generations and has been termed cellular memory or epigenetic code (Turner, 2003). In the recent years, it has become clear that chromatin is a central component of gene regulation and a carrier of epigenetic information (Turner, 2002). This information resides in the histone tail domains that are subject to different post-translational modifications leading to specific cellular activities. It has been suggested that a single or a combination of histone tail modifications form a code specifying chromatin structure and patterns of gene expression (Turner, 2002). To add further complexity, DNA methylation, in conjunction with the histone code, is very important for maintaining the epigenetic code (Turner, 2002). The pattern of histone modifications controls the association of specific proteins with chromatin leading directly or indirectly to changes in the functional state of the underlying DNA.

The histone code hypothesis relies on there being two groups of biochemical activities (Figure 6). The first group contains enzymes that "write" the code either by adding or removing modifications at specific target sites in the histone tail. Interestingly, multiple modifications can occur simultaneously within a single histone tail, and one modification can modulate another to mediate a variety of events. For example, H3-S10 phosphorylation stimulates H3-K9 and H3-K14 acetylation, leading to gene activation (Cheung et al., 2000b; Thomson et al., 2001; Zhang and Reinberg, 2001). Methylation of H4-R3 by PMRT1 facilitates the subsequent acetylation of H4-K8 and H4-K12 by p300,



Figure 6. The histone code hypothesis. The combination of posttranslational modifications of the histone H3 tail constitute a code that defines transcriptional states. The code is set by chromatin remodeling enzymes and read by nonhistone proteins that bind specifically to modify histone. Lysines (K) and arginines (R) that can be methylated are shown in blue, lysines that can be acetylated are in red, and the serine (S) that can be phosphorylated is in green. Lysine 9 can either be acetylated or methylated and is blocked in violet. Methylation of K4 by Set9 blocks chromatin remodeling/deacetylation by NuRD complex and methylation of K9 by SUV39. Methylation of K9 by SUV39 is also prevented when K9 is acetylated, S10 is phosphorylated or K14 is acetylated. The methylation of K9 is favored when the K9 and K14 are deacetylated by HDAC. Adapted from *Turner*, 2002, Cell 111:285-291.

and consequently, activates transcription (Wang et al., 2001). Methylation of H3-K4 by Set9 blocks chromatin remodeling/deacetylation and methylation of H3-K9 by SUV39H (Nishioka et al., 2002) (Figure 6). Interestingly, modification of one histone can affect that of another present on the same nucleosome. Ubiquitination of H2B-K123 by Rad6 ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme regulates H3-K4 methylation and transcriptional silencing in yeast (Sun and Allis, 2002). The second group of biochemical activities is composed of proteins that "read" the code and mediate subsequent functional effects. Several protein modules are capable of interacting with specifically modified histone tails. The bromodomains, found in chromatin modifying complexes, have been shown to interact with acetylated lysine residues (Dhalluin et al., 1999; Hassan et al., 2002; Jacobson et al., 2000). The chromodomain of HP1 binds specifically to H3-K9 methylated by the K-HMT SUV39H enzyme (Bannister et al., 2001; Lachner et al., 2001). Recently, the chromodomain of the drosophila polycomb protein was shown to bind H3-K26 methylated and to be essential for maintaining the silencing of homeotic genes during development (Min et al., 2003).

3. Histone deacetylases and acetyltransferases

3.1 Histone deacetylases

Structural changes in chromatin play an important role in the control of gene expression and are governed by complexes that remodel chromatin and by enzymes that post-translationally modify histone. All core histones are reversibly acetylated at multiple sites within their amino-terminal tails. Hyperacetylated histones are generally found in transcriptionally active genes and hypoacetylated histones in silent regions, such as heterochromatin. The level of histone acetylation is regulated by competing activities between histone acetyltransferases and histone deacetylases. So far, eighteen human genes encoding HDACs have been identified. These can be classified into three distinct families based on their sequence homology to three Saccharomyces cerevisiae histone deacetylases. The class I HDACs (HDAC1, 2, 3, and 8) are most closely related to the yeast transcriptional regulator Rpd3 (reduced potassium dependency 3) (Buggy et al., 2000; Dangond et al., 1998; Taunton et al., 1996). Class II HDACs share domains similarity to the yeast deacetylase Hda1 (histone deacetylase 1) and can be subdivided into two subclasses, class IIa (HDAC4, 5, 7, 9 and its splice variant MITR (MEF2 interacting transcriptional repressor) (Fischle et al., 2001; Sparrow et al., 1999; Wang et al., 1999; Wu et al., 2001; Zhou et al., 2001) and class IIb (HDAC6 and 10) (Kao et al., 2002; Verdel et al., 2000). Finally, the class III HDACs (SIRT1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6 and 7) were identified on the basis of sequence similarity with Sir2 (silencing information regulator <u>2</u>), a yeast transcriptional repressor that requires the cofactor NAD⁺ for its deacetylase activity (Landry et al., 2000; Smith et al., 2000b). Recently, a new member of the HDAC family, HDAC11, has been identified, (Gao et al., 2002). No classification of HDAC11 could be made because its overall sequence similarity to class I/II and III is too low.

3.1.1 Class I histone deacetylases

Class I HDACs have been well studied. They all have ubiquitous tissue expression and, except for HDAC3, which is found both in the nucleus and in the cytoplasm, localization of class I HDACs is nuclear (Yang et al., 2002). HDACs are

Chapter I - Literature Review

usually embedded in large multimolecular complexes required for their enzymatic activities (Guenther et al., 2001). Three protein complexes have been characterized that contain both HDAC1 and HDAC2: Sin3 (Hassig et al., 1997), NuRD (<u>nucleosome remodeling and deacetylating</u>) (Tong et al., 1998) and Co-REST (<u>co</u>repressor to the transcription factor <u>REST</u>) (Humphrey et al., 2001). HDAC3 appears to be functionally distinct from HDAC1 and HDAC2. Biochemical studies have demonstrated that HDAC3 is a subunit of stable complexes containing nuclear receptor corepressors SMRT (<u>silencing mediator for retinoic acid and thyroid hormone receptors</u>) and N-CoR (<u>nuclear receptor <u>co-repressor</u>) (Guenther et al., 2000; Li et al., 2000). Both SMRT and N-CoR function as cofactors for HDAC3 enzymatic activity (Guenther et al., 2001). It is now well known that class I HDACs are recruited to promoters by transcription factors for transcriptional repression or gene silencing (Luo et al., 1998; Yang et al., 1996).</u>

3.1.2 Class IIa histone deacetylases

Whereas most class I HDACs are ubiquitously expressed, the class IIa HDACs are expressed in a restricted number of cell types. HDAC4, HDAC5 and HDAC9 show highest expression in heart, skeletal muscle and brain (Grozinger et al., 1999; Wang et al., 1999; Zhou et al., 2001), whereas highest expression of HDAC7 is in heart and lung tissues (Fischle et al., 2001). All class IIa HDACs shuttle between the nucleus and the cytoplasm (Dressel et al., 2001; Grozinger and Schreiber, 2000; Kao et al., 2002; McKinsey et al., 2000a; Miska et al., 1999; Wang et al., 2000; Zhao et al., 2001). This nucleocytoplasmic shuttling is mediated by their association with 14-3-3 proteins, which mask their nuclear localization signal and regulate their subcellular localization

(Grozinger and Schreiber, 2000; Kao et al., 2002; Wang et al., 2000). Class IIa HDACs are also found in large multisubunit complexes associated with the corepressors CtBP (E1A C-terminal binding protein), SMRT, N-CoR and B-CoR (Bcl-6-interacting corepressor) (Huang et al., 2000; Kao et al., 2000; Lemercier et al., 2002; Zhang et al., 2001). Class IIa HDACs are recruited to specific promoters through their interaction with the MEF2 (myocyte enhancer-binding factor 2) transcription factors family (Wang and Yang, 2001). The MEF2 family of transcription factors is one of the major targets of class IIa HDACs and are important regulators in myogenesis (Black and Olson, 1998). Class IIa HDACs inhibit myogenesis by binding to MEF2 at several promoters critical for the muscle differentiation program (Lu et al., 2000; McKinsey et al., 2001). Activation of the CaMK (Ca²⁺/calmodulin dependent protein kinase) signaling pathway overcomes the HDAC-mediated repression of muscle-specific genes expression and induces the myogenic program (Lu et al., 2000; McKinsey et al., 2000b). Phosphorylation of class IIa HDACs by CaMK triggers their dissociation with MEF2, promotes their association with 14-3-3 proteins, and finally, their transport to the cytoplasm. These observations suggest that class IIa HDACs are the master group of regulators of myocyte development. Bound to MEF2 proteins, they play a critical role in repressing myogenic genes until the appropriate myogenic differentiation signal is delivered.

3.1.3 Class IIb histone deacetylases

Class IIb HDACs are characterized by duplicated HDAC domains. This duplication is partial in the case of HDAC10 in which the carboxy-terminal catalytic

domain lacks the active pocket residues required for enzymatic activity (Kao et al., 2002; Tong et al., 2002). Class IIb HDACs show some degree of tissue-specific gene expression. HDAC6 is predominantly expressed in testis (Seigneurin-Berny et al., 2001; Verdel and Khochbin, 1999), and HDAC10 is expressed in liver, spleen and kidney (Fischer et al., 2002; Kao et al., 2002; Tong et al., 2002). Analysis of the catalytic activity of the two separate HDAC domains of HDAC6 by site-directed mutagenesis suggested that the two domains might function independently (Grozinger et al., 1999); however, separation of the two domains results in loss of enzymatic activity (W. Fischle and E. Verdin, unpublished). HDAC6 shuttles between the nucleus and the cytoplasm. In the absence of a stimulus, HDAC6 is localized to the cytoplasm, but cell-cycle arrest is associated with the partial translocation of the protein to the nucleus (Verdel et al., 2000). HDAC10 is primarily cytoplasmic but shows significant nuclear staining in several cell lines (Fischer et al., 2002; Guardiola and Yao, 2002; Tong et al., 2002). Interestingly, HDAC6 was shown to co-localize with and deacetylate α -tubulin, thus playing a major role in microtubule dynamics and functions (Hubbert et al., 2002; Matsuyama et al., 2002).

3.1.4 Class III histone deacetylases

Class III HDACs are composed of seven members of SIRT. These sirtuins (Sir2like proteins) deacetylate core histones in an NAD⁺-dependent manner (Imai et al., 2000). The best-characterized sirtuin is yeast Sir2, which is important for mediating silencing of telomeres, mating-type loci and ribosomal DNA loci (Gartenberg, 2000). Both Sir2 and SIRT1 are localized to the nucleus. SIRT1 has been shown to deacetylate p53 and attenuate its transcriptional activity (Vaziri et al., 2001). Overall, the cellular function of mammalian sirtuins has not been so well studied.

3.2 Histone acetyltransferases

Four decades ago it was proposed that acetylation of histones within chromatin is correlated with gene regulation (Allfrey et al., 1964). A major breakthrough in understanding the mechanism of histone acetylation came with the cloning of a histone acetyltransferase (HAT) enzyme from Tetrahymena thermophila as a homologue of the previously identified Gcn5 transcriptional coactivator from yeast (Brownell et al., 1996). This finding suggested that targeting HATs by transcriptional activators is responsible for enrichment of acetylated histones in active chromatin. In general, HAT activity has been grouped into two general classes based upon nuclear (type A) or cytoplasmic (type B) origin. Type B HATs have been linked to histone deposition during replication and type A HATs linked to transcription (Brownell and Allis, 1996). The primary targets of HAT enzyme are the *\varepsilon*-amino groups of specific lysine residues on the amino-terminal tails of the histone proteins (Wolffe, 1998). Two theories on how histone acetylation might facilitate transcription have been proposed. The first one predicts that acetylation affects transcription by neutralizing the positive charge of histones, which weakens histone-DNA and internucleosomal contacts, reducing chromatin compaction (Workman and Kingston, 1998). This allows transcriptional activators to access DNA more easily. The second theory proposed that covalent modification of histones provides an epigenetic marker for gene expression (Strahl and Allis, 2000). For example, acetyl-lysines on histone tails provide recognition sites for factors involved in either activation or repression of transcription.

The HAT enzymes are divided into five families, including the GNAT (<u>G</u>cn5 <u>N</u>-related <u>a</u>cetyl<u>t</u>ransferase) family, the MYST (<u>M</u>OZ, <u>Y</u>bf2/Sas3, <u>S</u>as2 and <u>T</u>ip60)-related HATs, p300/CBP HATs, the general transcription factor TAFII250 family, and the nuclear hormone-related HATs (Table 2). Sequence analysis of these HATs revealed that they show high sequence similarity within families but poor sequence similarity between families (Kuo and Allis, 1998). Since my thesis focuses on two MYST members, I will discuss this family in detail.

3.2.1 The MYST family

MYST family members are involved in a wide range of cellular functions (Table 2 and Figure 7A) (Utley and Cote, 2003). The MYST domain, or the catalytic domain, is a region of homology well conserved among all family members. This region includes the acetyl-CoA binding motif as well as a C_2HC zinc finger that is very important for HAT activity (Akhtar and Becker, 2001; Takechi and Nakayama, 1999; Yan et al., 2000). The divergence within the amino- and carboxy-terminal regions of the MYST family members may contribute to their substrate specificity (Yan et al., 2000). Well characterized yeast, drosophila and human MYST proteins are described below.



Figure 7. The MYST proteins.

- (A) Alignment of conserved MYST domain proteins. Structural domains are illustrated and defined in the legend.
- (B) Schematic representations of chromosomal abnormalities associated with MOZ. The breakpoints are indicated by arrows, and numbers at their ends represent the amino acid positions. Structural domains of MOZ are labeled as follows: H15, linker histones H1- and H5-like module; PHD, plant homeodomain zinc fingers; MYST, MYST acētyltransferase domain; ED, Glu/Asp-rich acidic regions; S, Ser-rich domain; PQ, Pro/Gln-stretch; and M, Meth-rich domain.

HAT family	Organisms	Complex(es)	Function(s)
GNAT			
Hat1	Yeast to human	HAT1B	Histone deposition
Gen5	Yeast to human	SAGA, ADA, A2	Coactivator
PCAF	Human, mouse	PCAF	Coactivator
Elp3	Yeast	elongator	Transcription elongation
Hpa2	Yeast		
MYST			
Sas2	Yeast	SASI	Silencing
Sas3	Yeast	NuA3	Silencing
Esa1	Yeast	NuA4	Cell cycle progression,
			DNA repair
MOF	Drosophila	MSL	Dosage compensation
Enok	Drosophila	n.d.	Brain development
Chameau	Drosophila	n.d.	Silencing
Tip60	Human	Tip60	DNA repair, apoptosis,
			coactivator, corepressor
HBO1	Human	ORC	Replication
MOZ	Human	n.d.	Coactivator
MORF	Human	n.d.	Coactivator
p300/CBP			
p300	Yeast to human		Coactivator
CBP	Yeast to human		Coactivator
Basal			
transcription			
factors			
TAFII250	Yeast to human	TFIID	TBP-associated factor
TFIIIC	human	TFIIIC	RNA polymerase III
			transcription initiation
Nutl	Yeast	mediator	Transcription initiation
Nuclear			
receptors			
coactivators		-	
SRC-1	Human, mouse	n.d.	Nuclear receptor
			coactivators
ACTR	Human, mouse	n.d.	Nuclear receptor
			coactivators
TIF2	Human, mouse	n.d.	Nuclear receptor
			coactivators

Table 2. Summary of known and putative HATs. n.d., not determined.

Yeast MYST proteins

SAS2

Sas2 (something about silencing) was identified in Saccharomyces cerevisiae in two genetic screens for genes involved in transcriptional silencing (Ehrenhofer-Murray et al., 1997; Reifsnyder et al., 1996). These genetic experiments showed that Sas2 has opposite regulatory effects, depending on the silenced locus. Sas2 mutants are defective in silencing at telomeres and HML locus in sir1 mutant cells, but display improved silencing at a mutated HMR locus and at rDNA (Ehrenhofer-Murray et al., 1997; Meijsing and Ehrenhofer-Murray, 2001; Reifsnyder et al., 1996). Biochemical studies have indicated that Sas2 is part of the SAS-I complex (Meijsing and Ehrenhofer-Murray, 2001; Osada et al., 2001). This complex contains the proteins Sas4, Sas5, and Cac1, the largest subunit of the chromatin assembly factor CAF-I, and the nucleosome assembly factor Asf1. Mutations in the acetyl-CoA binding motif of Sas2 were shown to disrupt its ability to mediate HML and telomere silencing, suggesting that the HAT activity of Sas2 is important in mediating silencing (Osada et al., 2001). Recently, it was shown that recombinant Sas2 has HAT activity that absolutely requires Sas4 and is stimulated by Sas5 (Sutton et al., 2003). The recombinant SAS complex (Sas2, Sas4 and Sas5) from Escherichia coli, acetylates H4K16 and H3K14, but interestingly, the yeast native SAS-I complex was unable to acetylate nucleosomal histories (Sutton et al., 2003). This finding suggests the possibility that the SAS-I complex may acetylate free histones prior to their deposition onto DNA by Asf1 or CAF-I. Sas2 was shown to block the spreading of silencing from telomere regions mediated by the deacetylase Sir2 (Kimura et al., 2002; Suka et al., 2002). Heterochromatin formation at telomeres is mediated by Sir2, a H4K16 deacetylase that promotes Sir protein interaction with hypoacetylated histones H3 and H4 (Grunstein, 1997b). Sas2 opposed deacetylation by Sir2 at telomeric regions by acetylating H4K16 to prevent telomeric heterochromatin from spreading into adjacent telomeric regions (Kimura et al., 2002; Suka et al., 2002).

Sas3

Sas3 was isolated as a gene related to Sas2 and involved in HML silencing (Ehrenhofer-Murray et al., 1997; Reifsnyder et al., 1996). However, Sas3 does not contribute to telomere silencing (Reifsnyder et al., 1996). Sas3 was shown to be the catalytic HAT subunit of the NuA3 (Nucleosomal Acetyltransferase of histone H3) complex (John et al., 2000). This complex primarily acetylates histone H3 on nucleosomal template, and this activity requires the zinc finger region found in the MYST domain of Sas3 (Howe et al., 2001; John et al., 2000; Takechi and Nakayama, 1999). Sas3 mediates interaction of the NuA3 complex with Spt16, a component of the yeast CP (Cdc68/Pob3) and mammalian FACT (facilitates chromatin transcription) involved in transcription elongation and DNA replication (Brewster et al., 1998; Orphanides et al., 1998). This interaction suggests that the NuA3 complex might function in concert with FACT-CP to stimulate transcription or replication by coupling its acetyltransferase activity.

Esa1

Esal (essential sas-related acetyltransferase 1) was first identified as a HAT that is essential for growth in yeast (Clarke et al., 1999; Smith et al., 1998). Esal is part of

the NuA4 (<u>Nucleosomal Acetyltransferase of histone H4</u>) complex, which acetylates primarily nucleosomal histone H4 (Allard et al., 1999). The NuA4 complex contains eleven subunits, including Esa1, which are essential for yeast growth (Allard et al., 1999; Choy et al., 2001; Eisen et al., 2001; Galarneau et al., 2000; Loewith et al., 2000). The Esa1 chromodomain is also essential for yeast viability (Yan et al., 2000). Esa1 is targeted to a small subset of promoters in an activator-specific manner. For examples, Esa1 is recruited to ribosomal protein and to PHO5 promoters (Reid et al., 2000; Vogelauer et al., 2000). Recently, it was demonstrated in budding yeast that the NuA4 complex is recruited specifically to DNA double-strand breaks via one of its subunits, Arp4, which binds histone H4 tails (Bird et al., 2002). This piece of data shows the importance of histone tail acetylation in DNA repair.

Drosophila MYST proteins

MOF

Dosage compensation ensures that males with a single X chromosome have the same amount of X-linked gene products as females with two X chromosomes (Muller, 1932). Acetylation of lysine 16 on histone H4 is a hallmark of dosage compensation (Smith et al., 2000a). MOF (males absent on the first) has been demonstrated to acetylate H4K16 and to be required for dosage compensation in male flies (Akhtar and Becker, 2000). MOF is part of a complex containing six gene products: MSL1 (male-specific lethal 1), MSL2, MSL3, MLE (maleless), roX1 (RNA on the X1) and roX2 non-coding RNAs (Gu et al., 1998; Gu et al., 2000; Smith et al., 2000a). This complex binds the X chromosome at numerous sites and results in a significant increase of acetylated H4K16

(Smith et al., 2000a). Mutation in any protein member of the MSL complex causes malespecific lethality and lack of enrichment of H4K16 acetylation or of the MSL complex itself on the male X chromosome (Hilfiker et al., 1997). MOF was shown to activate transcription when fused to a Gal4 DNA binding domain and this activation requires an intact acetyl-CoA binding region (Akhtar and Becker, 2000).

Enok

Enok (<u>enok</u>i mushroom) encodes a putative histone acetyltransferase of the MYST family and is essential for normal development of the mushroom bodies, centers for olfactory learning and memory in *Drosophila* (Scott et al., 2001). A single amino acid change in the zinc finger motif of the putative HAT domain creates the same phenotype as the full gene deletion (Scott et al., 2001). This study has demonstrated an important function of acetylation in *Drosophila* brain development.

Chameau

Recombinant chameau was shown to acetylate histone *in vitro* (Grienenberger et al., 2002). Chameau suppresses PEV (position effect variagation) and is required for mediating HOX gene silencing by the Polycomb group proteins (Grienenberger et al., 2002). The acetyltransferase activity of chameau is required for these processes, since a mutation in the catalytic domain no longer rescues PEV modification (Grienenberger et al., 2002). Interestingly, like SAS2 and SAS3, chameau links histone acetylation to gene silencing.

Human MYST proteins

TIP60

Yeast two-hybrid analysis has identified Tip60 (Tat interactive protein 60kDa) as an interaction partner for HIV1-Tat protein. It was later identified as a histone acetyltransferase (Kamine et al., 1996; Yamamoto and Horikoshi, 1997). Recently, it was shown that Tip60 histone acetyltransferase activity is controlled by phosphorylation by the cyclin B/Cdc2 complex (Lemercier et al., 2003). Interestingly, the HIV1-Tat protein inhibits Tip60 histone acetyltransferase activity and also abolishes the transactivation of the Mn-dependent superoxide dismutase (Mn-SOD) gene, which is activated by Tip60 (Creaven et al., 1999). These data suggest that by interacting with Tip60, Tat hinders the expression of cellular genes, such as Mn-SOD, that normally interferes with the efficient replication of HIV1 virus. Tip60 was also shown to interact with class I nuclear hormone receptors and potentiates their transactivation activity in a ligand-dependent manner (Brady et al., 1999; Gaughan et al., 2001). In addition to its histone acetyltransferase activity, Tip60 is part of a complex consisting of fourteen subunits of which some display ATPase, DNA helicase and DNA binding activities (Ikura et al., 2000). Ectopic expression of Tip60 lacking histone acetyltransferase activity resulted in cells defective in double-strand DNA break repair and loss of apoptotic competence (Ikura et al., 2000). These results suggest that histone acetylation is linked to important biological processes such as DNA repair and apoptosis. Recently, Tip60 has been demonstrated to be implicated in Alzheimer's disease by forming a complex with the cytoplasmic tail of APP (amyloid- β precursor protein) protein and the nuclear adaptor protein Fe65 to stimulate transcription (Cao and Sudhof, 2001). The interaction with APP and Fe65 and

consequently transcription activation requires intact Tip60 MYST domain (Cao and Sudhof, 2001). Numerous proteins (HIV1 Tat, interleukin-9 receptor, androgen receptor, Fe65, endothelin receptor A, cytosolic phospholipase A2, E26 transforming-specific leukaemia gene TEL) have been shown to interact with Tip60 in two-hybrid screens (Brady et al., 1999; Cao and Sudhof, 2001; Kamine et al., 1996; Lee et al., 2001; Nordentoft and Jorgensen, 2003; Sheridan et al., 2001; Sliva et al., 1999). Tip60 has also been implicated in negative regulation of gene expression by binding to CREB and STAT3 transcription factors and TEL protein (Gavaravarapu and Kamine, 2000; Nordentoft and Jorgensen, 2003; Xiao et al., 2003). So, depending on the signaling pathway, Tip60 can either be a coactivator through its interaction with nuclear hormone receptor or a corepressor by associating with CREB.

HB01

The origin recognition complex (ORC), the minichromosome maintenance (MCM) proteins and the Cdc6 protein play important roles in eukaryotic DNA replication by binding at replication origins (Bell and Stillman, 1992; Cocker et al., 1996; Diffley, 1996). HBO1 (<u>h</u>istone acetyltransferase <u>b</u>ound to <u>QRC 1</u>) has been shown to possess intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity and interact with the largest subunit of ORC, ORC1, and to MCM2 protein (Burke et al., 2001; Iizuka and Stillman, 1999). These results suggest a role of histone acetylation by HBO1 in the process of DNA replication (Iizuka and Stillman, 1999). Like Tip60, HBO1 was shown to interact with the androgen receptor (AR) (Sharma et al., 2000). The interaction between HBO1 and AR was

enhanced in the presence of dihydrotestosterone both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Unlike Tip60, HBO1 represses AR-mediated transcription (Sharma et al., 2000).

MOZ

MOZ was identified as a gene associated with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) (Borrow et al., 1996). The chromosomal translocation t(8:16)(p11;p13) results in in frame fusion of the CBP gene at 16p13 to the MOZ gene at 8p11. The breakpoint occurs at MOZ codon 1547 and CBP codon 266 (Borrow et al., 1996; Panagopoulos et al., 2000) (Figure 7B). The p300 gene, a homologue of the CBP gene, was also observed to be fused to MOZ gene in AML (Chaffanet et al., 2000; Kitabayashi et al., 2001b). Because the product of t(8:16)(p11;p13) contains two acetyltransferase domains, it raises the possibility that the MOZ-CBP fusion protein could mediate leukemogenesis via aberrant chromatin acetylation and thus alterations in gene expression. Another abnormality associated with AML is inv(8)(p11q13), which fuses MOZ and the nuclear receptor transcriptional coactivator TIF2 (Aguiar et al., 1997; Carapeti et al., 1998; Carapeti et al., 1999; Liang et al., 1998) (Figure 6B). MOZ-TIF2 retains the histone acetyltransferase domains of both proteins and also the CBP binding domain of TIF2. Again, recruitment of CBP by MOZ-TIF2 to promoters could result in abnormal histone acetylation and promote cancer.

3.3 Regulation of histone acetyltransferases

The regulation of HATs is a field that has not been extensively explored. Recently, several papers have shed light on the mechanisms by which mammalian cells control HAT activity.

One mechanism involved in regulating HAT activity is to regulate their stability. Tip60 is required for DNA repair and apoptosis following irradiation of human cells (Ikura et al., 2000). Recently, it was shown that DNA damage induces a signaling pathway leading to Tip60 accumulation. Interestingly, the ubiquitin ligase, Mdm2, interacts with Tip60 and induces its ubiquitination and proteasome-dependent degradation (Legube et al., 2002). These results suggest that Tip60 intracellular levels are highly controlled in cells in part by modulating the protein stability.

Post-translational modification is another regulating mechanism for HATs. Phosphorylation of CBP by cyclin E/cyclin-dependent kinase 2 stimulates its HAT activity and is important for the progression to S phase (Ait-Si-Ali et al., 1998). Signaling via Ca²⁺/calmodulin dependent kinase IV (CaMKIV) has been shown to activate CBP-dependent transcription (Hu et al., 1999). Recently, it was demonstrated that phosphorylation of CBP by CaMKIV is responsible for CREB/CBP-dependent activation of neural cells genes (Impey et al., 2002). Steroid hormones regulate expression of target genes by binding their corresponding nuclear receptors. Binding of the ligand to the nuclear receptor favors the recruitment of the coactivators CBP, CARM1 and GRIP-1. Methylation of CBP by the histone methyltransferase CARM1 outside its KIX domain plays a critical role in GRIP-1-dependent transcriptional activation and hormone-induced gene activation (Chevillard-Briet et al., 2002). Interestingly, methylation of the CBP KIX domain by CARM1 blocks CREB activation by disabling its interaction with CBP (Xu et al., 2001). Thus, CARM1 is a direct positive activator for nuclear receptors, but an indirect modulator by inhibition of the CREB-dependent pathway.

The activity of HAT can also be modulated through the recruitment of HDACs. For example, the recruitment of the histone deacetylase HDAC6 by sumoylated p300 mediates transcriptional repression (Girdwood et al., 2003). Some complexes containing both HAT and HDAC activities have been characterized (Yamagoe et al., 2003).

3.4 HAT and cancer

Alteration in chromatin remodeling by improper targeting of HATs or HDACs to certain loci, functional inactivation of HATs, and overexpression of HDACs can induce tumorigenesis (Jacobson and Pillus, 1999).

Inactivation of HAT activity due to gene mutations or the inhibitory action of viral proteins is associated with cancer. For example, functional mutations in one CBP allele are associated with Rubinstein-Taybi syndrome, a condition that predisposes to cancer (Kalkhoven et al., 2003). Missense mutations and loss of heterozygosity at the p300 locus are associated with colorectal and breast cancers (Giles et al., 1998). The interaction between oncogenic viral proteins, such as the adenovirus E1A and the SV40 T-antigen, with p300, CBP and PCAF antagonizes the normal expression of cellular genes. This can be explained by the fact that oncogenic viral proteins can either inhibit the HAT activity or the interaction between coactivators and transcription factors like p53 (Goodman and Smolik, 2000). CBP, p300 and PCAF are associated with p53-mediated

transcription. Inhibition of coactivator function through mutation or binding of oncogenic viral proteins can inhibit p53-mediated apoptosis or cell growth arrest (Groosman, 2001).

Several HAT-associated chromosomal translocations have been discovered in leukemia patients. For example, t(8;16)(p11;13), which results in the fusion between the MOZ and CBP genes, was reported in patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) (Borrow et al., 1996). This fusion protein retains the HAT domains of the two coactivators and has been shown to inhibit Runx1-dependent transcription and differentiation of M1 cells into monocytes/macrophages (Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). Translocations that fuse the MOZ and TIF2 or MLL and CBP genes, have also been associated with AML (Liang et al., 1998).

4. The RUNX family of transcription factors

The Runx transcription factors are composed of a DNA binding subunit, α , and a non-DNA binding subunit, β (Ito, 1999). There are three mammalian genes encoding the α subunit, termed Runx1, 2, and, 3. They share a high degree of sequence similarity within most of their coding regions (Levanon et al., 1994). Runx proteins consist of several functional modules: the Runt domain and transcriptional activation and repression domains (Kanno et al., 1998). Runx proteins are able to either increase or inhibit the transcriptional activity of target genes, most likely depending on the specific cell type as well as the particular target gene. The Runt domain, named after the *Drosophila* runt gene, is an evolutionarily conserved 128-amino acid region that is responsible for both DNA binding and heterodimerization with CBF β (Ito, 1999; Kamachi et al., 1990). CBF β enhances DNA binding of the Runt domain, but does not contact DNA itself (Kamachi et al., 1990; Ogawa et al., 1993). Another important role of CBF β is that its dimerization with Runx proteins protects them against proteolytic degradation by the ubiquitin-proteasome system (Huang et al., 2001; Zhao et al., 2003). Within their respective cell lineages, the maximal expression of Runx transcription factors occurs during the developmental transition from proliferation to differentiation. So, Runx proteins are very important in promoting differentiation of specific cell types. There is a functional relationship between Runx proteins and TGF- β /BMP signaling. Smad transcription factors, the downstream targets of TGF- β /BMP signaling pathways, were shown to interact with Runx1, 2, and 3 to activate or repress target genes (Alliston et al., 2001; Hanai et al., 1999a).

4.1 Runx1, a key regulator for hematopoietic cell differentiation

Runx1 was initially identified as a gene in the breakpoint of t(8;21) (Miyoshi et al., 1991). Translocations involving Runx1 produce chimeric proteins such as Runx1-ETO and TEL-Runx1 in several types of acute leukemia (Miyoshi et al., 1993; Miyoshi et al., 1991). Mutations in the Runx1 DNA binding domain were found in different patients with leukemia, so alterations of Runx1 itself may contribute to leukemogenesis (Osato et al., 1999).

The development of the hematopoietic system is regulated by a series of transcription factors that control both the generation of hematopoietic stem cells and the lineage commitment and differentiation of the progenitor cells. Runx1 is a master

regulator of hematopoiesis because mice lacking Runx1 died *in utero* due to lack of fetal liver hematopoiesis and massive hemorrhages mainly observed in the central nervous system (Wang et al., 1996). Expression of Runx1 can restore definitive erythropoiesis and myelopoiesis in an *in vitro* assay using Runx1-deficient embryonic stem cells (Okuda et al., 2000). Runx1 regulates the transcription of a large number of hematopoieticspecific genes, including cell surface receptors such as the T-cell antigen receptor (TCR) and macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF) receptor; neutrophil elastase, and cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-3 and granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) (Cameron et al., 1994; Nuchprayoon et al., 1994; Prosser et al., 1992; Rhoades et al., 1996; Takahashi et al., 1995). The expression of these genes also depends on the presence of adjacent binding sites for lineage-restricted transcription factors, such as c-Myb, C/EBP α , and Ets family members (Hernandez-Munain and Krangel, 1995; Wotton et al., 1994; Zhang et al., 1996). These results demonstrate that Runx1 functions as a key regulatory switch that controls the formation of the hematopoietic stem cell.

4.2 Runx2, an osteoblast-specific regulator

Like other Runx proteins, Runx2 binds DNA through its runt domain. The presence of a glutamine/alanine (Q/A) region adjacent to the runt domain was shown to inhibit the heterodimerization between Runx2 and CBF β (Thirunavukkarasu et al., 1998) (Figure 8A). The first amino-terminal 19 amino acids as well as the Q/A region, in the context of the native protein, were shown to activate transcription (Thirunavukkarasu et al., 1998). The carboxy-terminal region of Runx2, termed the PST domain (because it is rich in proline, serine and threonine) contains consensus phosphorylation sites for ERK,

PKC and PKA (Selvamurugan et al., 2000). Within the PST domain are also found a nuclear localization signal (NLS) and both an activation and a repression domain separated by a nuclear matrix targeting signal (Figure 8A). Nuclear targeting of Runx2 to subcellular foci was shown to be important for the activation of the osteocalcin gene (Zaidi et al., 2001). The last five amino acids of Runx2 (VWRPY) were shown to recruit the TLE family of corepressors and thus function as a repression domain (Thirunavukkarasu et al., 1998).

Runx2 is a bone-related transcription factor (Ducy et al., 2000). It is essential for mesenchymal cell differentiation into osteoblasts (Ducy, 2000). Homozygous Runx2^{-/-} mice showed a complete lack of functional osteoblasts and are devoid of mineralized bone or hypertrophic cartilage (Otto et al., 1997). Mutations in the human Runx2 gene, mainly in the runt domain, caused cleidocranial dysplasia, an autosomal disease characterized by the absence of clavicles, open fontanelles, supernumerary teeth and short stature (Mundlos et al., 1997). Mutational analyses suggest that cleidocranial dysplasia is caused by the inability of the Runx2 mutants to transmit the bone morphogenic protein (BMP) signal and to regulate the target genes required for the induction of osteogenesis (Zhang et al., 2000).

Multiple signaling pathways activate Runx2 activity (Figure 8B). One is the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway (Xiao et al., 2000). This pathway can be stimulated by several signals including those initiated by extracellular matrix (ECM), osteogenic growth hormone like fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF-2), and mechanical loading (Nugent and Iozzo, 2000; Wang et al., 2002; Xiao et al., 2002; Xiao et al., 1998; Ziros et al., 2002) (Figure 8B). These signals induce Runx2 phosphorylation and





- (A) Schematic representation of the Runx2 protein. Activation domains (AD) are in orange, repression domain (RD) in blue, the Q/A region in yellow, the runt DNA binding domain is in red, the NLS in white and the NMTS is in green.
- (B) Overview of signal transduction pathways affecting Runx2 activity.

consequently its DNA binding and transactivation activity on OSE2 (osteocalcin sequence element 2) element (Xiao et al., 1997; Xiao et al., 2002; Ziros et al., 2002). Recently, it was shown that FGF2 stimulates Runx2 expression and its transactivation activity by stimulating the PKC signaling pathway (Kim et al., 2003) (Figure 8B). Another signaling pathway involved in Runx2 activation is initiated by the parathyroid hormone (PTH), an important regulator of calcium homeostasis and bone formation. Binding of PTH to its receptor activates two signaling pathways: the protein kinase A and the protein kinase C pathways. These can phosphorylate or upregulate transcription factors like CREB, AP-1 and Runx2 (Karaplis and Goltzman, 2000). It was shown that PTH stimulates the collagenase-3 promoter by a PKA-dependent pathway that phosphorylates Runx2 and up-regulates c-Fos/c-Jun via the phosphorylation of CREB (Hess et al., 2001; Selvamurugan et al., 2000). Mutations of Runx2 or c-Fos/c-Jun binding site, abolished PTH stimulation of the collagenase-3 promoter (Selvamurugan et al., 1998). The close proximity of c-Fos/c-Jun and Runx2 binding sites suggests that Runx2 physically interacts with c-Fos and/or c-Jun to form a complex that stimulates collagenase-3 promoter (D'Alonzo et al., 2002). PTH can stimulate proliferation of osteoblasts through PKC culminating in enhanced ERK signaling (Swarthout et al., 2001) (Figure 8B). Little is known about the mechanisms by which PKC and ERK are activated by PTH with regards to gene expression. Genes related to cell proliferation might be potential targets. BMPs are well-known inducers of osteoblast differentiation. Signals initiated by the binding of BMPs to their receptors are transduced by the transcription factors Smad1, 5, and 8 (Baker and Harland, 1997). Runx2 expression and activity are regulated by BMPs (Chen et al., 1998a). For example, BMPs stimulate osteoblast differentiation by activating Runx2 through its interaction with Smad1 (Hanai et al., 1999b). BMP also transcriptionally activates Runx2 and mediates its interaction with Smad5 to induce osteoblast-specific gene expression in C2C12 mesenchymal progenitor cells (Lee et al., 2000).

Runx 2 can either be a transcriptional activator or repressor depending on the cell type as well as the particular target genes. Runx2 can stimulate expression of several genes in skeletal tissues, such as osteocalcin, osteopontin, bone sialoprotein, collagenase-3, ameloblastin and RANKL (Dhamija and Krebsbach, 2001; Ducy et al., 1997; Geoffroy et al., 1995; Otto et al., 2003). Several coactivators, such as Rb, p300, YAP and TAZ, were shown to interact with Runx2 and stimulate osteocalcin gene expression (Cui et al., 2003; Sierra et al., 2003; Thomas et al., 2001; Yagi et al., 1999). The repression of the p21 promoter by Runx2 and the histone deacetylase HDAC6 suggests that it may also interact with Runx2 in osteoblasts to regulate tissue-specific gene expression (Westendorf et al., 2002).

4.3 Runx3 is a tumor suppressor for gastric cancer

Two different laboratories have demonstrated that $Runx3^{-/-}$ knockout mice manifested severe limb ataxia due to defective development of proprioceptive neurons in the dorsal root ganglia (Inoue et al., 2002; Levanon et al., 2002). In another study, $Runx3^{-/-}$ mice exhibited gastric mucosa hyperplasia due to stimulated proliferation and suppressed apoptosis in epithelial cells. These mice died shortly after birth, apparently due to starvation (Li et al., 2002). This hyperplasia is caused by a reduction in sensitivity to both the growth-suppressive effect and the apoptosis-inducing activity of TGF- β (Li et al., 2002). These interesting results suggest that Runx3 is a major growth regulator of gastric epithelial cells. Indeed, at advanced stages of cancer, it was demonstrated that human gastric epithelial cells did not significantly express Runx3 gene because it was inactivated by hemizygous deletion and methylated at its promoter. A rare missense loss-of-function mutation in the runt domain of Runx3 was also observed (Li et al., 2002). Exogenous expression of Runx3 in MKN28 cells, which do not express Runx3 and form rapidly growing tumors, greatly reduced tumor growth, suggesting that Runx3 is a tumor suppressor (Li et al., 2002).

TGF- β signaling pathway activates Smad2/3 transcription factors. These were shown to interact with Runx3 and mediate transactivation of specific promoters (Park et al., 2003). This observation fits nicely with the results obtained in Runx3^{-/-} mice in which the TGF- β signaling pathway is interrupted in gastric cancer because of the lack of Runx3 function. Thus, Runx3 is an integral part of the TGF- β induced signaling pathway and contributes to its tumor-suppressive activities.

5. Rationale for the thesis project

The chromatin structure is a highly organized DNA-protein complex and serves as a barrier to chromatin template nuclear processes such as transcription, replication, recombination and repair. How the repressive chromatin structure is regulated is a question of great importance. In 1996, the identification of the first nuclear histone acetyltransferase, GCN5, in *Tetrahymena thermophila*, opened a new chapter in chromatin biology (Brownell et al., 1996). Since this exciting discovery, the identification and the functional characterization of new genes encoding histone acetyltransferases provided important knowledge for understanding the unsolved mysteries of the chromatin structure. The identification of a fusion between MOZ and CBP genes in patients with acute myeloid leukemia provided the first link between histone acetylation and cancer (Borrow et al., 1996). In addition, MOZ is a very interesting protein because it contains a putative acetyl-CoA binding motif and is part of the MYST family of proteins associated with multiple cellular functions. No biochemical and functional studies were documented for MOZ in 1998 when I started my PhD project.

The first part of my thesis project (Chapter II) focuses on the identification and functional characterization of a new histone acetyltransferase called MORF (MOZrelated factor) (Champagne et al., 1999). Interestingly, MORF displays high sequence homology to MOZ and is composed of four parts: an amino-terminal domain containing two C4HC3 PHD-zinc fingers, a putative HAT domain, an acidic region, and a carboxy-terminal domain rich in serine and methionine residues. Biochemical and functional studies demonstrated that MORF is a histone acetyltransferase and contains several modules characteristic of a transcriptional regulator. This study led us to characterize MOZ, which indicates that MOZ is functionally similar to MORF (Champagne et al., 2001)

The second part of my project (Chapter III) focuses on the biological function of MOZ and MORF. We have demonstrated that both MOZ and MORF activation domains interact with Runx2, an osteoblast specific transcription factor, and potentiate Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation of the osteocalcin gene, a marker for osteoblast differentiation (Pelletier et al., 2002).

In the last part of my project (Chapter IV), we have demonstrated that Runx2, MOZ and TAZ synergistically stimulate the osteocalcin promoter. Stimulation of cells with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) increases the synergistic effect of Runx2, MOZ and TAZ on the osteocalcin promoter. We have also shown that the interaction between full-length MOZ and Runx2 is very weak. Interestingly, the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ is regulated by PMA (Pelletier et al., 2004). These results demonstrate how MOZ and MORF regulate Runx-dependent transcription.

Understanding the molecular mechanisms by which HATs are in control of gene regulation is of great importance for the diagnosis of treatment of diseases such as cancer. This study thus provides new insights into the function of MOZ and MORF and how they are implicated in leukemogenesis and osteoblast differentiation.

6. References

Adamietz, P., and Rudolph, A. (1984). ADP-ribosylation of nuclear proteins in vivo. Identification of histone H2B as a major acceptor for mono- and poly(ADP-ribose) in dimethyl sulfate-treated hepatoma AH 7974 cells. J Biol Chem 259, 6841-6846.

Adolph, K. W. (1981). A serial sectioning study of the structure of human mitotic chromosomes. Eur J Cell Biol 24, 146.

Agaard, L., Laible, G., Selenko, P., Schmid, M., Dorn, R., Schotta, G., Kuhfittig, S., Wolf, A., Lebersorger, A., Singh, P. B., *et al.* (1999). Functional mammalian homologous of the *Drosophila* PEV-modifier Su(var)3-9 encode centromere-associated proteins which complex with the heterochromatin component M31. EMBO J *18*, 1923-1938.

Aguiar, R. C. T., Chase, A., Coulthard, S., Macdonald, D. H. C., Carapeti, M., Reiter, A., Sohal, J., Lennard, A., Goldman, J. M., and Cross, N. C. P. (1997). Abnormalities of chromosome band 8p11 in leukemia: two clinical syndromes can be distinguished on the basis of MOZ involvement. Blood *90*, 3130-3125.

Ait-Si-Ali, S., Ramirez, S., Barre, F. X., Dkhissi, F., Magnaghi-Jaulin, L., Girault, J. A., Robin, P., Knibiehler, M., Pritchard, L. L., Ducommun, B., *et al.* (1998). Histone acetyltransferase activity of CBP is controlled by cycle-dependent kinases and oncoprotein E1A. Nature *396*, 184-186.

Akhtar, A., and Becker, P. B. (2000). Activation of transcription through histone H4 acetylation by MOF, an acetyltransferase essential for dosage compensation in *Drosophila*. Mol Cell 5, 367-375.

Akhtar, A., and Becker, P. B. (2001). The histone H4 acetyltransferase MOF uses a C2HC zinc finger for substrate recognition. EMBO Rep 2, 113-118.

Alberts, B., Bray, D., Johnson, A., Lewis, J., Raff, M., Roberts, K., and Walter, P. (1998). An introduction to the molecular biology of the cell., Garland Publishing Inc.). Allan, J., Mitchell, T., Harborne, N., Bohm, L., and Crane-Robinson, C. (1986). Roles of H1 domains in determining higher order chromatin structure and H1 location. J Mol Biol *187*, 591-601.

Allard, S., Utley, R. T., Savard, J., Clarke, A., Grant, P., Brandl, C. J., Pillus, L., Workman, J. L., and Cote, J. (1999). NuA4, an essential transcription adaptor/histone H4 acetyltransferase complex containing Esa1p and the ATM-related cofactor Tra1p. EMBO J 18, 5108-5119.

Allfrey, V., Faulkner, R. M., and Mirsky, A. E. (1964). Acetylation and methylation of histones and their possible role in the regulation of RNA synthesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *51*, 786-794.

Alliston, T., Choy, L., Ducy, P., Karsenty, G., and Derynck, R. (2001). TGF-β-induced repression of CBFA1 by Smad3 decreases cbfa1 and osteocalcin expression and inhibits osteoblast differentiation. EMBO J 20, 2254-2272.

Anest, V., Hanson, J. L., Cogswell, P. C., Steinbrecher, K. A., Strahl, B. D., and Baldwin, A. S. (2003). A nucleosomal function for I κ B kinase- α in NF- κ B-dependent gene expression. Nature 423, 659-663.

Ausio, J., and van Holde, K. E. (1986). Histone hyperacetylation: its effects on nucleosome conformation and stability. Biochemistry 25, 1421-1428.

Avner, P., and Heard, E. (2001). X-chromosome inactivation: counting, choice and initiation. Nat Rev Genet 2, 59-67.

Baker, J. C., and Harland, R. M. (1997). From receptor to nucleus: The Smad pathways. Curr Opin Genet Dev 7, 467-473.

Bannister, A. J., Zegerman, P., Partridge, J. F., Miska, E. A., Thomas, J. O., Allshire, R. C., and Kouzarides, T. (2001). Selective recognition of methylated lysine 9 on histone H3 by the HP1 chromo domain. Nature *410*, 120-124.

Becker, P. B. (2002a). Nucleosome sliding: facts and fiction. EMBO J 21, 4749-4753.

Becker, P. B., Horz, W. (2002b). ATP-dependent nucleosome remodeling. Annu Rev Biochem 71, 247-273.

Bell, S. P., and Stillman, B. (1992). ATP-dependent recognition of eukaryotic origins of DNA replication by a multi protein complex. Nature *357*, 128-134.

Berger, S. L. (2002). Histone modifications in transcriptional regulation. Curr Opin Genet Dev 12, 142-148.

Bernstein, B. E., Humphrey, E. L., Erlich, R. L., Schneider, R., Bouman, P., Liu, J. S., Kouzarides, T., and Schreiber, S. L. (2002). Methylation of histone H3 Lys 4 in coding regions of active genes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *99*, 8695-8700.

Bhattacharjee, R. N., Banks, G. C., Trotter, K. W., Lee, H. L., and Archer, T. (2001). Histone H1 phosphorylation by Cdk2 selectively modulates mouse mammary tumor virus transcription through chromatin remodeling. Mol Cell Biol *21*, 5417-5425.

Bird, A. (2002). DNA methylation patterns and epigenetic memory. Genes & Dev 16, 6-21.

Bird, A. W., Yu, D. Y., Pray-Grant, M. G., Qui, Q., Harmon, K. E., Megee, P. C., Grant, P. A., Smith, M. M., and Christman, M. F. (2002). Acetylation of histone H4 by Esa1 is required for DNA double-strand break repair. Nature *419*, 411-415.

Black, B. L., and Olson, E. N. (1998). Transcriptional control of muscle development by myocyte enhancer factor-2 (MEF2) proteins. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 14, 167-196.

Borrow, J., Stanton, V. P., Jr., Andresen, J. M., Becher, R., Behm, F. G., Chaganti, R. S., Civin, C. I., Disteche, C., Dube, I., Frischauf, A. M., *et al.* (1996). The translocation t(8;16)(p11;p13) of acute myeloid leukaemia fuses a putative acetyltransferase to the CREB-binding protein. Nat Genet 14, 33-41.

Brady, M. E., Ozanne, D. M., Gaughan, L., Waite, I., Cook, S., Neal, D. E., and Robson, C. N. (1999). TIP60 is a nuclear hormone receptor coactivator. J Biol Chem 274, 17599-17604.

Breiling, A., Bonte, E., Ferrari, S., Becker, P. B., and Paro, R. (1999). The *Drosophila* polycomb protein interacts with nucleosomal core particles *in vitro* via its repression domain. Mol Cell Biol *19*, 8451.

Brewster, N. K., Johnston, G. C., and Singer, R. A. (1998). Characterization of the CP complex, an abundant dimer of Cdc68 and Pob3 proteins that regulates yeast transcriptional activation and chromatin repression. J Biol Chem 273, 21972-21979.

Briggs, S. D., Bryk, M., Strahl, B. D., Cheung, W. L., Davie, J. K., Dent, S. Y., Winston, F., and Allis, C. D. (2001). Histone H3 lysine 4 methylation is mediated by Set1 and required for cell growth and rDNA silencing in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Genes Dev 15, 3286-3295.

Brownell, J. E., and Allis, C. D. (1996). Special HATs for special occasions: linking histone acetylation to chromatin assembly and gene activation. Curr Opin Genet Dev 6, 176-184.

Brownell, J. E., Zhou, J., Ranalli, T., Kobayashi, R., Edmondson, D. G., Roth, S. Y., and Allis, C. D. (1996). Tetrahymena histone acetyltransferase A: a homolog to yeast Gcn5p linking histone acetylation to gene activation. Cell *84*, 843-851.

Buggy, J. J., Sideris, M. L., Mark, P., Lorimer, D. D., Mcintosh, B., and Clark, J. M. (2000). Cloning and characterization of a novel human histone deacetylase, HDAC8. Biochem J *350*, 199-205.

Burke, T. W., Cook, J. G., Asano, M., and Nevins, J. R. (2001). Replication factors mcm2 and orc1 interact with the histone acetyltransferase HBO1. J Biol Chem 276, 15397-15408.

Burkle, A. (2001). Physiology and pathophysiology of poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation. BioEssays 23, 795-806.
Cameron, S., Taylor, D. S., TePas, E. C., Speck, N. A., and Mathey-Prevot, B. (1994). Identification of a critical regulatory site in the human interleukin-3 promoter by in vivo footprinting. Blood *83*, 2851-2859.

Cao, R., Wang, L., Wang, H., Xia, L., Erdjument-Bromage, H., Tempst, P., Jones, R. S., and Zhang, Y. (2002). Role of histone H3 lysine 27 methylation in Polycomb-group silencing. Science 298, 1039-1043.

Cao, X., and Sudhof, T. C. (2001). A transcriptively active complex of APP with Fe65 and histone acetyltransferase Tip60. Science 293, 115-120.

Carapeti, M., Aguiar, R. C., Goldman, J. M., and Cross, N. C. (1998). A novel fusion between MOZ and the nuclear receptor coactivator TIF2 in acute myeloid leukemia. Blood *91*, 3127-3133.

Carapeti, M., Aguiar, R. C., Watmore, A. E., Goldman, J. M., and Cross, N. C. (1999). Consistent fusion of MOZ and TIF2 in AML with inv(8)(p11q13). Cancer Genet Cytogenet 113, 70-72.

Chadee, D. N., Hendzel, M. J., Tylipski, C. P., Allis, C. D., Bazett-Jones, D. P., Wright, J. A., and Davie, J. R. (1999). Increased Ser¹⁰ phosphorylation of histone H3 in mitogenstimulated and ongene-transformed mouse fibroblasts. J Biol Chem 274, 24914-24920.

Chaffanet, M., Gressin, L., Preudhomme, C., Soenen-Cornu, V., Birnbaum, D., and Pebusque, M. J. (2000). MOZ is fused to p300 in an acute monocytic leukemia with t(8;22). Genes Chromosomes Cancer 28, 138-144.

Champagne, N., Bertos, N. R., Pelletier, N., Wang, A. H., Vezmar, M., Yang, Y., Heng,H. H., and Yang, X. J. (1999). Identification of a human histone acetyltransferase relatedto monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein. J Biol Chem 274, 28528-28536.

Champagne, N., Pelletier, N., and Yang, X. J. (2001). The monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein MOZ is a histone acetyltransferase. Oncogene 20, 404-409.

Chen, D., Ji, X., Harris, M. A., Feng, J. Q., Karsenty, G., Celeste, A. J., Rosen, V., Mundy, G. R., and Harris, S. E. (1998a). Differential roles for bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) receptor type IB and IA in differentiation and specification of mesenchymal precursor cells to osteoblast and adipocyte lineages. J Cell Biol *142*, 295-305.

Chen, D., Ma, H., Hong, H., Koh, S. S., Huang, S. M., Schurter, B. T., Aswad, D. W., and Stallcup, M. R. (1999). Regulation of transcription by a protein methyltransferase. Science 284.

Chen, H. Y., Sun, J. M., Zhang, Y., Davie, J. R., and Meistrich, M. L. (1998b). Ubiquitination of histone H3 in elongating spermatids of rat testes. J Biol Chem 273, 165-169.

Cheng, S. W., Davies, K. P., Yung, E., Beltran, R. J., Yu, J., and Kalpana, G. V. (1999). c-MYC interacts with INI1/hSNF5 and requires the SWI/SNF complex for transactivation function. Nat Genet 22, 102-105.

Cheung, P., Allis, C. D., and Sassone-Corsi, P. (2000a). Signaling to chromatin through histone modifications. Cell *103*, 263-271.

Cheung, P., Tanner, K. G., Cheung, W. L., Sassone-Corsi, P., Denu, J. M., and Allis, C. D. (2000b). Synergistic coupling of histone H3 phosphorylation and acetylation in response to epidermal growth factor stimulation. Mol Cell 5, 905-915.

Chevillard-Briet, M., Trouche, D., and Vandel, L. (2002). Control of CBP co-activating activity by arginine methylation. EMBO J 21, 5457-5466.

Choy, J. S., Tobe, B. T. D., Huh, J. H., and Kron, S. J. (2001). Yng2p-dependent NuA4 histone H4 acetylation activity is required for mitotic and meiotic progression. J Biol Chem 276, 43653-43662.

Clarke, A. S., Lowell, J. E., Jacobson, S. J., and Pillus, L. (1999). Esa1p is an essential histone acetyltransferase required for cell cycle progression. Mol Cell Biol *19*, 2515-2526.

Clayton, A. L., Rose, S., Barratt, M. J., and Mahadevan, L. C. (2000). Phosphoacetylation of histone H3 on c-*fos* and c-*jun*-associated nucleosomes upon gene activation. EMBO J *19*, 3714-3726.

Clements, A., Poux, A. N., Lo, W. S., Pillus, L., Berger, S. L., and Marmorstein, R. (2003). Structural basis for histone and phosphohistone binding by the GCN5 histone acetyltransferase. Molecular Cell *12*, 461-473.

Cocker, J. H., Piatti, S., Santocanale, C., Nasmyth, K., and Diffley, J. F. X. (1996). An essential role for Cdc6 protein in forming the pre-replicative complexes of budding yeast. Nature *379*, 180-182.

Creaven, M., Hans, F., Mutskov, V., Col, E., Caron, C., Dimitrov, S., and Khochbin, S. (1999). Control of the histone-acetyltransferase activity of Tip60 by the HIV-1 transactivator protein, Tat. Biochemistry *38*, 8826-8830.

Crosio, C., Fimia, G. M., Loury, R., Kimura, M., Okano, Y., Zhou, H., Sen, S., Allis, C. D., and Sassone-Corsi, P. (2002). Mitotic phosphorylation of histone H3: spatio-temporal regulation by mammalian Aurora kinases. Mol Cell Biol 22, 874-885.

Cui, C. B., Cooper, L. F., Yang, X., Karsenty, G., and Aukhil, I. (2003). Transcriptional coactivation of bone-specific transcription factor Cbfa1 by TAZ. Mol Cell Biol 23, 1004-1013.

D'Alonzo, R., Selvamurugan, N., Karsenty, G., and Partridge, N. C. (2002). Physical interaction of the activator protein-1 factors c-Fos and c-Jun with Cbfa1 for collagenase-3 promoter activation. J Biol Chem 277, 816-822.

D'Amours, D., Desnoyers, S., D'Silva, I., and Poirier, G. G. (1999). Poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation reactions in the regulation of nuclear functions. Biochem J *342*, 249-268.

Dangond, F., Hafler, D. A., Tong, J. K., Randall, J., Kojima, R., Utku, N., and Gullans, S. R. (1998). Differential display cloning of a novel human histone deacetylase (HDAC3) cDNA from PHA-activated immune cells. Biochem & Biophys Reseach Comm 242, 648-652.

Daujat, S., Bauer, U. M., Shah, V., Turner, B. M., Berger, S. L., and Kouzarides, T. (2002). Cross talk between CARM1 methylation and CBP acetylation on histone H3. Curr Biol.

De La Serna, I. L., Carlson, K. A., and Imbalzano, A. N. (2001). Mammalian SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complexes promote MyoD-mediated muscle differentiation. Nat Genet 27, 187-190.

Dhalluin, C., Carlson, J. E., Zeng, L., He, C., Aggarwal, A. K., and Zhou, M. M. (1999). Structure and ligand of a histone acetyltransferase bromodomain. Nature *399*, 491-496.

Dhamija, S., and Krebsbach, P. H. (2001). Role of Cbfa1 in ameloblastin gene transcription. J Biol Chem 276, 35159-35164.

Diffley, J. F. (1996). Once and only once upon a time: specifying and regulating origins of DNA replication in eukaryotic cells. Genes & Dev 10, 2819-2830.

Dover, J., Schneider, J., Tawiah-Boateng, M. A., Wood, A., Dean, K., Johnson, M., and Shilatifard, A. (2002). Methylation of histone H3 by COMPASS requires ubiquitination of histone H2B by Rad6. J Biol Chem 277, 28368-28371.

Dressel, U., Bailey, P. J., Wang, S. C., Downes, M., Evans, R. M., and Muscat, G. E. (2001). A dynamic role for HDAC7 in MEF2-mediated muscle differentiation. J Biol Chem 276, 17007-17013.

Ducy, P. (2000). Cbfa1: A molecular switch in osteoblast biology. Dev Dyn 219, 461-471.

Ducy, P., Schinke, T., and Karsenty, G. (2000). The osteoblast: a sophisticated fibroblast under central surveillance. Science 289, 1501-1504.

Ducy, P., Zhang, R., Geoffroy, V., Ridall, A. L., and Karsenty, G. (1997). Osf2/Cbfa1: A transcriptional activator of osteoblast differentiation. Cell 89, 747-754.

Edmondson, D. G., Smith, M. M., and Roth, S. Y. (1996). Repression domain of the yeast global repressor Tup1 interacts directly with histones H3 and H4. Genes & Development 10, 1247-1259.

Ehrenhofer-Murray, A. E., Rivier, D. H., and Rine, J. (1997). The role of SAS2, an acetyltransferase homologue of Saccharomyces cerevisiae, in silencing and ORC function. Genetics 145, 923-934.

Eisen, A., Utley, R. T., Nourani, A., Allard, S., Schmidt, P., Lane, W. S., Lucchesi, J. C., and Cote, J. (2001). The yeast NuA4 and *Drosophila* MSL complexes contain homologous subunits important for transcription regulation. J Biol Chem 276, 3484-3491.

Eisen, J. A., Sweder, K. S., and Hanawalt, P. C. (1995). Evolution of the SNF2 family of proteins: subfamilies with distinct sequences and functions. Nucl Acids Res 23, 2715-2723.

Finch, J. T., Lutter, L. C., Rhodes, D., Brown, R. S., Rushton, B., Levitt, M., and Klug, A. (1977). Structure of nucleosome core particle of chromatin. Nature 269, 29.

Fischer, D. D., Cai, R., Bhatia, U., Asselbergs, F. A., Song, C., Terry, R., Trogani, N., Widmer, R., Atadja, P., and Cohen, D. (2002). Isolation and characterization of a novel class II histone deacetylase, HDAC10. J Biol Chem 277, 6656-6666.

Fischle, W., Dequiedt, F., Fillion, M., Hendzel, M. J., Voelter, W., and Verdin, E. (2001). Human HDAC7 histone deacetylase activity is associated with HDAC3 in vivo. J Biol Chem 276, 35826-35835.

Fischle, W., Wang, Y., and Allis, C. D. (2003). Histone and chromatin cross-talk. Curr Opin Cell Biol 15, 172-183.

Fuks, F., Hurd, P. J., Wolf, D., Nan, X., Bird, A. B., and Kouzarides, T. (2003). The methyl-CpG-binding protein MeCP2 links DNA methylation to histone methylation. J Biol Chem 278, 4035-4040.

Galarneau, L., Nourani, A., Boudreault, A. A., Zhang, Y., Heliot, L., Allard, S., Savard, J., Lane, W. S., Stillman, D. J., and Cote, J. (2000). Multiple links between the NuA4 histone acetyltransferase complex and epigenetic control of transcription. Mol Cell *5*, 927-937.

Gao, L., Cueto, M. A., Asselbergs, F., and Atadja, P. (2002). Cloning and functional characterization of HDAC11, a novel member of the human histone deacetylase family. J Biol Chem 277, 25748-25755.

Garcia-Ramirez, M., Rocchini, C., and Ausio, J. (1995). Modulation of chromatin folding by histone acetylation. J Biol Chem 270, 17923-17928.

Gartenberg, M. R. (2000). The Sir proteins of Saccharomyces cerevisiae: mediators of transcriptional silencing and much more. Curr Opin Microbiol *3*, 132-137.

Gaughan, L., Brady, M. E., Cook, S., Neal, D. E., and Robson, C. N. (2001). Tip60 is a co-activator specific for class I nuclear hormone receptors. J Biol Chem 276, 46841-46848.

Gavaravarapu, S., and Kamine, J. (2000). Tip60 inhibits activation of CREB protein by protein kinase A. BiochBiophysResComm 269, 758-766.

Geoffroy, V., Ducy, P., and Karsenty, G. (1995). A PEBP2 alpha/AML-1-related factor increases osteocalcin promoter activity through its binding to an osteoblast-specific cisacting element. J Biol Chem 270, 30973-30979.

Giet, R., and Glover, D. M. (2001). Drosophila aurora B kinase is required for histone H3 phosphorylation and condensin recruitment during chromosome condensation and to organize the central spindle during cytokinesis. J Cell Biol *152*, 669-682.

Giles, R. H., Peters, D. J., and Breuning, M. H. (1998). Conjunction dysfunction: CBP/p300 in human disease. Trends Genet 14, 178-183.

Girdwood, D., Bumpass, D., Vaughan, O. A., Thain, A., Anderson, L. A., Snowden, A. W., Garcia-Wilson, E., Perkins, N. D., and Hay, R. T. (2003). p300 transcriptional repression is mediated by SUMO modification. Mol Cell 11, 1043-1054.

Goodman, R. H., and Smolik, S. (2000). CBP/p300 in cell growth, transformation, and development. Genes Dev 14, 1553-1577.

Goto, H., Tomono, Y., Ajiro, K., Kosako, H., Fujita, M., Sakurai, M., Okawa, K., Iwamatsu, A., Okigaki, T., Takahashi, T., and Inagaki, M. (1999). Identification of a novel phosphorylation site on histone H3 coupled with mitotic chromosome condensation. J Biol Chem 274, 25543-25549.

Goto, H., Yasui, Y., Nigg, E. A., and Inagaki, M. (2002). Aurora-B phosphorylates histone H3 at serine28 with regard to the mitotic chromosome condensation. Genes Cells 7, 11-17.

Grienenberger, A., Miotto, B., Sagnier, T., Cavalli, G., Schramke, V., Geli, V., Mariol, M. C., Berenger, H., Graba, Y., and Pradel, J. (2002). The MYST domain acetyltransferase Chameau functions in epigenetic mechanisms of transcriptional repression. Curr Biol *12*, 762-766.

Groosman, S. R. (2001). p300/CBP/p53 interaction and regulation of p53 response. Eur J Biochem 268, 2773-2778.

Grozinger, C. M., Hassig, C. A., and Schreiber, S. L. (1999). Three proteins define a class of human histone deacetylases related to yeast Hda1p. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *96*, 4868-4873.

Grozinger, C. M., and Schreiber, S. L. (2000). Regulation of histone deacetylase 4 and 5 transcriptional activity by 14-3-3-dependent cellular localization. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *97*, 7835-7840.

Grunstein, M. (1997a). Histone acetylation in chromatin structure and transcription. Nature 389, 349-352.

Grunstein, M. (1997b). Molecular model for telomeric heterochromatin in yeast. Curr Opin Cell Biol 9, 383-387.

Gu, W., Szauter, P., and Lucchesi, J. C. (1998). Targeting of MOF, a putative histone acetyl transferase, to the X chromosome of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Dev Genet 22, 56-64.

Gu, W., Wei, X., Pannuti, A., and Lucchesi, J. C. (2000). Targeting the chromatinremodeling MSL complex to *Drosophila* to its sites of action on the X chromosome requires both acetyl transferase and ATPase activities. EMBO J *19*, 5202-5211.

Guardiola, A. R., and Yao, T. P. (2002). Molecular cloning and characterization of a novel histone deacetylase HDAC10. J Biol Chem 277, 3350-3356.

Guenther, M. G., Barak, O., and Lazar, M. A. (2001). The SMRT and N-CoR corepressors are activating cofactors for histone deacetylase 3. Mol Cell Biol 21, 6091-6101.

Guenther, M. G., Lane, W. S., Fischle, W., Verdin, E., Lazar, M. A., and Shiekhattar, R. (2000). A core SMRT corepressor complex containing HDAC3 and TBL1, a WD40-repeat protein linked to deafness. Genes Dev *14*, 1048-1057.

Hanai, J., Chen, L. F., Kanno, T., Ohtani-Fujita, N., Kim, W. Y., Guo, W. H., Imamura, T., Ishidou, Y., Fukuchi, M., and Shi, M. J. (1999a). Interaction and functional cooperation of PEBP2/CBF with Smads: synergistic induction of the immunoglobulin germline Cα promoter. J Biol Chem 274, 31577-31582.

Hanai, J., Chen, L. F., Kanno, T., Ohtani-Fujita, N., Kim, W. Y., Guo, W. H., Imamura, T., Ishidou, Y., Fukuchi, M., Shi, M. J., *et al.* (1999b). Interaction and functional cooperation of PEBP2/CBF with Smad: synergistic induction of the immunoglobulin germline C alpha promoter. J Biol Chem 274, 31577-31582.

Harrington, R. E. (1985). Optical model studies of the salt-induced 10-30 nm fiber transition in chromatin. Biochemistry 24, 2011-2021.

Hassan, A. H., Prochasson, P., Neely, K. E., Galasinski, S. C., Chandy, M., Carrozza, M.J., and Workman, J. L. (2002). Function and selectivity of bromodomains in anchoring chromatin-modifying complexes to promoter nucleosomes. Cell *111*, 369-379.

Hassig, C. A., Fleischer, T. C., Billin, A. N., Schreiber, S. L., and Ayer, D. E. (1997). Histone deacetylase activity is required for full transcriptional repression by mSin3A. Cell 89, 341-347.

Heard, E., Rougeulle, C., Arnaud, D., Avner, P., Allis, C. D., and Spector, D. L. (2001). Methylation of histone H3 at Lys-9 is an early mark on the X chromosome during X inactivation. Cell *107*, 727-738.

Hecht, A., Laroche, T., Strahl-Bolsinger, S., Gasser, S. M., and Grunstein, M. (1995). Histone H3 and H4 N-termini interact with SIR3 and SIR4 proteins. Cell 80, 583.

Hendzel, M. J., Wei, Y., Mancini, M. A., van Hooser, A., Ranalli, T., Brinkley, B. R., Bazett-Jones, D. P., and Allis, C. D. (1997). Mitosis-specific phosphorylation of histone H3 initiates primarily within pericentromeric heterochromatin during G2 and spreads in an ordered fashion coincident with mitotic chromosome condensation. Chromosoma *106*, 348-360.

Hernandez-Munain, C., and Krangel, M. S. (1995). C-myb and core-binding factor/PEBP2 display functional synergy but bind independently to adjacent sites in the T-cell receptor δ enhancer. Mol Cell Biol 15, 3090-3099.

Hess, J., Porte, D., Munz, C., and Angel, P. (2001). AP1 and Cbfa/Runt physically interact and regulate parathyroid hormone-dependent MMP13 expression in osteoblasts through a new osteoblast-specific element 2/AP-1 composite element. J Biol Chem 276, 20029-20038.

Hilfiker, A., Hilfiker-Kleiner, D., Pannuti, A., and Lucchesi, J. C. (1997). MOF, a putative acetyl transferase gene related to the Tip60 and MOZ human genes and to the SAS genes of yeast, is required for dosage compensation in *Drosophila*. EMBO J *16*, 2054-2060.

Hough, C. J., and Smulson, M. E. (1984). Association of poly(adenosine diphosphate ribosylated) nucleosomes with transcriptionally active and inactive regions of chromatin. Biochemistry 23, 5016-5023.

Howe, L., Auston, D., Grant, P., John, S., Cook, R. G., Workman, J. L., and Pillus, L. (2001). Histone H3 specific acetyltransferases are essential for cell cycle progression. Genes Dev 15, 3144-3154.

Hsu, J. Y., Sun, Z. W., Li, X., Reuben, M., Tatchell, K., Bishop, D. K., Grushcow, J. M., Brame, C. J., Caldwell, J. A., Hunt, D. F., *et al.* (2000). Mitotic phosphorylation of histone H3 is governed by Ip11/aurora kinase and Glc7/PP1 phosphatase in budding yeast and nematodes. Cell *102*, 279-291.

Hu, S. C., Chrivia, J., and Ghosh, A. (1999). Regulation of CBP-mediated transcription by neuronal calcium signaling. Neuron 22, 799-808.

Huang, E. Y., Zhang, J., Miska, E. A., Guenther, M. G., Kouzarides, T., and Lazar, M. A. (2000). Nuclear receptor corepressors partner with class II histone deacetylases in a Sin3-independent repression pathway. Genes Dev *14*, 45-54.

Huang, G., Shigesada, K., Ito, K., Wee, H. J., Yokomizo, T., and Ito, Y. (2001). Dimerization with PEBP2 β protects Runx1/AML1 from ubiquitin-proteasome-mediated degradation. EMBO J 20, 723-733.

Hubbert, C., Guardiola, A., Shao, R., Kawaguchi, Y., Ito, A., Nixon, A., Yoshida, M., Wang, X. F., and Yao, T. P. (2002). HDAC6 is a microtubule-associated deacetylase. Nature *417*, 455-458.

Humphrey, G. W., Wang, Y., Russanova, V. R., Hirai, T., Qin, J., Nakatani, Y., and Howard, B. H. (2001). Stable histone deacetylase complexes distinguished by the presence of SANT domain proteins CoREST/kiaa0071 and Mta-L1. J Biol Chem 276, 6812-6824.

Iizuka, M., and Stillman, B. (1999). Histone acetyltransferase HBO1 interacts with the ORC1 subunit of the human initiator protein. J Biol Chem 274, 23027-23034.

Ikura, T., Ogryzko, V. V., Grigoriev, M., Groisman, R., Wang, J., Horikoshi, M., Scully, R., Qin, J., and Nakatani, Y. (2000). Involvement of the TIP60 histone acetylase complex in DNA repair and apoptosis. Cell *102*, 463–473.

Imai, S. I., Armstrong, C. M., Kaeberlein, M., and Guarente, L. (2000). Transcriptional silencing and longevity protein Sir2 is an NAD-dependent histone deacetylase. Nature 403, 795-800.

Impey, S., Fong, A. L., Wang, Y., Cardinaux, J.-R., Fass, D. M., Obrietan, K., Wayman, G. A., Storm, D. R., Soderling, T. R., and Goodman, R. H. (2002). Phosphorylation of CBP mediates transcriptional activation by neural activity and CaM kinase IV. Neuron *34*, 235-244.

Inoue, K., Ozaki, S., Shiga, T., Ito, K., Masuda, T., Okado, N., Iseda, T., Kawaguchi, S., Ogawa, M., Bac, S. C., *et al.* (2002). Runx3 controls the axonal projection of proprioceptive dorsal root ganglio neurons. Nat Neurosci 5, 946-954.

Ito, Y. (1999). Molecular basis of tissue-specific gene expression mediated by the Runt domain transcription factor PEBP2/CBF. Genes Cells 4, 685-696.

Jacobson, R. H., Ladurner, A. G., King, D. S., and Tjian, R. (2000). Structure and function of a human TAFII250 double bromodomain module. Science 288, 1422-1425.

Jacobson, S., and Pillus, L. (1999). Modifying chromatin and concepts of cancer. Curr Opin Genet Dev 9, 175-184. Jaskelioff, M., and Peterson, C. L. (2003). Chromatin and transcription: histone continue to make their marks. Nat Cell Biol *5*, 395-399.

Jenuwein, T. (2001). Re-SET-ting heterochromatin by histone methyltransferases. Trends Cell Biol 11, 266-273.

John, S., Howe, L., Tafrov, S. T., Grant, P. A., Sternglanz, R., and Workman, J. L. (2000). The something about silencing protein, Sas3, is the catalytic subunit of NuA3, a yTAF(II)30-containing HAT complex that interacts with the Spt16 subunit of the yeast CP(Cdc68/Pob3)-FACT complex. Genes Dev 14, 1196-1208.

Johns, E. W. (1967). The electrophoresis of histones in polyacrylamide gel and their quantitative determination. Biochem J *104*, 78.

Johnson, E. S., and Gupta, A. A. (2001). An E3-like factor that promotes SUMO conjugation to the yeast septins. Cell *106*, 735-744.

Kadam, S., McAlpine, G. S., Phelan, M. L., Kingston, R. E., Jones, K. A., and Emerson,B. M. (2000). Functional selectivity of recombinant mammalian SWI/SNF subunits.Genes Dev 14, 2441-2451.

Kalkhoven, E., Roelfsema, J. H., Teunissen, H., den Boer, A., Ariyurek, Y., Zantema, A., Breuning, M. H., Hennekam, R. C., and Peters, D. J. (2003). Loss of CBP acetyltransferase activity by PHD finger mutations in Rubinstein-Taybi syndrome. Hum Mol Genet *12*, 441-450.

Kamachi, Y., Ogawa, E., Asano, M., Ishida, S., Murakami, Y., and Satake, M. (1990). Purification of a mouse nuclear factor that binds to both the A and B cores of the polyomavirus enhancer. J Virol *64*, 4808-4819.

Kamine, J., Elangovan, B., Subramanian, T., Coleman, D., and Chinnadurai, G. (1996). Identification of a cellular protein that specifically interacts with the essential cysteine region of the HIV-1 Tat transactivator. Virology 216, 357-366. Kanno, T., Kanno, Y., Chen, L. F., Ogawa, E., Kim, W. Y., and Ito, Y. (1998). Intrinsic transcriptional activation-inhibition domains of the polyomavirus enhancer binding protein 2/core binding factor alpha subunit revealed in the presence of the beta subunit. Mol Cell Biol *18*, 2444-2454.

Kao, H. Y., Downes, M., Ordentlich, P., and Evans, R. M. (2000). Isolation of a novel histone deacetylase reveals that class I and class II deacetylases promote SMRT-mediated repression. Genes Dev 14, 55-66.

Kao, H. Y., Lee, C. H., Komarov, A., Han, C. C., and Evans, R. M. (2002). Isolation and characterization of mammalian HDAC10, a novel histone deacetylase. J Biol Chem 277, 187-193.

Karaplis, A. C., and Goltzman, D. (2000). PTH and PTHrP effects on the skeleton. Rev Endocr Metab Disord 1, 331-341.

Kim, H. J., Kim, J. H., Bae, S. C., Choi, J. Y., Kim, H. J., and Ryoo, H. M. (2003). The protein kinase C pathway plays a central role in the fibroblast growth factor-stimulated expression and transactivation activity of Runx2. J Biol Chem 278, 319-326.

Kimura, A., Umehara, T., and Horikoshi, M. (2002). Chromosomal gradient of histone acetylation established by Sas2p and Sir2p functions as a shield against gene silencing. Nat Genet *32*, 370-377.

Kitabayashi, I., Aikawa, Y., Nguyen, L. A., Yokoyama, A., and Ohki, M. (2001a). Activation of AML1-mediated transcription by MOZ and inhibition by the MOZ-CBP fusion protein. EMBO J 20, 7184-7196.

Kitabayashi, I., Aikawa, Y., Yokoyama, A., Hosoda, F., Nagai, M., Kakazu, N., Abe, T., and Ohki, M. (2001b). Fusion of MOZ and p300 histone acetyltransferases in acute monocytic leukemia with a t(8;22)(p11;q13) chromosome translocation. Leukemia *15*, 89-94.

Kleinschmidt, A. M., and Martinson, H. G. (1981). Structure of the nucleosome core particles containing uH2A (A24). Nucl Acids Res 9, 2423-2431.

Koh, S. S., Chen, D., Lee, Y. H., and Stallcup, M. R. (2001). Synergistic enhancement of nuclear receptor function by p160 coactivators and two coactivators with protein methyltransferase activities. J Biol Chem 276, 1089-1098.

Koh, S. S., Li, H., Lee, Y. H., Widelitz, R. B., Chuong, C. M., and Stallcup, M. R. (2002). Synergistic coactivator function by coactivator-associated arginine methyltranferase (CARM) 1 and beta-catenin with two different classes of DNA-binding transcriptional activators. J Biol Chem 277, 26031-26035.

Koop, R., Di Croce, L., and Beato, M. (2003). Histone H1 enhances synergistic activation of the MMTV promoter in chromatin. EMBO J 22, 588-599.

Kornberg, R. D. (1974). Chromatin structure: a repeating unit of histones and DNA. Science 184, 868-871.

Kouzarides, T. (2002). Histone methylation in transcriptional control. Curr Opin Gene Dev 12, 198-209.

Kowenz-Leutz, E., and Leutz, A. (1999). A C/EBP beta isoform recruits the SWI/SNF complex to activate myeloid genes. Mol Cell 4, 735-743.

Krebs, J. E., Fry, C. J., Samuels, M. and Peterson, C. L. (2000). Global role for chromatin remodeling enzymes in mitotic gene expression. Cell *102*, 587-598.

Kuo, M. H., and Allis, C. D. (1998). Roles of histone acetyltransferases and deacetylases in gene regulation. BioEssays 20, 615-626.

Lachner, M., O'Carroll, D., Rea, S., Mechtler, K., and Jenuwein, T. (2001). Methylation of histone H3 lysine 9 creates a binding site for HP1 proteins. Nature *410*, 116-120.

Lachner, M., O'Sullivan, R. J., and Jenuwein, T. (2003). An epigenetic road map for histone lysine methylation. J Cell Sci *116*, 2117-2124.

Landry, J., Sutton, A., Tafrov, S. T., Heller, R. C., Stebbins, J., Pillus, L., and Sternglanz, R. (2000). The silencing protein SIR2 and its homologs are NAD-dependent protein deacetylases. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97, 5807-5811.

Lee, D. Y., Hayes, J. J., Pruss, D., and Wolffe, A. P. (1993). A positive role for histone acetylation in transcription factor access to nucleosomal DNA. Cell *72*, 73-84.

Lee, H. J., Chun, M., and Kandror, K. V. (2001). Tip60 and HDAC7 interact with the endothelin receptor a and may be involved in downstream signaling. J Biol Chem 276, 16597-16600.

Lee, K. S., Kim, H. J., Li, Q. L., Chi, X. Z., Ueta, C., Komori, T., Wozney, J. M., Kim, E. G., Choi, J. Y., Ryoo, H. M., and Bae, S. C. (2000). Runx2 is a common target of transforming growth factor β 1 and bone morphogenetic protein 2, and cooperation between Runx2 and Smad5 induces osteoblast-specific gene expression in the pluripotent mesenchymal precursor cell line C2C12. Mol Cell Biol 20, 8783-8792.

Legube, G., Linares, L. K., Lemercier, C., Scheffner, M., Khochbin, S., and Trouche, D. (2002). Tip60 is targeted to proteasome-mediated degradation by Mdm2 and accumulates after UV irradiation. EMBO J 21, 1704-1712.

Lemercier, C., Brocard, M. P., Puvion-Dutilleul, F., Kao, H. Y., Albagli, O., and Khochbin, S. (2002). Class II histone deacetylases are directly recruited by BCL6 transcriptional repressor. J Biol Chem 277, 22045-22052.

Lemercier, C., Legube, G., Caron, C., Louwagie, M., Garin, J., Trouche, D., and Khochbin, S. (2003). Tip60 acetyltransferase activity is controlled by phosphorylation. J Biol Chem 278, 4713-4718.

Levanon, D., Bettoun, D., Harris-Cerruti, C., Woolf, E., Negreanu, V., Eilam, R., Bernstein, Y., Goldenberg, D., Xiao, C., Fliegauf, M., *et al.* (2002). The Runx3 transcription factor regulates development and survival of TrkC dorsal root ganglia neurons. EMBO J 21, 3454-3463.

Levanon, D., Negreanu, V., Bernstein, Y., Bar-Am, I., Avivi, L., and Groner, Y. (1994). AML1, AML2, and AML3, the human members of the runt domain gene-family: cDNA structure, expression, and chromosomal localization. Genomics 23, 425-432.

Li, J., Wang, J., Nawaz, Z., Liu, J. M., Qin, J., and Wong, J. (2000). Both corepressor proteins SMRT and N-CoR exist in large protein complexes containing HDAC3. EMBO J 19, 4342-4350.

Li, Q. L., Ito, K., Sakakura, C., Fukamachi, H., Inoue, K., Chi, X. Z., Lee, K. Y., Nomura, S., Lee, C. W., Han, S. B., *et al.* (2002). Causal relationship between the loss of RUNX3 expression and gastric cancer. Cell *109*, 113-124.

Liang, J., Prouty, L., Williams, B. J., Dayton, M. A., and Blanchard, K. L. (1998). Acute mixed lineage leukemia with an inv(8)(p11q13) resulting in fusion of the genes for MOZ and TIF2. Blood 92, 2118-2122.

Lo, W. S., Duggan, L., N.C. Tolga, E., Belotserkovskya, R., Lane, W. S., Shiekhattar, R., and Berger, S. L. (2001). Snf1--a histone kinase that works in concert with the histone acetyltransferase Gcn5 to regulate transcription. Science 293, 1142-1146.

Lo, W. S., Trievel, R. C., Rojas, J. R., Duggan, L., Hsu, J. Y., Allis, C. D., Marmorstein, R., and Berger, S. L. (2000). Phosphorylation of serine 10 in histone H3 is functionally linked in vitro and in vivo to Gcn5-mediated acetylation at lysine 14. Mol Cell 5, 917-926.

Loewith, R., Meijer, M., Lees-Miller, S. P., Riabowol, K., and Young, D. (2000). Three yeast proteins related to the human candidate tumor suppressor p33(ING1) are associated with histone acetyltransferase activities. Mol Cell Biol 20, 3807-3816.

Lu, J., McKinsey, T. A., Nicol, R. L., and Olson, E. N. (2000). Signal-dependent activation of the MEF2 transcription factor by dissociation from histone deacetylases. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97, 4070-4075.

Luger, K., Mader, A. W., Richmond, R. K., Sargent, D. F., and Richmond, T. J. (1997). Crystal structure of the nucleosome core particle at 2.8 A resolution. Nature *389*, 251-260.

Luo, R. X., Postigo, A. A., and Dean, D. C. (1998). Rb interacts with histone deacetylase to repress transcription. Cell 92, 463-473.

Ma, H., Baumann, C. T., Li, H., Strahl, B. D., Rice, R., Jelinek, M. A., Aswad, D. W., Allis, C. D., Hager, G. L., and Stallcup, M. R. (2001). Hormone-dependent, CARM1directed, arginine-specific methylation of histone H3 on a steroid-regulated promoter. Curr Biol *11*, 1981-1985.

Matsuyama, A., Shimazu, T., Sumida, Y., Saito, A., Yoshimatsu, Y., Seigneurin-Berny, D., Osada, H., Komatsu, Y., Nishino, N., Khochbin, S., *et al.* (2002). In vivo destabilization of dynamic microtubules by HDAC6-mediated deacetylation. EMBO J *21*, 6820-6831.

McBride, A. E., and Silver, P. A. (2001). State of the arg: protein methylation at arginine comes of age. Cell *106*, 5-8.

McKinsey, T. A., Zhang, C. L., Lu, J., and Olson, E. N. (2000a). Signal-dependent nuclear export of a histone deacetylase regulates muscle differentiation. Nature 408, 106-111.

McKinsey, T. A., Zhang, C. L., and Olson, E. N. (2000b). Activation of the myocyte enhancer factor-2 transcription factor by calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinasestimulated binding of 14-3-3 to histone deacetylase 5. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *97*, 14400-14405.

McKinsey, T. A., Zhang, C. L., and Olson, E. N. (2001). Control of muscle development by dueling HATs and HDACs. Curr Opin Genet Dev 11, 497-504.

Meijsing, S. H., and Ehrenhofer-Murray, A. E. (2001). The silencing complex SAS-I links histone acetylation to the assembly of repressed chromatin by CAF-I and Asf1 in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Genes Dev 15, 3169-3182.

Meneghini, M. D., Wu, M., and Madhani, H. D. (2003). Conserved histone variant H2A.Z protects euchromatin from the ectopic spread of silent heterochromatin. Cell *112*, 725-736.

Min, J., Zhang, Y., and Xu, R. M. (2003). Structural basis for specific binding of Polycomb chromodomain to histone H3 methylated at Lys 27. Genes & Dev 17, 1823-1828.

Miska, E. A., Karlsson, C., Langley, E., Nielsen, S. J., Pines, J., and Kouzarides, T. (1999). HDAC4 deacetylase associates with and represses the MEF2 transcription factor. EMBO J *18*, 5099-5107.

Miyoshi, H., Kozu, T., and Shimizu, K. (1993). The t(8;21) translocation in acute myeloid leukemia results in production of an AML1-MTG8 fusion transcript. EMBO J *12*, 2715-2721.

Miyoshi, H., Shimizu, K., Kozu, T., Maseki, N., Kaneko, Y., and Ohki, M. (1991). The t(8;21) breakpoints on chromosome 21 in acute myeloid leukemia clustered within a limited region of a novel gene, *AML1*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 88, 10431-10434.

Muller, H. J. (1932). Further studies on the nature and causes of gene mutations. Proc VI Int Congr Genet 1, 213-255.

Mullins, D. W., Giri, C. P., and Smulson, M. (1997). Poly(adenosine diphosphate-ribose) polymerase: The distribution of a chromosome-associated enzyme within the chromatin substructure. Biochemistry *16*, 506-513.

Mundlos, S., Otto, F., Mundlos, C., Mulliken, J. B., Aylsworth, A. S., Albright, S., Lindhout, D., Cole, W. G., Henn, W., Knoll, J. H., *et al.* (1997). Mutations involving the transcription factor CBFA1 cause cleidocranial dysplasia. Cell *89*, 773-779.

Nakayama, J., Rice, J. C., Strahl, B. D., Allis, C. D., and Grewal, S. I. (2001). Role of histone H3 lysine 9 methylation in epigenetic control of heterochromatin assembly. Science 292, 110-113.

Natarajan, K., Jackson, B. M., Zhou, H., Winston, F., and Hinnebusch, A. G. (1999). Transcriptional activation by Gcn4p involves independent interactions with the SWI/SNF complex and the SRB/mediator. Mol Cell *4*, 657-664.

Nathan, D., Sterner, D. E., and Berger, S. L. (2003). Histone modifications: Now summoning sumoylation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *100*, 13118-13120.

Neely, K. E., Hassan, A. H., Wallberg, A. E., Steger, D. J., Cairns, B. R., Wright, A. P., and Workman, J. L. (1999). Activation domain-mediated targeting of the SWI/SNF complex to promoters stimulates transcription from nucleosome arrays. Mol Cell *4*, 649-655.

Nickel, B. E., Allis, C. D., and Davie, J. R. (1989). Ubiquitinated histone H2B is preferentially located in transcriptionally active chromatin. Biochemistry 28, 958-963.

Nickel, B. E., and Davie, J. R. (1989). Structure of polyubiquitinated histone H2A. Biochemistry 28, 964-968.

Nishioka, K., Chuikov, S., Sarma, K., Erdjument-Bromage, H., Allis, C. D., Tempst, P., and Reinberg, D. (2002). Set9, a novel histone H3 methyltransferase that faciliates transcription by precluding histone tail modifications required for heterochromatin formation. Genes Dev 16, 479-489.

Nordentoft, I., and Jorgensen, P. (2003). The acetyltransferase 60 kDa trans-acting regulatory protein of HIV type 1-interacting protein (Tip60) interacts with the translocation E26 transforming-specific leukaemia gene (TEL) and functions as a transcriptional co-repressor. Biochem J 374, 165-173.

Nuchprayoon, I., Meyers, S., Scott, L. M., Suzow, J., Hiebert, S., and Friedman, A. D. (1994). PEBP2/CBF, the murine homolog of the human myeloid AML1 and

PEBP2 β /CBF β proto-oncoproteins, regulates the murine myeloperoxidase and neutrophil elastase gene in immature myeloid cells. Mol Cell Biol 14, 5558-5568.

Nugent, M. A., and Iozzo, R. V. (2000). Fibroblast growth factor-2. Int J Biochem Cell Biol *32*, 115-120.

Ogawa, E., Inuzuka, M., Maruyama, M., Satake, M., Naito-Fujimoto, M., and Ito, Y. (1993). Molecular cloning and characterization of PEBP2 beta, the heterodimeric partner of a novel Drosophila runt-related DNA binding protein PEBP2 alpha. Virology *194*, 314-331.

Okuda, T., Takeda, K., and Fujita, Y. (2000). Biological characteristics of the leukemiaassociated transcriptional factor AML1 disclosed by hematopoietic rescue of AML1deficient embryonic stem cells by using a knock-in strategy. Mol Cell Biol 20, 319-328.

Ornaghi, P., Ballario, P., Lena, A. M., Gonzalez, A., and Filetici, P. (1999). The bromodomain of Gcn5p interacts *in vitro* with specific residues in the N terminus of histone H4. J Mol Biol 287, 1.

Orphanides, G., LeRoy, G., Chang, C. H., Luse, D. S., and Reinberg, D. (1998). FACT, a factor that facilitates transcript elongation through nucleosomes. Cell 92, 105-116.

Osada, S., Sutton, A., Muster, N., Brown, C. E., Yates III, J. R., Sternglanz, R., and Workman, J. L. (2001). The yeast SAS (something about silencing) protein complex contains a MYST-type putative acetyltransferase and functions with chromatin assembly factor ASF1. Genes Dev 15, 3155-3168.

Osato, M., Asou, N., and Abdalla, E. (1999). Biallelic and heterozygous point mutations in the runt domain of the $AML1/PEBP2\alpha B$ gene associated with myeloblastic leukemias. Blood 93, 1817-1824.

Ota, K., Kameoka, M., Tanaka, Y., Itaya, A., and Yoshihara, K. (2003). Expression of histone acetyltransferases was down-regulated in poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase-1-deficient murine cells. BiochBiophysResComm *310*, 312-317.

Otto, F., Lubbert, M., and Stock, M. (2003). Upstream and downstream targets of RUNX proteins. J Cell Bioch 89, 9-18.

Otto, F., Thornell, A. P., Crompton, T., Denzel, A., Gilmour, K. C., Rosewell, I. R., Stamp, G. W., Beddington, R. S., Mundlos, S., Olsen, B. R., *et al.* (1997). *Cbfa1*, a candidate gene for cleidocranial dysplasia syndrome, is essential for osteoblast differentiation and bone development. Cell 89, 765-771.

Palaparti, A., Baratz, A., and Stifani, S. (1997). The Groucho/transducin-like enhancer of split transcriptional repressors interact with the genetically defined amino-terminal silencing domain of histone H3. J Biol Chem 272, 26604-26610.

Panagopoulos, I., Isaksson, M., Lindvall, C., Bjorkholm, M., Ahlgren, T., Fioretos, T., Heim, S., Mitelman, F., and Johansson, B. (2000). RT-PCR analysis of the MOZ-CBP and CBP-MOZ chimeric transcripts in acute myeloid leukemias with t(8;16)(p11;p13). Genes Chromosomes Cancer 28, 415-424.

Park, S. R., Lee, E. K., Kim, B. C., and Kim, P. H. (2003). p300 cooperates with Smad3/4 and Runx3 in TGFbeta1-induced IgA isotype expression. Eur J Immunol *33*, 3386-3392.

Pelletier, N., Champagne, N., Stifani, S., and Yang, X. J. (2002). MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runt-domain transcription factor Runx2. Oncogene 21, 2729-2740.

Pham, A. D., and Sauer, F. (2000). Ubiquitin-activating/conjugating activity of TAFII250, a mediator of activation of gene expression in *Drosophila*. Science 289, 2357-2360.

Pleschke, J. M., Kleczkowska, H. E., Strohm, M., and Althaus, F. R. (2000). Poly(ADPribose) binds to specific domains in DNA damage checkpoint proteins. J Biol Chem 275, 40974-40980. Prosser, H. M., Wotton, D., and Geggone, A. (1992). A phorbol ester response element within the human T-cell receptor β -chain enhancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89, 9934-9938.

Qi, C., Chang, J., Zhu, Y., Yeldandi, A. V., Sambasiva, M. R., and Zhu, Y. J. (2002). Identification of protein arginine methyltransferase 2 as a coactivator for estrogen receptor α. J Biol Chem 277, 28624-28630.

Rea, S., Eisenhaber, F., O'Carroll, D., Strahl, B. D., Sun, Z. W., Schmid, M., Opravil, S., Mechtler, K., Ponting, C. P., Allis, C. D., and Jenuwein, T. (2000). Regulation of chromatin structure by site-specific histone H3 methyltransferases. Nature 406, 593-599.

Reid, J. L., Iyer, V. R., Brown, P. O., and Struhl, K. (2000). Coordinate regulation of yeast ribosomal protein genes is associated with targeted recruitment of Esa1 histone acetylase. Mol Cell 6, 1297-1307.

Reifsnyder, C., Lowell, J., Clarke, A., and Pillus, L. (1996). Yeast SAS silencing genes and human genes associated with AML and HIV-1 Tat interactions are homologous with acetyltransferases. Nat Genet 14, 42-49.

Rhoades, K. L., Hetherington, C. J., and Rowley, J. D. (1996). Synergistic up-regulation of the myeloid-specific promoter for the macrophage colony-stimulating factor receptor by AML1 and the t(8;21) fusion protein may contribute to leukemogenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *93*, 11895-11900.

Robzyk, K., Recht, J., and Osley, M. A. (2000). Rad6-dependent ubiquitination of histone H2B in yeast. Science 287, 501-504.

Roth, S. Y., and Allis, C. D. (1992). Chromatin condensation: does histone H1 dephosphorylation play a role? Trends Biochem Sci 17, 93-.

Roth, S. Y., Denu, J. M., and Allis, C. D. (2001). Histone acetyltransferases. Annu Rev Biochem 70, 81-120.

Santos-Rosa, H., Schneider, R., Bannister, A. J., Sherriff, J., Bernstein, B. E., Emre, N. C., Schreiber, S. L., Mellor, J., and Kouzarides, T. (2002). Active genes are trimethylated at K4 of histone H3. Nature *419*, 407-411.

Sauve, D. M., Anderson, H. J., Ray, J. M., James, W. M., and Roberge, M. (1999). Phosphorylation-induced rearrangement of the histone H3 NH2-terminal domain during mitotic chromosome condensation. J Cell Biol *145*, 225-235.

Schotta, G., Ebert, A., Krauss, V., Fischer, A., Hoffmann, J., Rea, S., Jenuwein, T., Dorn, R., and Reuter, G. (2002). Central role of Drosophila Su(var)3-9 in histone H3-K9 methylation and heterochromatin-dependent gene silencing. EMBO J 21, 1121-1131.

Scott, E. K., Lee, T., and Luo, L. (2001). Enok encodes a *Drosophila* putative histone acetyltransferase required for mushroom body neuroblast proliferation. Curr Biol 11, 99-104.

Seigneurin-Berny, D., Verdel, A., Curtet, S., Lemercier, C., Garin, J., Rousseaux, S., and Khochbin, S. (2001). Identification of components of the murine histone deacetylase 6 complex: Link between acetylation and ubiquitination signaling pathways. Mol Cell Biol *21*, 8035-8044.

Selvamurugan, N., Chou, W. Y., Pearman, A. T., Pulumati, M. R., and Partridge, N. C. (1998). Parathyroid hormone regulates the rat collagenase-3 promoter in osteoblastic cells through the cooperative interaction of the activator protein-1 site and the runt domain binding sequence. J Biol Chem 273, 10647-10657.

Selvamurugan, N., Pulumati, M. R., Tyson, D. R., and Partridge, N. C. (2000). Parathyroid hormone regulation of the rat collagenase-3 promoter by protein kinase Adependent transactivation of core binding factor alpha1. J Biol Chem 275, 5037-5042.

Sharma, M., Zarnegar, M., Li, X., Lim, B., and Sun, Z. (2000). Androgen receptor interacts with a novel MYST protein, HBO1. J Biol Chem 275, 35200-35208.

Shen, X., Yu, L., Weir, J. W., and Gorovsky, M. A. (1995). Linker histones are not essential and affect chromatin condensation in vivo. Cell 82, 47.

Sheridan, A. M., Force, T., Yoon, H. J., O'Leary, E., Choukroun, G., Taheri, M. R., and Bonventre, J. V. (2001). PLIP, a novel splice variant of Tip60, interacts with group IV cytosolic phospholipase A(2), induces apoptosis, and potentiates prostaglandin production. Mol Cell Biol 21, 4470-4481.

Shiio, Y., and Eisenman, R. N. (2003). Histone sumoylation is associated with transcriptional repression. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *100*, 13225-13230.

Sierra, J., Villagra, A., Paredes, R., Cruzat, F., Gutierrez, S., Javed, A., Arriagada, G., Olate, J., Imschenetzky, M., van Wijnen, A. J., *et al.* (2003). Regulation of the bone-specific osteocalcin gene by p300 requires Runx2/Cbfa1 and the vitamin D3 receptor but not p300 intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity. Mol Cell Biol *23*, 3339-3351.

Sif, S., Saurin, A. J., Imbalzano, A. N., and Kingston, R. E. (2001). Purification and characterization of mSin3A-containing Brg1 and hBrm chromatin remodeling complexes. Genes Dev 15, 603-618.

Simpson, R. T. (1978). Structure of chromatin containing extensively acetylated H3 and H4. Cell 13, 691-.

Sliva, D., Zhu, Y. X., Tsai, S., Kamine, J., and Yang, Y. C. (1999). Tip60 interacts with human interleukin-9 receptor α-chain. BiochBiophysResComm 263, 149-155.

Smith, E. R., Eisen, A., Gu, W., Sattah, M., Pannuti, A., Zhou, J., Cook, R. G., Lucchesi, J. C., and Allis, C. D. (1998). ESA1 is a histone acetyltransferase that is essential for growth in yeast. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95, 3561-3565.

Smith, E. R., Pannuti, A., Gu, W., Steurnagel, A., Cook, R. G., Allis, C. D., and Lucchesi, J. C. (2000a). The Drosophila MSL complex acetylates histone H4 at lysine 16, a chromatin modification linked to dosage compensation. Mol Cell Biol *20*, 312-318.

Smith, J. S., Brachmann, C. B., Celic, I., Kenna, M. A., Muhammad, S., Starai, V. J., Avalos, J. L., Escalante-Semerena, J. C., Grubmeyer, C., Wolberger, C., and Boeke, J. D. (2000b). A phylogenetically conserved NAD+-dependent protein deacetylase activity in the Sir2 protein family. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *97*, 6658-6663.

Soloaga, A., Thomson, S., Wiggin, G. R., Rampersaud, N., Dyson, M. H., Hazzalin, C. A., Mahadevan, L. C., and Arthur, J. S. (2003). MSK2 and MSK1 mediate the mitogenand stress-induced phosphorylation of histone H3 and HMG-14. EMBO J 22, 2788-2797.

Sparrow, D. B., Miska, E. A., Langley, E., Reynaud-Deonauth, S., Kotecha, S., Towers, N., Spohr, G., Kouzarides, T., and Mohun, T. J. (1999). MEF-2 function is modified by a novel co-repressor, MITR. EMBO J *18*, 5085-5098.

Stallcup, M. R. (2001). Role of protein methylation in chromatin remodeling and transcriptional regulation. Oncogene 20, 3014-3020.

Strahl, B. D., and Allis, C. D. (2000). The language of covalent histone modifications. Nature 403, 41-45.

Strahl, B. D., Briggs, S. D., Brame, C. J., Caldwell, J. A., Koh, S. S., Ma, H., Cook, R. C., Shabanowitz, J., Hunt, D. F., Stallcup, M. R., and Allis, C. D. (2001). Methylation of histone H4 at arginine 3 occurs *in vivo* and is mediated by the nuclear receptor coactivator PRMT1. Curr Biol *11*, 1-5.

Suka, N., Luo, K., and Grunstein, M. (2002). Sir2p and Sas2p opposingly regulate acetylation of yeast histone H4 lysine16 and spreading of heterochromatin. Nat Genet *32*, 378-383.

Sun, Z. W., and Allis, C. D. (2002). Ubiquitination of histone H2B regulates H3 methylation and gene silencing in yeast. Nature *418*, 104-108.

Sutton, A., Shia, W. J., Band, D., Kaufman, P. D., Osada, S., Workman, J. L., and Sternglanz, R. (2003). Sas4 and Sas5 are required for the histone acetyltransferase activity of Sas2 in the SAS complex. J Biol Chem 278, 16887-16892.

Swarthout, J. T., Doggett, T. A., Lemker, J. L., and Partridge, N. C. (2001). Stimulation of extracellular signal-regulated kinases and proliferation in rat osteoblastic cells by parathyroid hormone is protein kinase C-dependent. J Biol Chem 276, 7586-7592.

Takahashi, A., Satake, M., Yamaguchi-Iwai, Y., Bae, S. C., Lu, J., Maruyama, M., Zhang, Y. W., Oka, H., Arai, N., and Arai, K. (1995). Positive and negative regulation of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor promoter activity by AML1-related transcription factor, PEBP2. Blood *86*, 607-616.

Takechi, S., and Nakayama, T. (1999). Sas3 is a histone acetyltransferase and requires a zinc finger motif. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 266, 405-410.

Taunton, J., Hassig, C. A., and Schreiber, S. L. (1996). A mammalian histone deacetylase related to the yeast transcriptional regulator Rpd3p. Science 272, 408-411.

Thirunavukkarasu, K., Mahajan, M., McLarren, K. W., Stifani, S., and Karsenty, G. (1998). Two domains unique to osteoblast-specific transcription factor Osf2/Cbfa1 contribute to its transactivation function and its inability to heterodimerize with Cbfb. Mol Cell Biol *18*, 4197-4208.

Thoma, F., Koller, T., Klug, A. (1979). Involvement of histone H1 in the organization of the nucleosome and of the salt-dependent superstructures of chromatin. J Cell Biol 83, 403.

Thomas, D. M., Carty, S. A., Piscopo, D. M., Lee, J. S., Wang, W. F., Forrester, W. C., and Hinds, P. W. (2001). The retinoblastoma protein acts as a transcriptional coactivator required for osteogenic differentiation. Mol Cell 8, 303-316.

Thomson, S., Clayton, A. L., and Mahadevan, L. C. (2001). Independent dynamic regulation of histone phosphorylation and acetylation during immediate-early gene induction. Mol Cell 8, 1231-1241.

Tong, J. J., Liu, J., Bertos, N. R., and Yang, X. J. (2002). Identification of HDAC10, a novel class II human histone deacetylase containing a leucine-rich domain. Nucl Acids Res 30, 1114-1123.

Tong, J. K., Hassig, C. A., Schnitzler, G. R., Kingston, R. E., and Schreiber, S. L. (1998). Chromatin deacetylation by an ATP-dependent nucleosome remodelling complex. Nature *395*, 917-921.

Tse, C., Sera, T., Wolffe, A. P., and Hansen, J. C. (1998). Disruption of higher-order folding by core histone acetylation dramatically enhances transcription of nucleosomal arrays by RNA polymerase III. Mol Cell Biol *18*, 4629.

Tsukiyama, T. (2002). The in vivo functions of ATP-dependent chromatin-remodelling factors. Rev Mol Cell Biol *3*, 422-429.

Tulin, A., and Spradling, A. (2003). Chromatin loosening by Poly(ADP)-ribose polymerase (PARP) at *Drosophila* puff loci. Science 299, 560-562.

Tulin, A., Stewart, D., and Spradling, A. C. (2002). The *Drosophila* heterochromatic gene encoding poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) is required to modulate chromatin structure during development. Genes Dev *16*, 2108-2119.

Turner, B. M. (2002). Cellular memory and the histone code. Cell 111, 285-291.

Turner, B. M. (2003). Memorable transcription. Nat Cell Biol 5, 390-393.

Tyler, J. K., and Kadonaga, J. T. (1999). The 'dark side' of chromatin remodeling: repressive effects on transcription. Cell 99, 443-446.

Utley, R. T., and Cote, J. (2003). The MYST family of histone acetyltransferases. In Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology, J. L. Workman, (Ed.), ed. (Springer-Verlag, Heidelberg Germany), pp. 203-236.

Vaziri, H., Dessain, S. K., Ng Eaton, E., Imai, S. I., Frye, R. A., Pandita, T. K., Guarente, L., and Weinberg, R. A. (2001). hSIR2(SIRT1) functions as an NAD-dependent p53 deacetylase. Cell 107, 149-159.

Verdel, A., Curtet, S., Brocard, M. P., Rousseaux, S., Lemercier, C., Yoshida, M., and Khochbin, S. (2000). Active maintenance of mHDA2/mHDAC6 histone-deacetylase in the cytoplasm. Curr Biol *10*, 747-749.

Verdel, A., and Khochbin, S. (1999). Identification of a new family of higher eukaryotic histone deacetylases. Coordinate expression of differentiation-dependent chromatin modifiers. J Biol Chem 274, 2440-2445.

Verger, A., Perdomo, J., and Crossley, M. (2003). Modification with SUMO. A role in transcriptional regulation. EMBO Rep 4, 137-142.

Vettese-Dadey, M., Grant, P. A., Hebbes, T. R., Crane- Robinson, C., Allis, C. D., and Workman, J. L. (1996). Acetylation of histone H4 plays a primary role in enhancing transcription factor binding to nucleosomal DNA in vitro. EMBO Journal *15*, 2508-2518.

Vignali, M., Hassan, A. H., Neely, K. E., and Workman, J. L. (2000). ATP-dependent chromatin-remodeling complexes. Mol Cell Biol 20, 1899-1910.

Vogelauer, M., Wu, J., Suka, N., and Grunstein, M. (2000). Global histone acetylation and deacetylation in yeast. Nature 408, 495-498.

Wang, A. H., Bertos, N. R., Vezmar, M., Pelletier, N., Crosato, M., Heng, H. H., Th'ng, J., Han, J., and Yang, X. J. (1999). HDAC4, a human histone deacetylase related to yeast HDA1, is a transcriptional corepressor. Mol Cell Biol *19*, 7816-7827.

Wang, A. H., Kruhlak, M. J., Wu, J., Bertos, N. R., Vezmar, M., Posner, B. I., Bazett-Jones, D. P., and Yang, X. J. (2000). Regulation of histone deacetylase 4 by binding of 14-3-3 proteins. Mol Cell Biol 20, 6904-6912.

Wang, A. H., and Yang, X. J. (2001). Histone deacetylase 4 possesses intrinsic nuclear import and export signals. Mol Cell Biol 21, 5992-6005.

Wang, F. S., Wang, C. J., Sheen-Chen, S. M., Kuo, Y. R., Chen, R. F., and Yang, K. D. (2002). Superoxide mediates shock wave induction of ERK-dependent osteogenic transcription factor (CBFA1) and mesenchymal cell differentiation toward osteoprogenitors. J Biol Chem 277, 10931-10937.

Wang, H., Huang, Z. Q., Xia, L., Feng, Q., Erdjument-Bromage, H., Strahl, B. D., Briggs, S. D., Allis, C. D., Wong, J., Tempst, P., and Zhang, Y. (2001). Methylation of histone H4 at arginine 3 facilitating transcriptional activation by nuclear hormone receptor. Science 293, 853-857.

Wang, Q., Stacy, T., Binder, M., Marin-Padilla, M., Sharpe, A. H., and Speck, N. A. (1996). Disruption of the Cbfa2 gene causes necrosis and hemorrhaging in the central nervous system and blocks definitive hematopoiesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *83*, 3444-3449.

Wei, Y., Mizzen, C. A., Cook, R. G., Gorovsky, M. A., and Allis, C. D. (1998). Phosphorylation of histone H3 at serine 10 is correlated with chromosome condensation during mitosis and meiosis in Tetrahymena. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *95*, 7480-7484.

Wei, Y., Yu, L., Bowen, J., Gorovsky, M. A., and Allis, C. D. (1999). Phosphorylation of histone H3 is required for proper chromosome condensation and segregation. Cell *97*, 99-109.

Westendorf, J. J., Zaidi, S. K., Cascino, J. E., Kahler, R., van Wijnen, A. J., Lian, J. B., Yoshida, M., Stein, G. S., and Li, X. (2002). Runx2 (Cbfa1, AML-3) interacts with histone deacetylase 6 and represses the p21CIP1/WAF1 promoter. Mol Cell Biol 22, 7982-7992.

Winston, F., and Allis, C. D. (1999). The bromodomain: a chromatin-targeting module? Nat Struct Biol 6, 601-604.

Wolffe, A. (1998). Chromatin: Structure and Function., 3rd edn ((San Diego, London, Boston, New York, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto), Publishers: Academic Press, Harcourt Brace & Company.).

Wolffe, A. P., and Hayes, J. J. (1999). Chromatin disruption and modification. Nucl Acids Res 27, 711-720.

Workman, J. L., and Kingston, R. E. (1998). Alteration of nucleosome structure as a mechanism of transcriptonal regulation. Annu Rev Biochem 67, 545-579.

Wotton, D., Ghysdael, J., Wang, S., Speck, N. A., and Owen, M. J. (1994). Cooperative binding of ets-1 and core binding factor to DNA. Mol Cell Biol 14, 840-840.

Wu, X., Li, H., Park, E. J., and Chen, J. D. (2001). SMRTE inhibits MEF2C transcriptional activation by targeting HDAC4 and 5 to nuclear domains. J Biol Chem 276, 24177-24185.

Xiao, G., Cui, Y., Ducy, P., Karsenty, G., and Franceschi, R. T. (1997). Ascorbic aciddependent activation of the osteocalcin promoter in MC3T3-E1 preosteoblasts: Requirement for collagen matrix synthesis and the presence of an intact OSE2 sequence. Mol Endocrinol *11*, 1103-1113.

Xiao, G., Jiang, D., Gopalakrishnan, R., and Franceschi, R. T. (2002). FGF-2 induction of the osteocalcin gene requires MAPK activity and phosphorylation of the osteoblast transcription factor, Cbfa1/Runx2. J Biol Chem 277, 36181-36187.

Xiao, G., Jiang, D., Thomas, P., Benson, M. D., Guan, K., Karsenty, G., and Franceschi, R. T. (2000). MAPK pathways activate and phosphorylate the osteoblast-specific transcription factor, Cbfa1. J Biol Chem 275, 4453-4459.

Xiao, G., Wang, D., Benson, M. D., Karsenty, G., and Franceschi, R. T. (1998). Role of the alpha2-integrin in osteoblast-specific gene expression and activation of the Osf2 transcription factor. J Biol Chem 273, 32988-32994.

Xiao, H., Chung, J., Kao, H. Y., and Yang, Y. C. (2003). Tip60 is a co-repressor for STAT3. J Biol Chem 278, 11197-11204.

Xu, W., Chen, H., Du, K., Asahara, H., Tini, M., Emerson, B. M., Montminy, M., and Evans, R. M. (2001). A transcriptional switch mediated by cofactor methylation. Science 294, 2507-2511.

Yagi, R., Chen, L. F., Shigesada, K., Murakami, Y., and Ito, Y. (1999). A WW domaincontaining yes-associated protein (YAP) is a novel transcriptional co-activator. EMBO J 18, 2551-2562.

Yamagoe, S., Kanno, T., Kanno, Y., Sasaki, S., Siegel, R. M., Lenardo, M. J., Humphrey, G., Wang, Y., Nakatani, Y., Howard, B. H., and Ozato, K. (2003). Interaction of histone acetylases and deacetylases in vivo. Mol Cell Biol 23, 1025-1033.

Yamamoto, T., and Horikoshi, M. (1997). Novel substrate specificity of the histone acetyltransferase activity of HIV-1-Tat interactive protein Tip60. J Biol Chem 272, 30595-30598.

Yamamoto, Y., Verma, U. N., Prajapati, S., Kwak, Y.-T., and Gaynor, R. B. (2003). Histone H3 phosphorylation by IKK- α is critical for cytokine-induced gene expression. Nature 423, 655-659.

Yan, Y., Barlev, N. A., Haley, R. H., Berger, S. L., and Marmorstein, R. (2000). Crystal structure of yeast Esa1 suggests a unified mechanism for catalysis and substrate binding by histone acetyltransferases. Mol Cell *6*, 1195-1205.

Yang, W. M., Inouye, C., Zeng, Y., Bearss, D., and Seto, E. (1996). Transcriptional repression by YY1 is mediated by interaction with a mammalian homolog of the yeast global regulator RPD3. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *93*, 12845-12850.

Yang, W. M., Tsai, S. C., Wen, Y. D., Fejer, G., and Seto, E. (2002). Functional domains of histone deacetylase-3. J Biol Chem 277, 9447-9454.

Yudkovsky, N., Logie, C., Hahn, S., and Peterson, C. L. (1999). Recruitment of the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complex by transcriptional activators. Genes Dev 13, 2369-2374.

Zaidi, S. K., Javed, A., Choi, J. Y., van Wijnen, A. J., Stein, J. L., Lian, J. B., and Stein, G. S. (2001). A specific targeting signal directs Runx2/Cbfa1 to subnuclear domains and contributes to transactivation of the osteocalcin gene. J Cell Sci *114*, 3093-3102.

Zhang, C. L., McKinsey, T. A., Lu, J., and Olson, E. N. (2001). Association of COOHterminal-binding protein (CtBP) and MEF2-interacting transcription repressor (MITR) contributes to transcriptional repression of the MEF2 transcription Factor. J Biol Chem 276, 35-39.

Zhang, D. E., Hetherington, C. J., and Meyers, S. (1996). CCAAT enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) and AML1 (CBF α 2) synergistically activate the macrophage colony-stimulating factor receptor promoter. Mol Cell Biol *16*, 1231-1240.

Zhang, Y. (2003). Transcriptional regulation by histone ubiquitination and deubiquitination. Genes & Dev 17, 2733-2740.

Zhang, Y., and Reinberg, D. (2001). Transcription regulation by histone methylation: interplay between different covalent modifications of the core histone tails. Genes Dev 15, 2343-2360.

Zhang, Y. W., Yasui, N., Ito, K., Huang, G., Fujii, M., Hanai, J., Nogami, H., Ochi, T., Miyazono, K., and Ito, Y. (2000). A RUNX2/PEBP2αA/CBFA1 mutation displaying impaired transactivation and Smad interaction in cleidocranial dysplasia. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *97*, 10549-10554.

Zhao, M., Qiao, M., Oyajobi, B. O., Mundy, G. R., and Chen, D. (2003). E3 ubiquitin ligase smurf1 mediates core-binding factor α 1/Runx2 degradation and plays a specific role in osteoblast differentiation. J Biol Chem 278, 27939-27944.

Zhao, X., Ito, A., Kane, C. D., Liao, T. S., Bolger, T. A., Lemrow, S. M., Means, A. R., and Yao, T. P. (2001). The modular nature of histone deacetylase HDAC4 confers phosphorylation-dependent intracellular trafficking. J Biol Chem 276, 35042-35048.

Zhou, X., Marks, P. A., Rifkind, R. A., and Richon, V. M. (2001). Cloning and characterization of a novel histone deacetylase, HDAC9. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98, 10572-10577.

Ziros, P. G., Gil, A. P. R., Georgakopoulos, T., Habeos, I., Kletsas, D., Basdra, E. K., and Papavassiliou, A. G. (2002). The bone-specific transcriptional regulator Cbfa1 is a target of mechanical signals in osteoblastic cells. J Biol Chem 277, 23934-23941.

Chapter II – Manuscript I

CHAPTER II

IDENTIFICATION OF A HUMAN HISTONE ACETYLTRANSFERASE RELATED TO MONOCYTIC LEUKEMIA ZINC FINGER PROTEIN

Nathalie Champagne§, Nicholas R. Bertos§, Nadine Pelletier§, Audrey H. Wang, Marko

Vezmar, Yan Yang, Henry H. Heng, Xiang-Jiao Yang

(§ These authors contributed equally to this work)

J. Biol. Chem., (1999), Vol. 274, 28528-28536



Reproduced with permission from Champagne N, Bertos NR, Pelletier N, Wang AH, Vezmar M, Yang Y, Heng HH, Yang XJ (1999) Identification of a human histone acetyltransferase related to monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein. J.Biol.Chem. (274) 28528-28536. Copyright 1999, Journal of Biological Chemistry

1. ABSTRACT

We describe here the identification and functional characterization of a novel human histone acetyltransferase, termed monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein (MOZ)-related factor (MORF). MORF is a 1781-residue protein displaying significant sequence similarity to MOZ. MORF is ubiquitously expressed in adult human tissues, and its gene is located at human chromosome band 10q22. MORF has intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity. In addition to its histone acetyltransferase domain, MORF possesses a strong transcriptional repression domain at its N terminus and a highly potent activation domain at its C terminus. Therefore, MORF is a novel histone acetyltransferase that contains multiple functional domains and may be involved in both positive and negative regulation of transcription.

2. INTRODUCTION

In eukaryotes, DNA is packaged into chromatin, a highly organized DNA-protein complex that fulfills important functions not only as a structural element in preserving genetic information but also as an active player in controlling gene activity (1,2). How chromatin structure is regulated by DNA-binding transcription factors remains a central issue in studies of eukaryotic gene regulation. One regulatory mechanism involves acetylation of ε -amino groups of specific lysine residues located at the flexible N termini of core histones (1-5). While transcriptionally silent heterochromatin is usually hypoacetylated, transcriptionally active euchromatin is hyperacetylated (6-8). Mechanistically, histone acetylation affects nucleosome stability and/or internucleosomal interaction, or interferes with the interaction of histone tails with other proteins (4,5,9-11).

Histone acetyltransferases and deacetylases are the enzymes responsible for governing dynamic levels of histone acetylation at various chromatin domains *in vivo* (12,13). Histone deacetylases have been found to be associated with transcriptional repression (14,15). On the other hand, histone acetyltransferase (HAT) ^{1/} activity is intrinsic to several known transcriptional coactivators, including GCN5 (16,17), PCAF (18), p300 (19), CBP (19,20) and others (reviewed in 5,13,15,21-23).

Aberrant histone acetylation may lead to tumorigenesis (24,25). One piece of supporting evidence is that the CBP gene is frequently rearranged in cancers (26-29). Interestingly, one of the translocation partners involved is the MOZ gene (26,30). MOZ itself contains a putative acetyl CoA-binding motif and shares its putative HAT domain with the yeast proteins SAS2, SAS3 and ESA1 (31,32), *Drosophila* MOF (33) and human TIP60 (34). Among these proteins, ESA1 and TIP60 have been shown to possess
intrinsic HAT activity (32,34), whereas recombinant MOF does not exhibit any detectable HAT activity (33). Intriguingly, the putative yeast HATs, SAS2 and SAS3, have been implicated in both positive and negative regulation of gene expression (31,35), and ESA1 has recently been found to be required for cell cycle progression (36). Furthermore, MOF, which is required for dosage compensation in male flies, has been shown to be targeted to the X chromosome of *Drosophila* (33,37). For human MOZ, no biochemical or functional studies have been documented.

In this paper, we report the identification of a new human HAT, termed MORF (for MOZ-related factor), and further show that MORF possesses functional domains characteristic of a transcriptional regulator. Our results suggest the direct involvement of MORF and its related protein MOZ in transcriptional regulation and thus provide new insights into how abnormal forms of MOZ lead to tumorigenesis.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Molecular cloning

cDNA library screening, plasmid construction and DNA sequencing were performed following standard procedures. Northern analyses on polyA-RNA blots (Clontech) were carried out according to the manufacturer's instructions. The reporter tk-Luc was derived from pGL2 (Promega) by insertion of the thymidine kinase (tk) core promoter (-105/+52). Gal4-tk-Luc was constructed from tk-Luc by insertion of 5 copies of the Gal4-binding site upstream from the tk promoter. Gal4-E4-Luc was derived from Gal4-tk-Luc by replacement of the tk region with the adenoviral E4 core promoter from 3TP-Lux (38).

3.2 Fluorescence in situ hybridization

FISH was performed on human lymphocytes as described (39), using as the probe a 5.8 kb MORF cDNA fragment biotinylated with dATP using the BioNick labeling kit (Gibco BRL).

3.3 Protein expression and purification

Full-length MORF was expressed in Sf9 cells as a fusion protein with the Flag epitope tag (IBI-Kodak) using a recombinant baculovirus generated with the Bac-To-Bac baculovirus system (Gibco BRL). The expressed fusion protein, f-MORF, was affinity-purified on M2 agarose and eluted with Flag peptide (0.1 mg/ml; IBI-Kodak). The Flag-tagged PCAF protein, f-PCAF, was similarly produced in and purified from Sf9 cells using the PCAF recombinant baculovirus previously described (18). Maltose-binding protein (MBP)-MORF mutants were expressed in E. coli, purified on amylose resin (New

England Biolabs), eluted with maltose (10 mM) and used directly for further analyses. For all affinity purification, buffer B (20 mM Tris-HCl pH8.0, 10% glycerol, 5 mM MgCl2, 0.1% NP-40 and protease inhibitors) containing 0.5 M KCl was used as lysis and washing buffers. In all elution buffers, the concentration of KCl was reduced to 0.15 M.

3.4 Western blot analysis

Affinity-purified f-MORF and f-PCAF proteins were electro-transferred to BioTrace nitrocellulose membranes (Gelman Sciences) and probed with M2 anti-Flag antibody (IBI-Kodak). Blots were developed with Supersignal chemiluminescent substrate (Pierce).

3.5 HAT assay

HAT activity was determined by analyzing incorporation of [3H]- or [14C]-labeled acetyl groups into histones. To measure HAT activity, Whatman P81 filter-binding assays were used (40,41). A typical reaction (20 ml) contained 75 nCi of [3H]acetyl CoA (4.7 Ci/mmol; Amersham Life Science) and 2 mg of calf thymus histones (type IIa; Sigma). The reaction mixture was incubated at 30°C for 10 min and then processed as described (40,41). For acetyllysine peptides (19), 30 mg were used per reaction. To distinguish which histones were acetylated, each reaction (20 ml) contained 2.5 nCi of [14C]acetyl CoA (51 mCi/mmol; Amersham Life Science) and 0.5 mg of HeLa octamers, nucleosomes or oligonucleosomes. The reaction was carried out at 30°C for 30 min and stopped by the addition of 10 ml of 3xSDS sample buffer, followed by separation on 15% SDS-PAGE gels and subsequent fluorography or phosphoimaging analysis using a

FUJIX BAS 100 phosphoimager (18). While the latter assay distinguishes which histones are acetylated, the P81-filter binding assay is more reliable and convenient for quantitative determination of HAT activity.

3.6 Reporter gene assays

SuperFect transfection reagent (Qiagen) was used to transiently transfect a luciferase reporter (200 ng) and/or mammalian expression plasmids (200 ng) into NIH3T3 or 293T cells. pBluescript KSII(+) was used to normalize the total amount of plasmids used in each transfection and the plasmid CMV-b-Gal (50 ng) was cotransfected for normalization of transfection efficiency. After 48 hrs, luciferase activity of transfected cells was determined using D-(-)-Luciferin (Boehringer Mannheim) as the substrate. Galactosidase activity was measured using Galacto-Light Plus[™] (Tropix, Perkin-Elmer Co.) as the substrate. The chemiluminescence from activated Luciferin or Galacto-Light Plus[™] was measured on a Luminometer Plate Reader (Dynex). Each transfection was performed at least 3 times to ensure that consistent results were obtained.

To verify the expression of Gal4 fusion proteins, expression plasmids were transfected to 293T cells; total or nuclear extracts were prepared for Western blotting analysis using a monoclonal anti-Gal4 antibody (Santa Cruz Biotech., RK5C1). Total extracts were prepared as described above using buffer B containing 0.15 M KCl. For nuclear extracts, transfected cells were washed twice with PBS and lysed in situ using 5 ml (for a 10 cm dish) of ice-cold hypotonic lysis buffer (20 mM HEPES pH 7.6, 20% glycerol, 10 mM NaCl, 1.5 mM MgCl2, 0.2 mM EDTA, 0.1% Triton X-100, 25 mM NaF, 25 mM b-glycerophosphate, 1 mM DTT and protease inhibitors). After 5 min, cell

lysates were harvested by scraping and centrifuged for 5 min at 500 rpm on a Beckman swinging bucket tabletop centrifuge to pellet the nuclei. 0.1 ml of hypotonic lysis buffer containing 0.5 M NaCl was used to extract the nuclei. After being rotated for 20 min at 4°C and brief centrifugation, the supernatants were collected and used as nuclear extracts for Western blotting analysis.

4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Cloning of MORF

With known and putative HATs as baits, we performed BLAST and PSI-BLAST searches (42) against various sequence databases. During these searches, we found a partial human cDNA clone (GenBank accession no. AB002381). This partial clone encodes a polypeptide displaying significant sequence similarity to MOZ. To obtain the complete coding sequence, we screened human cDNA libraries. PCR and sequence analyses of a majority of positive cDNA clones indicated that the full-length MORF clone encodes a polypeptide consisting of 1781 residues (Fig. 1A). The remaining positive clones were found to encode the polypeptides MORFa and MORFb, with 109 and 292 residues inserted between P372 and D373 of MORF, respectively (Fig. 1B). Database searches and amino acid sequence comparison indicated that MORF is homologous to MOZ (identity, 60%; similarity, 66%). As shown in Fig. 1A, MORF is composed of four parts: an N terminal region containing two C4HC3 PHD-zinc fingers, a putative HAT domain, an acidic region and a C terminal Ser/Met-rich domain. PHD-zinc fingers are putative protein-protein interaction motifs found in numerous proteins implicated in gene regulation, including the transcriptional regulator ATRX (43,44), the corepressor KAP-1/TIF1-b (45,46) and the helicase protein Mi2 (47-51). Interestingly, the latter two are known transcriptional repressors. The putative HAT domain of MORF is homologous to that shared by MOZ (26), HBO1(GenBank accession no. AF074606), TIP60 (34), MOF (52), SAS2 (31), SAS3 (31) and ESA1 (32). The acidic and Ser/Metrich domains of MORF do not display obvious sequence similarity to known proteins

other than MOZ. These structural features of MORF suggest that it may be a HAT with novel properties.

As shown in Fig. 2A, Northern blot analyses of polyA-RNA from various human tissues indicated that MORF is ubiquitously expressed, most abundantly in heart, pancreas, testis and ovary. The expression of MORF is low in lung but detectable. FISH analyses revealed that the MORF gene is located at human chromosome band 10q22.2 (Figs. 2B & C). A juvenile polyposis tumor suppressor locus has been mapped to 10q22 (53). Furthermore, this band is abnormal in a patient with biphenotypic acute leukemia (54), and amplification of a candidate gene located at 10q22.1-q23.1 has been correlated with the metastasis of bladder cancers (55). Therefore, the MORF gene is located at a chromosomal region that is rearranged in several neoplasms.

4.2 HAT activity of MORF

Next we asked if MORF is really a HAT. To test this, we tried to express full-length MORF as a Flag-tagged fusion protein in Sf9 insect cells. Due to unknown reasons, the recombinant baculovirus was not stable and the expression level of f-MORF was very low. Because of the limited amount of MORF available, Western analysis with an anti-Flag antibody was used to determine the concentration of Flag-tagged MORF (f-MORF) in affinity-purified preparations (Fig. 3A, lane 2). For such Western analyses, Flag-tagged PCAF (f-PCAF; lane 1), which could be highly expressed with a similar system and affinity-purified to near homogeneity (18), was utilized for comparison. To determine HAT activity of full-length MORF, both f-MORF and f-PCAF were affinitypurified and subjected to HAT assays. As shown in Fig. 3B, affinity-purified f-MORF was much more active than f-PCAF.

To determine the subtrate specificity, HeLa histones and oligonucleosomes were labeled with f-MORF in the presence of [14C]acetyl CoA, resolved by SDS-PAGE and subjected to fluorography or phophoimaging analysis. As shown in Fig. 3C, f-MORF preferentially acetylated histones H3 and H4, whereas f-PCAF preferentially acetylated H3. Like f-PCAF, f-MORF was autoacetylated. When oligonucleosomes were used substrates, f-MORF preferentially acetylated H4, whereas f-PCAF preferentially acetylated H3. Taken together, these results indicate that MORF is a potent HAT.

4.3 Characterization of the HAT domain of MORF

To map the HAT domain, we expressed several MORF fragments in E. coli as a protein fused to the following affinity tags: 6xHis, glutathione S-transferase and MBP. Among these, only the MBP fusion proteins could be expressed in soluble forms (Fig. 4A). These fusion proteins were affinity-purified on amylose resin (Fig. 4B). HAT assays were performed with these purified MBP-fusion proteins. As shown in Fig. 4C, MBP-A efficiently acetylated histones. Deletion of residues 361-425 increased HAT activity by 4-fold (Fig. 4C, compare MBP-A and -B), suggesting that residues 361-425 negatively regulate the activity of the HAT domain. On a molar basis, MBP-B was found to be about 40-fold less active than f-MORF. Further deletion of residues 426-460 abolished the activity (Fig. 4C, MBP-C). Deletion of residues 554-587, which contains the putative acetyl CoA-binding motif, inactivated the enzyme (Fig. 4C, MBP-D).

Altogether, these results indicate that residues 426-716 of MORF constitute its HAT domain. These results also surport that MORF has intrinsic HAT activity.

As shown in Fig. 1, MORF α contains an insertion of 109 residues between P372 and D373 of MORF. Since residues 361-425 of MORF serve as a negative regulator for the HAT domain, we tested if the MORF α fragment corresponding to residues 426-716 of MORF has distinct HAT activity. For this, residues 361-825 of MORFa was expressed and purified as an MBP-fusion protein. This fusion protein (MBP-E; Fig. 4C) was as active as MBP-A, suggesting that the insertion of 109 residues between P372 and D373 of MORF does not relieve the inhibitory effect of residues 361-425 on the HAT domain.

To determine which histones are acetylated, substrates labeled with MBP-A or MBP-E were separated by SDS-PAGE and subjected to fluorography or phosphoimaging analysis. As shown in Fig. 4D, MBP-A and MBP-E preferentially acetylated free histones H3 and H4. Unlike MBP-A, MBP-E was autoacetylated. When oligonucleosomes were used, no detectable acetylation was observed with either MBP-A or MBP-E (data not shown).

Next we sought to assess which lysine of histone H4 is acetylated. For this, histone H4 acetyllysine peptides (Fig. 5A; ref. 19) were used as substrates. As shown in Figs. 5B-D, MBP-A, -B and -E acetylated Lys-5, -8, -12, and -16 of histone H4.

Consistent with the fact that MORF shares a conserved HAT domain with TIP60 and ESA1 (Fig. 1A; refs. 32,34), these results indicate that the substrate specificity of MORF is similar to that reported for TIP60 and ESA1. With free core histones as a substrate, it has been reported that TIP60 and ESA1 acetylate H2A, H3 and H4 (32,34). Furthermore, TIP60 acetylates Lys-5, -8, -12 and -16 of histone H4 (56). However, unlike MORF,

ESA1 and TIP60 were found to be unable to acetylate nucleosomal histones H2A, H3 and H4 (32,34). Interestingly, unlike full-length MORF, MBP-A is unable to efficiently acetylate nucleosomal histones. In the case of TIP60, only the HAT domain was analyzed (34), so it is still unclear whether full-length TIP60 is able to acetylate nucleosomal histones. It is unclear whether this difference is due to different assay conditions employed in different studies.

The substrate specificity of MORF is clearly different from that of other HATs such as GCN5, PCAF, p300 and CBP (16,18-20,57,58). One complicating factor is that most HATs exist as multisubunit complexes in vivo and recombinant catalytic subunits display properties (e.g. substrate specificity and specific activity) different from the corresponding complexes (59,60). This may partially explain why f-MORF is more active than MBP-B since some Sf9 cellular proteins may tightly associate with f-MORF and affect its function. Relevant to this, recombinant Drosophila MOF was found to be inactive although it is expected to be an active HAT in vivo (33). Another complicating factor is that properties of HATs are affected by the assay conditions employed (57). Therefore, further biochemical studies are needed to fully elucidate the properties of MORF in vivo and to compare them with those of other HATs.

4.4 Transcriptional ability of MORF

Since MORF has intrinsic HAT activity, we next examined if MORF is able to regulate transcription when tethered to a promoter. For this, a series of constructs was engineered to express MORF or its deletion mutants fused to the Gal4 DNA-binding domain (Fig. 6A). As shown in Fig. 6B, full-length MORF and its mutant DCoA weakly

repressed transcription (by 2- and 4- fold, respectively). In contrast, the deletion mutant N426 activated transcription by 5.9-fold. The weak effects of these fusion proteins on transcription may be due to their low protein expression levels, which were undetecable by Western blotting analysis with a monoclonal anti-Gal4 antibody (data not shown). These results suggest that there is an activation domain located at the C terminal part of MORF and that the N terminal region (residues 1-426) counteracts the function of this activation domain.

To map the activation domain, we tested several deletion mutants and found that one mutant (N1268) activated transcription by 333-fold (Fig. 6B). This mutant had minimal effects on tk-Luc, a reporter lacking Gal4-binding sites, suggesting that the observed effect on Gal4-tk-Luc is dependent on specific recruitment to the Gal4-binding sites. To further define the activation domains, two deletion mutants (N1564 and N1493) were constructed. While N1564 stimulated transcription by 46-fold, N1493 was inactive. Western analysis indicated that N1493 was well expressed as N1564 and N1493 (Fig. 7A). Therefore, a transcriptional activation domain is located at the Ser-rich region of MORF and the Met-rich region is required for the optimal function of this activation domain.

As shown above, the N terminal region of MORF counteracts the function of its C terminal activation domain. This could be due either to the N terminal region binding to the C terminal activation domain and then inhibiting its activating function, or to the N terminal region itself being a transcriptional repression domain. To test the latter possibility, a series of constructs containing truncations from the C terminus of MORF was engineered and tested in reporter assays (Fig. 6A). As shown in Fig. 6C, with the

reporter Gal4-E4-Luc, C426 and C352 repressed transcription by 43- and 33-fold, respectively. On the other hand, the deletion mutants C215 and C207 down-regulated transcription to a lesser extent (by 5.9- and 3.7-fold, respectively). The expression level of C207 was lower than the others (Fig. 7B). These mutants had minimal effects on 3TP-Lux, which lacks Gal4-binding sites (38). Therefore, the observed repression on Gal4-E4-Luc is dependent on specific promoter tethering, suggesting that the N terminal region of MORF constitutes an active repression domain.

We then decided to investigate possible repression mechanisms. PHD-zinc fingers of Mi2b have been found to be required (but not sufficient) for direct interaction with the histone deacetylase HDAC1 (48), raising the question of whether the PHD-zinc fingercontaining repression domain of MORF directly interacts with HDAC1. To test this, HDAC1 was synthesized in vitro in reticulocyte lysates and subjected to pull-down assays with MBP-MORF(1-426) immobilized on amylose resin. These assays revealed, however, that there was no detectable interaction between MORF(1-426) and HDAC1 (data not shown). To further substantiate this, equivalent amounts of MBP and MBP-MORF(1-426) were immobilized on amylose resin and incubated with 293T cellular extracts. Subsequently, the amylose resin was extensively washed, and bound proteins were eluted and subjected to histone deacetylase assays. These assays revealed that MBP-MORF(1-426) did not retain more histone deacetylase activity than MBP (data not shown), suggesting that MORF(1-426) does not interact with a histone deacetylase. Consistent with this, transcriptional repression mediated by MORF(1-426) could not be relieved by treatment with the histone deacetylase inhibitor trichostatin A (data not shown). Taken together, these results indicate that the repression mediated by MORF (1-

426) operates through a mechanism other than recruitment of a histone deacetylase.

5. CONCLUSION

The data presented here demonstrate that MORF is a new HAT containing multiple functional domains. In additional to its HAT domain, MORF possesses a potent transcriptional activation domain located at its C terminus. This reflects a theme already described for p300 and CBP, both of which contain two activation domains independent of their HAT domains (reviewed in 5,13, 22-23). On the other hand, PCAF does not appear to have additional activation domains besides its HAT domain (18). Different from known HATs, MORF contains a strong transcriptional repression domain located at its N terminus. This repression domain contains two PHD-zinc fingers. Similar zinc fingers have been found in known transcriptional repressors, e.g. TIF1-b/KAP-1 (45,46,61) and Mi2 (47-51). Unlike MORF, Mi2 interacts with HDAC1 though its PHDzinc fingers (48,50,51). MORF shares its HAT domain with a family of proteins, including human MOZ (26) and TIP60 (34), Drosophila MOF (52), and yeast SAS2, SAS3 and ESA1 (32,52). Interestingly, while MOF is considered to be involved in gene activation, SAS2 and SAS3 are involved in both positive and negative regulation of gene expression (31,34,52). Our findings on MORF add another level of complexity to the function of this new family of proteins.

In summary, we have identified a new human protein termed MORF. MORF is ubiquitously expressed and its gene is located at chromosome band 10q22, a region rearranged in several neoplasms. MORF has intrinsic HAT activity. Unlike known HATs, MORF possesses a transcriptional repression domain at its N terminus and an activation domain at its C terminus. Based on these findings, we speculate that through their multiple functional domains, MORF and its homolog MOZ participate in both positive and negative regulation of gene expression in vivo. Therefore, this study also illuminates how abnormalities of the MOZ gene lead to leukemogenesis.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Dr. T. Nagase for the cDNA clone AB002381; Drs. V.V. Ogryzko and Y. Nakatani for acetyllysine peptides; Dr. J. Côté for HeLa histones and oligonucleosomes; Drs. W.M. Yang and E. Seto for HDAC1 cDNA; and Dr. J. Massagué for the reporter 3TP-Lux. This work was supported by the National Cancer Institute of Canada with an operating grant from the Terry Fox Run and in part by funds from the Medical Research Council (MRC) of Canada (to X.Y.). X.Y. is an MRC Scholar.

7. REFERENCES

- 1. van Holde, K. E. (1989) Chromatin (Rich, A., Ed.), Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany
- Wolffe, A. (1995) Chromatin: Structure and Function, 2nd Ed., Publishers: Academic Press, Harcourt Brace & Company., (London, San Diego, New York, Boston, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto)
- Allfrey, V., Faulkner, R. M., and Mirsky, A. E. (1964) Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 51, 786-794
- 4. Hansen, J. C., Tse, C., and Wolffe, A. P. (1998) Biochemistry 37, 17637-41
- 5. Workman, J. L. and Kingston, R. E. (1998) Annu. Rev. Biochem. 67, 545-579
- Hebbes, T. R., Thorne, A. W., Clayton, A. L., and Crane-Robinson, C. (1992) Nucl. Acids Res. 20, 1017-22
- 7. Howe, L., Ranalli, T. A., Allis, C. D., and Ausio, J. (1998) J. Biol. Chem. 273, 20693-20696
- 8. Turner, B. M. and O'Neill, L. P. (1995) Sem. Cell Biol. 6, 229-236
- 9. Ausio, J. and van Holde, K. E. (1986) Biochemistry 25, 1421-1428
- Garcia-Ramirez, M., Rocchini, C., and Ausio, J. (1995) J. Biol. Chem. 270, 17923-17928
- 11. Luger, K., Mader, A. W., Richmond, R. K., Sarget, D. F., and Richmond, T. J. (1997) Nature 389, 251-260
- 12. Brownell, J. E. and Allis, C. D. (1996) Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 6, 176-84
- 13. Wade, P. A., Pruss, D., and Wolffe, A. P. (1997) Trends Biochem. Sci. 22, 128-132
- 14. Wolffe, A. P. (1997) Nature 387,16-17

15. Pazin, M. J., and Kadonaga, J. T. (1997) Cell 89, 325-328

- **16.** Brownell, J. E., Zhou, J., Ranalli, T., Kobayashi, R., Edmondson, D. G., Roth, S. Y., and Allis, C. D. (1996) Cell 84, 843-51
- 17. Wang, L., Mizzen, C., Ying, C., Candau, R., Barlev, N., Brownell, J., Allis, C. D., and Berger, S. L. (1997) Mol. Cell. Biol. 17, 519-27
- **18.** Yang, X. J., Ogryzko, V. V., Nishikawa, J., Howard, B. H., and Nakatani, Y. (1996) Nature 382, 319-324
- **19.** Ogryzko, V. V., Schiltz, R. L., Russanova, V., Howard, B. H., and Nakatani, Y. (1996) Cell 87, 953-959
- 20. Bannister, A. J. and Kouzarides, T. (1996) Nature 384, 641-643
- 21. Grunstein, M. (1997) Nature 389, 349-52
- 22. Kuo, M.-H. and Allis, C. D. (1998) BioEssays 20, 615-626
- 23. Struhl, K. (1998) Genes Dev. 12, 599-606
- 24. Dephinho, R. A. (1998) Nature 391, 533-536
- 25. Kouzarides, T. (1999) Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 9, 40-48
- 26. Borrow, J., Stanton, V. P., Jr., Andresen, J. M., Becher, R., Behm, F. G., Chaganti, R. S., Civin, C. I., Disteche, C., Dube, I., Frischauf, A. M., Horsman, D., Mitelman, F., Volinia, S., Watmore, A. E., and Housman, D. E. (1996) Nat. Genet. 14, 33-41
- 27. Taki, T., Sako, M., Tsuchida, M., and Hayashi, Y. (1997) Blood 89, 3945-3950
- 28. Rowley, J. D., Reshmi, S., Sobulo, O., Musvee, T., Anastasi, J., Raimondi, S., Schneider, N. R., Barredo, J. C., Cantu, E. S., Schlegelberger, B., Behm, F., Doggett, N. A., Borrow, J., and Zeleznik-Le, N. (1997) Blood 90, 535-541

- 29. Sobulo, O. M., Borrow, J., Tomek, R., Reshmi, S., Harden, A., Schlegelberger, B., Housman, D., Doggett, N. A., Rowley, J. D., and Zeleznik-Le, N. J. (1997) Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94, 8732-8737
- **30.** Liang, J., Prouty, L., Williams, B. J., Dayton, M. A., and Blanchard, K. L. (1998) Blood 92, 2118-2122
- 31. Reifsnyder, C., Lowell, J., Clarke, A., and Pillus, L. (1996) Nat. Genet. 14, 42-9
- **32.** Smith, E. R., Eisen, A., Gu, W., Sattah, M., Pannuti, A., Zhou, J., Cook, R. G., Lucchesi, J. C., and Allis, C. D. (1998) Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 95, 3561-5
- 33. Lucchesi, J. C. (1998) Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 8, 179-84
- 34. Yamamoto, T. and Horikoshi, M. (1997) J. Biol. Chem. 272, 30595-30598.
- 35. Ehrenhofer-Murray, A. E., Rivier, D. H., and Rine, J. (1997) Genetics 145, 923-934
- **36.** Clarke, A. S., Lowell, J. E., Jacobson, S. J., and Pillus, L. (1999) Mol. Cell. Biol. 19, 2515-26
- 37. Gu, W., Szauter, P., and Lucchesi, J. C. (1998) Dev. Genet. 22, 56-64
- **38.** Hata, A., Lo, R. S., Wotton, D., Lagna, G., and Massague, J. (1997) Nature 388, 82-87
- **39.** Heng, H. H., Squire, J., and Tsui, L.-C. (1992) Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 89, 9509-9513
- 40. Horiuchi, K., and Fujimoto, D. (1975) Anal. Biochem. 69, 491-496
- 41. Brownell, J. E., and Allis, C. D. (1995) Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 92, 6364-8
- 42. Altschul, S. F., Madden, T. L., Schaffer, A. A., Zhang, J., Zhang, Z., Miller, W., and Lipman, D. J. (1997) Nucl. Acids Res. 25, 3389-3402
- 43. Aasland, R., Gibson, T. J., and Stewart, A. F. (1995) Trends Biochem. Sci. 20, 56-9

- 44. Gibbons, R. J., Bachoo, S., Picketts, D. J., Aftimos, S., Asenbauer, B., Bergoffen, J., Berry, S. A., Dahl, N., Fryer, A., Keppler, K., Kurosawa, K., Levin, M. L., Masuno, M., Neri, G., Pierpont, M. E., Slaney, S. F., and Higgs, D. R. (1997) Nat. Genet. 17, 146-148
- 45. Friedman, J. R., Fredericks, W. J., Jensen, D. E., Speicher, D. W., Huang, X. P., Neilson, E. G., and Rauscher, F. J. (1996) Genes Dev. 10, 2067-2078
- 46. Le Douarin, B., Nielsen, A. L., Garnier, J. M., Ichinose, H., Jeanmougin, F., Losson, R., and Chambon, P. (1996) EMBO J. 15, 6701-6715
- **47.** Wade, P. A., Jones, P. L., Vermaak, D., and Wolffe, A. P. (1998) Curr. Biol. 8, 843-846
- 48. Zhang, Y., LeRoy, G., Seelig, H. P., Lane, W. S., and Reinberg, D. (1998) Cell 95, 279-89
- **49.** Tong, J. K., Hassig, C. A., Schnitzler, G. R., Kingston, R. E., and Schreiber, S. L. (1998) Nature 395, 917-921
- 50. Kehle, J., Beuchle, D., Treuheit, S., Christen, B., Kennison, J. A., Bienz, M., and Muller, J. (1998) Science 282, 1897-1900
- 51. Xue, Y., Wong, J., Moreno, G. T., Young, M. K., Cote, J., and Wang, W. (1998) Mol. Cell 2, 851-861
- 52. Hilfiker, A., Hilfiker-Kleiner, D., Pannuti, A., Lucchesi, J. C., McDowell, K. A., Hilfiker, A., and Lucchesi, J. C. (1997) EMBO J. 16, 2054-2060
- 53. Jacoby, R. F., Schlack, S., Cole, C. E., Skarbek, M., Harris, C., and Meisner, L. F. (1997) Gastroenterology 112, 1398-403
- 54. Ariyasu, T., Matsuo, Y., Harashima, A., Nakamura, S., Takaba, S., Tsubota, T., and Orita, K. (1998) Hum. Cell 11, 43-50

- 55. Hovey, R. M., Chu, L., Balazs, M., DeVries, S., Moore, D., Sauter, G., Carroll, P. R., and Waldman, F. M. (1998) Cancer Res. 58, 3555-3560
- 56. Kimura, A. and Horikoshi, M. (1998) Genes Cells 3, 789-800
- 57. Tse, C., Georgieva, E. I., Ruiz-Garcia, A. B., Sendra, R., and Hansen, J. C. (1998) J. Biol. Chem. 273, 32388-32392
- 58. Kuo, M. H., Zhou, J., Jambeck, P., Churchill, M. E., and Allis, C. D. (1998) Genes Dev. 12, 627-39
- 59. Grant, P. A., Duggan, L., Cote, J., Roberts, S. M., Brownell, J. E., Candau, R., Ohba, R., Owen-Hughes, T., Allis, C. D., Winston, F., Berger, S. L., and Workman, J. L. (1997) Genes Dev. 11, 1640-50
- **60.** Ogryzko, V. V., Kotani, T., Zhang, X., Schlitz, R. L., Howard, T., Yang, X. J., Howard, B. H., Qin, J., and Nakatani, Y. (1998) Cell 94, 35-44
- 61. Kim, S. S., Chen, Y. M., O'Leary, E., Witzgall, R., Vidal, M., and Bonventre, J. V. (1996) Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 93, 15299-15304

Figure 1 Primary structure of MORF and its isoforms.

A. Comparison of amino acid sequences of MORF and MOZ (GenBank accession no. U47742). The sequences were aligned using the Bestfit program (Genetics Computer Group, Inc.). Putative domains are marked by dark lines at right. Cys and His residues coordinating zinc binding in the PHD- and C2HC-zinc fingers are shown in bold. Two putative nuclear localization signals (NLS1 and NLS2) and a putative acetyl CoAbinding site are also indicated. A vertical arrow denotes the insertion site of extra residues in alternatively-spliced variants.

B. Sequences of extra amino acids of MORF α (*top*) and MORF β (*bottom*) inserted between P372 and D373 of MORF.

	945 1138	DNPEPLKCKQVWPKGTKRGLSKWRQNKERKTGPKLNLYTPPETPMEP :	991 1183			
	992	DEQUTVEEQKETSEGKTSPSPIRIEEEVKETGEALLPQEENRREETCAPV	1041	Acidic		
	1184	: : { . . : : TQACVIEPIVSIPKAGRKPKIQESETVRPKEDMPLPEERKEEEEMQAEA	1233			
	1042	SPNTSPGEKPEDDLIKPEEEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEBEB	1091			
	1234	EEAREGEREDAASSEVPAASPADSSNSPETETKEPEVEEE	1273			
	1092	GAKSQEKEEPEISTEKEDSARLDDHERRREEDREPSHNEDHDADDEDDSH	1141	41 23 89 72 39		
	1274	. .: : : . : EEKPRVSEEQRQ9EEEQQELEEPEPEBEEDAAAETAQNDDHDADDEDDGH	1323			
	1142	MESA. EVEKBELP. RESPKEVLENQETFLDLNVQFGHSNPEVLMDCGVDL	1189			
	1324	LESTKKKELEEQPTREDVKEEPGVQESPLDANMQKSREKIKDKEETELD.	1372			
Dizinc	1190	TASCNSEPKELAGDPEAVPESDEEPPPGEQAQKQDQKNSKEVDTEFKEGN	1239			
jers	1373	SEEQPSHDTSVVSEQMAGSEDDHEEDSHTKEELIELKEEEE	1414	Í		
	1240	PATMELDSETVQAVQSLTQ.RSSEQDDTFQDCAETQBACRSLQNYTRADQ	1288			
	1415	IPHSELDLETVQAVQSLTQEESSEHEGAYQDCEETLAACQTLQSYTQADE	1464			
	1289	SPOIATTLDDCQQSDHSSPVSSVHSHPQQSVRSVNSPSVPALENSYAQIS	1338			
	1465	DPQM. SMVEDCHASEHNSPISSVQSHPSQSVRSVSSPNVPALESGYTQIS	1513			
	1339	PDQSAISVPSLQNMETSPMMDVPSVSDHSQQVVDGSPSDLGSIESTTENY : .: :	1388	Ser-rich		
	1514		1563			
	1389	ENPSSYDSTMGGSICGNGSSQNSCSYSNL.TSSSLTQSSCAVTQOMSNIS	1437			
	1564	ENPSSYDSTMGGSICGNSSSQSSCSYGGLSSSSLTQSSCVVTQQMASMG	1613			
	1438	GSCSMLQQTSISSPPTCSVKSPQGCVVERPPSSSQQ	1473			
	1614	SSCSMMQQSSVQPAANCSIKSPQSCVVERPPSNQQQQPPPPPQQPQPPP	1663	I		
	1474	LAQCSMAANFTP	1485	I		
	1664	PQPQPAPQPPPPQQQPQQQPQQQPPPPPPPQQQPPLSQCSMNNSFTP	1713			
	1486	PMQLAEIPET.SNANIGLYERMOQSDFGAGHYPQPSATPSLAKLQQLTNT :	1534			
	1714	APMIMEIPESGETGNISIYERI.FGDFGAGSYSQPSATFSLAKLQQLTNT	1762			
т	1535	LID. HSLPYSHSAAVTSYANSASLSTPLSNTGLVQLSQSPHSVPGGPQAQ :.! .: }	1583			
	1763	IMDPHAMPYSHSPAVTSYATSVSLSNTGLAQLAPS.HPLAGTPQAQ	1807			
	1584	ATMPPPPNLPPPNLPPPLQRMMAASNIGISHSORLOTQIASKGHISM []] </td <td>1633</td> <td></td>	1633			
	1808		1857	Met-rich		
	1634	RTKSASLSPAAATHQSQIYGRS.QTVAMQGPARTLTMQRGMMMSVNLMPA	1682			
	1858	RSKSAPL. PSAAAHQQQLYGRSPSAVAMQAGPRALAVQRGMNMGVNLMPT	1906	ł		
	1683 1907	PAYNVNSVNMNMMTLNAMNGYSMSQPMMNSGYHSNHGYMNQTPQYPMQMQ 	1732 1954			
	1733	MGMMGTQPYAQQPMQTPPHGNMMYTAPGHHGYMN.TGMSKQSLNGSYMRR	1781			
	1955	IIIIIIIII IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	2004			

В

MORFa

373 GRGQKTKVCT TPSSGHAASG KDSSSRLAVT DPTRPGATTK ITTTSTYISA
422 STLKVNKKTK GLIDGLTKFF TPSPDGRRSR GEIIDFSKHY RPRKKVSQKQ
473 SCTSHVLAT

MORFB

GROOKTKVCT TPSSGRAASG KDESSRLAVT DPTRPGATTK ITTTSTVISA
STLKVNIKKTK GLIDGLTKRFP TPSPDGRASG GELIPPSKHY RPRKVSGKQ
STGSVILAGG TORKLAPPES GLIPPPTIGG GPSSGKSST ATSSFRAGGS
SSQCSVPSIS SLITTNSQLKA LFDGLSHTIP LRDSLAKRDT PSYAPPKRMR
RKTBLSSTAK SKAHRAGK
GLISTAK SKAHRAGK

.

ŀ	ł	

MORF 1	MVKLANPLYTEWILEAIQKIKKQKQRPSEERICHAVSTSHGLDKKTVSE	50	
MOZ 1	MVKLANPLYTEWILEAIKKVKKQKQPSBERICNAVSSBIGLDRKTVLEQ	50	
51 51	LELSVQDGSVLKVTNKGLASVKDPDNPGRPSSVKPGTPPKSAKGSRGSCN . :: :	100 92	
101	DLRNVDWNKLLRRAIEGLEEPNISSELKNIEKYLRSQ8DL/TSTTNNPA	147	
93	NKQNVDWNKLIKRAVEGLAESGGSTLKSIERFLKGQKDVSALFGGSAASG	142	
148	PQQRLRLGAKRAVNNGRLLKDGPQYRVNYGSLDGKGAPQYPSAF?SSLPP	197	
143	PHQQLRLAIKRAIGHGRLLKDGPLYRLWTKATNVDGKESCESL.SCLPP	190	
198 191	VSLLPHEKDQPRADPIPICSPCLGTKESNREKKPEELLSCADCGSSGEPS .	247 240	
248	CLKFCPELTTNVKALRWQCIECKTCSACRVQGRNADNMLFCDSCDRGFHM	297	PhD :
241	CLKFSPELTVRVKALRWQCIECKTCSSCRDQGKNADNMLFCDSCDRGFHM	290	finger
298	NLS1 BCCDPPLSRMPKGMWICQVCRPKKKGRKLLHEKAAQIKRYAKPIGRPKN	347	
291	ECCDPPLTRMPKGMWICQICR PRKKGRKLLQKKAAQIKRRYTNPIGRPKN	340	
348 341	KLKQRLLSVTSDEGSMVAFTGR :	369 390	
370	gspdteikinik	391	
391	:: DFCRDSNVSLRPNKKTKGLIDGLTKFFTPSPDGRKARGEVVDYSBQYRIR	440	
382	QESADVNVIGNKDVVTEEDLDVFKQAQE	409	
441	KRGNRKSSTSDWPTDNQDGWDGKQENEERLFGSQEIMTEKDMELPRDIQE	490	
410	LSWEKIECESGVEDCGRYPSVIEPGKYEIOTWYSSPYPORYARLPKLYLC	459	
491	QALQKVGVTGPPDPQVRCPSVIEFGKYEIHTWYSSPYPQEYSRLPKLYLC	540	
460 541	EPCLKYMKSKNILLRESKKCGWPHPPANEIYRRKDLSVFEVDGADSKIYC	509 590	
510	QNLCLLAKLFLDHKTLYYDVEPFLFYVLTKNDEKGCHLVGYLSKEKLCQQ	559	
591	QNLCLLAKLFLDHKTLYYDVEPFLFYVLTQNDVKGCHLVGYFSKEKHCQQ	640	
560 641	<u>ACCENT-COA</u> KYNVSCIMIMPOHOROOFGRHIDFSYLLSRREGOAGSPEKPLSDLGRLS 	609 690	HAT
610	YLAYWKSVILEYLYHHHERHISIKAISRATGMCPHDIATTLQHLHMIDKR	659	
691	:	740	
660	DGRFVIIRREKLISHMEKLKTOSRANELDPDGLRWTPILISNAAVSEER	709	
741	SDQFVIIRREKLQDHMAKLQLNLRPVDVDPECLRWTPVIVSNSVVSEEE	790	ł
710	REAEKEAERLMEQASCWEKEEQEILSTRANSRQSP	744	
791	EEEAEBGENEEPQCQERELEISVGKSVSHENKEQDSYSVESEKKPEVMAP	940	
745	AKVQSKNKYLHSPESRVVTGERGQLLEL	772	
773	SKRSSPEREREDEREFEREREDERE	801	
891	: : . : : : TSSAPOGOYGECGEKSEATOEOYTESEEOLVASEEOPSODGKPDLPKRRL	940	
802	EEEEE	806	Acidic
941	SEGVEPWRGQLKKSPEALKCRLTEGSERLPRRYSEGDRAVLRGPSESSEE	990	
807	NLS2 EBEBEENIQSSPPRLTKPQSVAIKKKRRKRRRKRRRINSSVTTET }	856	
991	EEEPRSPRSSSPPILTKPTLKRKKPFLHRRRVRKRKHENSSVVTET	1037	
103.0	ISETTEVINEPFIDESUERKMPQLEFTCELEVEEDGRKPVLRKAFQH	1082	
904	QPGKKRQTEEEBGKDNHCFKNADPCRNNMNDDSSN.KRGSK	944	
1088	LSSQDVLRCQSSSKRKSKDEEEDDESDDADDTPILKPVSLLRKRDVKNSP	1137	

Figure 2 Analysis of the MORF gene.

A. Expression of MORF among different adult human tissues. PolyA-RNA blots were probed with an MORF cDNA fragment corresponding to its 3' untranslated region. Relative positions of RNA markers are indicated at right. Each lane contains 2 μ g of polyA-RNA; hybridization with an actin cDNA probe confirmed that similar amounts of RNA are present in all lanes (data not shown).

B. Ideogram illustrating the chromosomal localization of MORF. Human blood lymphocytes were used for FISH. The hybridization efficiency was 86%, i.e. 86 of 100 mitotic figures checked showed this localization. Each dot represents double FISH signals (C) detected.

C. Example of FISH mapping. Left panel shows FISH signals on chromosome 2 (indicated by an arrow) while right panel shows the same mitotic figure stained with DAPI to identify chromosomes.

Chapter II – Manuscript I



В





117

Figure 3 HAT activity of full-length MORF.

A. Western analysis of f-MORF. The Flag-tagged MORF protein, f-MORF, was expressed in Sf9 cells and affinity-purified on M2 agarose. Western analysis of f-MORF with an anti-Flag antibody is shown here (lane 2). For comparison, f-PCAF was similarly prepared and analyzed (lane 1).

B. HAT activity of f-PCAF and f-MORF determined by P81-filter binding assays. Both f-MORF and f-PCAF were affinity-purified on M2 agarose from infected Sf9 insect cell extracts. During affinity purification, a buffer containing 0.5 M KCl was used for extensive washing; under such conditions, with uninfected Sf9 cell extracts, equivalent amounts of M2 agarose retained minimal HAT activity (data not shown). The amount (in ng) of f-PCAF and f-MORF used in the assays are indicated at the bottom. The amount of f-MORF was estimated based on Western analyses similar to that shown in (A) except that various amounts of f-PCAF were used to ensure that signals from such analyses were proportional to the molar amounts of Flag-tagged proteins tested.

C. Substrate specificity of f-MORF. 0.5 μ g of HeLa core histones (lanes 1-3) or oligonucleosomes (lanes 4-6) was incubated with no enzyme (lanes 1 and 4), f-PCAF (2.4 pmol; lanes 2 and 5) or f-MORF (0.06 pmol; lanes 3 and 6) in the presence of [¹⁴C]acetyl CoA. After separation on SDS-PAGE gels, [¹⁴C]-labeled histones were detected by fluorography or phosphoimaging.







119

Figure 4 Characterization of the HAT domain of MORF.

A. Schematic representation of MBP-MORF fragments used to determine intrinsic HAT activity of MORF. The putative acetyl-CoA binding site is indicated by the tripeptide motif GYG.

B. Analysis of affinity-purified MBP-MORF fragments. MBP-A, -B, -C, -D and -E (0.4 μ g per lane) were resolved on 10% SDS-PAGE and stained with Coomassie brilliant blue R-250.

C. HAT activity of MBP-MORF fragments determined by P81-filter binding assays. HAT activity is expressed in acetyl groups transferred (dpm) per pmol of MBP-fragments.

D. Substrate specificity of MBP-A and MBP-E. 0.5 μ g of HeLa core histones was incubated with 2.5 pmol of MBP-A (lane 1) or MBP-E (lane 3) in the presence of [¹⁴C]acetyl CoA. After separation on SDS-PAGE gels, [¹⁴C]-labeled histones were detected by fluorography or phosphoimaging.







Figure 5 Identification of lysine residues of histone H4 acetylated by MORF fragments. Chemically synthesized acetyllysine peptides (A) were incubated with MBP-A (B), -B (C) and -E (D), and incorporated [³H]-acetyl groups were quantified by P81 filter-binding assays. For each enzyme, the activity observed with the wild-type peptide was arbitrarily set to 100% to calculate the relative activity when acetyllysine peptides were used.



Figure 6 Mapping of activation and repression domains of MORF.

A. Schematic representation of MORF and its deletion mutants. The name for each mutant is given at left, and residues that each mutant contains are also indicated. The mutant Δ CoA lacks residues around the putative acetyl CoA-binding site (from 554 to 587).

B. Transcriptional activation by the C terminal mutants of MORF. Mammalian vectors were constructed to express MORF or its deletion mutants fused to the C terminus of the Gal4 DNA-binding domain (residues 1-147) and cotransfected into NIH3T3 cells with the Gal4-tk-Luc reporter. Luciferase activities were normalized to internal β -galactosidase controls and used to calculate relative activation potential (the activity without an effector was arbitrarily set to 1.0).

C. Transcriptional repression by the N terminal mutants of MORF. Mammalian constructs expressing the indicated Gal4 fusion proteins were engineered as above and cotransfected into NIH3T3 cells with the reporter Gal4-E4-Luc or 3TP-Lux.







Figure 7 Expression of MORF Gal4-fusion proteins.

Mammalian vectors expressing indicated Gal4 fusion proteins were transfected into 293T cells. Total extracts (A) or nuclear extracts (B) were prepared for Western analysis with an anti-Gal4 antibody. Western analysis of total extracts for the Gal4-fusion proteins C426, C352, C215 and C207 yielded various non-specific bands, so nuclear extracts were used.



В



Chapter III – Manuscript II

CHAPTER III

MOZ AND MORF HISTONE ACETYLTRANSFERASES INTERACT WITH THE RUNT-DOMAIN TRANSCRIPTION FACTOR RUNX2

Nadine Pelletier, Nathalie Champagne, Stefano Stifani, Xiang-Jiao Yang

Oncogene, (2002), Vol. 21, 2729-2740



Reproduced with permission from Pelletier N, Champagne N, Stifani S, Yang XJ (2002) "MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runt-domain transcription factor Runx2" Oncogene (21) 2729-2740. Copyright 2002, Nature Publishing Group (http://www.nature.com/)
PREFACE

Chromatin-modifying enzymes are recruited to specific promoters via DNAbinding transcription factors. In Chapter II, we have characterized and demonstrated that MORF is a histone acetyltransferases with transcriptional repression and activation domains, suggesting that it might be transcriptional coregulator. Indeed, we have found that both MOZ and MORF interact with Runx2 transcription factor, a key player for osteoblast differentiation and thus bone formation. This chapter focuses on this novel biological function of MOZ and MORF.

1. ABSTRACT

The monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein MOZ and its homologue MORF have been implicated in leukemogenesis. Both MOZ and MORF are histone acetyltransferases with weak transcriptional repression domains and strong transcriptional activation domains, suggesting that they may function as transcriptional coregulators. Here we describe that MOZ and MORF both interact with Runx2 (or Cbfa1), a Runt-domain transcription factor that is known to play important roles in T cell lymphomagenesis and bone development. Through its C-terminal SM (serine- and methionine-rich) domain, MORF binds to Runx2 in vitro and in vivo. Consistent with this, the SM domain of MORF also binds to Runx1 (or AML1), a Runx2 homologue that is frequently altered by leukemia-associated chromosomal translocations. While MORF does not acetylate Runx2, its SM domain is able to potentiate Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation. Moreover, endogenous MORF is required for transcriptional activation by Runx2. Unexpectedly, Runx2 negatively regulates the transcriptional activation potential of the MORF SM domain. Like that of MORF, the SM domain of MOZ also physically and functionally interacts with Runx2. These results identify Runx2 as an interaction partner of MOZ and MORF and suggest that both acetyltransferases are involved in regulating transcriptional activation mediated by Runx2 and its homologues.

2. INTRODUCTION

Deregulation of gene expression at the transcriptional level is a hallmark of oncogenic transformation. Indeed, genes of many DNA-binding transcription factors are frequently rearranged in cancer patients (Look, 1997; Semenza, 1998). In the past decade, numerous studies have established that DNA-binding transcription factors recruit coactivators or corepressors to specific promoters to regulate transcription. Transcriptional coactivators have been found to possess histone acetyltransferase (HAT) activity (reviewed in Brown et al., 2000; Kouzarides, 2000; Sterner & Berger, 2000; Jenuwein & Allis, 2001; Nakatani, 2001). Analogous to DNA-binding transcription factors, these coactivators are also frequent targets of cancer-associated chromosomal rearrangements. Consistent with this notion, leukemia-associated chromosomal translocations have been found to alter the well-known transcriptional coactivators CBP and p300 (Borrow et al., 1996; Ida et al., 1997; Rowley et al., 1997; Satake et al., 1997; Sobulo et al., 1997; Taki et al., 1997; Chaffanet et al., 1999; Jacobson & Pillus, 1999; Chaffanet et al., 2000; Lavau et al., 2000; Panagopoulos et al., 2000; Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). For example, the CBP and p300 genes were discovered to be rearranged in the reciprocal translocations t(8;16)(p11;q13) and t(8;22)(p11;q13), respectively (Borrow et al., 1996; Chaffanet et al., 1999; Chaffanet et al., 2000; Panagopoulos et al., 2000). In both cases, the fusion partner was identified as the monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein (MOZ) (Fig. 1). In several leukemia patients with inv(8)(p11q13), the MOZ gene was shown to be linked to the TIF2 gene (Carapeti et al., 1998; Liang et al., 1998; Carapeti et al., 1999). The human MORF (MOZ-related factor) gene was mapped to 10q22 (Champagne et al., 1999), and was recently discovered to be fused to the CBP gene in a leukemia patient with t(10; 16)(q22;p13) (Panagopoulos et al., 2001). As indicated by the breakpoints shown in Fig.

1, one common feature about these chromosomal abnormalities is that they produce aberrant proteins with the C-terminal SM (serine- and methionine-rich) domain of MOZ or MORF replaced by the C-terminal part of CBP, p300 or TIF2, suggesting that removal of the SM domains may contribute to leukemogenesis. These domains have been shown to possess transcriptional activation potential (Champagne *et al.*, 1999; Champagne *et al.*, 2001). One interesting but unaddressed question is whether MOZ and MORF interact with transcription factors and directly regulate transcription.

Both MOZ and MORF are members of the MYST protein family. The acronym MYST is from its four founding members: MOZ (Borrow et al., 1996), YBF2/SAS3 (Reifsnyder et al., 1996; Takechi & Nakayama, 1999), SAS2 (Reifsnyder et al., 1996), and TIP60 (Kamine et al., 1996; Yamamoto & Horikoshi, 1997; Ran & Pereira-Smith, 2000). Additional MYST proteins include yeast ESA1 (Smith et al., 1998; Clarke et al., 1999), Drosophila MOF (Hilfiker et al., 1997; Akhtar & Becker, 2000) and Enok (Scott et al., 2001), and human HBO1 (Iizuka & Stillman, 1999). Except for SAS2 and Enok, MYST family members have been shown to possess HAT activity. Due to their distinct domains, members of this family have diverse functions, including roles in epigenetic control (Reifsnyder et al., 1996; Hilfiker et al., 1997; Akhtar et al., 2000; Galarneau et al., 2000; Ikura et al., 2000), transcriptional regulation (Allard et al., 1999; Brady et al., 1999; John et al., 2000; Sharma et al., 2000; Brown et al., 2001; Hassan et al., 2001; Reid et al., 2001), DNA replication (Iizuka & Stillman, 1999; Burke et al., 2001), DNA repair (Ikura et al., 2000), chromatin assembly (Meijsing & Ehrenhofer-Murray, 2001; Osada et al., 2001), cell cycle progression (Smith et al., 1998; Clarke et al., 1999; Yan et al., 2000; Howe et al., 2001) and cellular signaling (Cao & Sudhof, 2001; Lee et al.,

2001; Sheridan *et al.*, 2001). Since they possess several unique domains (Fig. 1), MOZ and MORF may function differently from other MYST members. A recent report on *Querkopf* mice has yielded good insight into the function of MORF *in vivo* (Thomas *et al.*, 2000). Because of integration of a gene-trapping reporter at a 5'-noncoding exon of the MORF gene, these mice produce MORF transcripts only at a residual level. Homozygotes display defects in calvarial bone and cerebral cortex development. This important finding suggests that if it is a transcriptional coregulator, MORF may interact with transcription factors important for bone or cerebral cortex development. However, this intriguing possibility remains to be investigated.

The Runt-domain transcription factor Runx1 (also known as AML1 or Cbfa2) is an essential regulator of fetal liver hematopoiesis (Westendorf & Hiebert, 1999; Wheeler *et al.*, 2000), and its gene is frequently rearranged in leukemia patients (Speck *et al.*, 1999). Runx2 (also known as Cbfa1 or AML3) displays extensive sequence similarity to Runx1, and functions as a novel oncogenic effector for T-cell lymphoma (Vaillant *et al.*, 1999; Blyth *et al.*, 2001). It also plays an essential role in controlling osteoblast differentiation and bone formation (Ducy *et al.*, 2000; Wheeler *et al.*, 2000). Here we present data to show that MOZ and MORF physically and functionally interact with Runx2. The results strongly suggest that MOZ and MORF are involved in regulating gene expression controlled by Runx2 and its homologues.

3. RESULTS

3.1 Identification of Runx2 as a MORF interaction partner

Compared to other MYST family members, MOZ and MORF possess unique structural domains (Figs. 1 & 2A). The N-terminal part of MORF constitutes a weak transcriptional repression domain, whereas the C-terminal SM domain acts as a strong transcriptional activation domain (Fig. 1), suggesting that MORF may be a transcriptional coregulator. To corroborate this contention, we sought to identify functional partners of MORF. Since it is widely expressed in adult human tissues (Champagne *et al.*, 1999), MORF may interact with different target transcription factors. To identify these targets, we took several approaches, one of which was to use an *in vitro* protein-protein interaction assay to test transcription factors available to us. In this assay, Flag-MORF was immobilized on anti-Flag M2 agarose and used to retain transcription factors synthesized *in vitro*. MEF2C, MEF2D, Oct1, Oct2, Smad2, Smad3, FKHR and Sox9 were first analyzed, and none of these transcription factors were retained by M2 agarose immobilized with Flag-MORF (data not shown), indicating that these transcription factors are not interaction partners of MORF.

During the course of these experiments, the *Querkopf* mutation was reported to decrease MORF transcripts to a residual level and cause developmental defects in cerebral cortex and calvarial bones (Thomas *et al.*, 2000), suggesting that MORF may regulate gene expression during neurogenesis and bone development. It is well known that Runx2 plays a major role in bone morphogenesis (reviewed in Ducy *et al.*, 2000; Wheeler *et al.*, 2000), so we asked whether it interacts with MORF. To test this, Runx2 was synthesized *in vitro* and subjected to the Flag-MORF binding assay just described.

As shown in Fig. 2B, Runx2 was retained by M2 agarose pre-incubated with Sf9 extracts containing Flag-MORF (lanes 1 & 3), but not by M2 agarose pre-incubated with plain Sf9 extracts (lane 2), indicating that Runx2 specifically interacts with MORF.

3.2 Interaction of the SM domain of MOZ and MORF with Runx2

We next mapped the domain(s) of MORF that mediates its binding to Runx2. For this, we expressed MORF fragments (Fig. 2A) as Flag-tagged fusion proteins in 293 cells with or without HA-tagged Runx2. Expressed proteins were immunoprecipitated on anti-Flag M2 agarose, and precipitated proteins were eluted with Flag peptide and subjected to Western blotting analyses. HA-Runx2 co-immunoprecipitated with fragment SM, but not with fragment N, H or NH (Fig. 2A, C & data not shown), indicating that the SM domain of MORF interacts with Runx2 in vivo.

Except for the PQ insertion (Fig. 1), the SM domain of MOZ is highly similar to that of MORF, so MOZ may also interact with Runx2. To test this, the SM domain of MOZ was expressed as a Flag-tagged fusion protein and subjected to co-immunoprecipitation and Western blotting analysis. As shown in Fig. 2D (upper panel), this fusion protein was expressed and purified as expected. Importantly, Runx2 specifically coimmunoprecipitated with Flag-MOZ-SM (Fig. 2D, lower panel). Therefore, the SM domain of MOZ is able to interact with Runx2.

MBP (maltose-binding protein) pull-down assays were used to test whether the interaction between Runx2 and the SM domain of MORF is direct. As shown in Fig. 2E (lanes 1-3), MBP-SM, but not MBP, retained Runx2, supporting that Runx2 directly interacts with the SM domain of MORF. Fragments S and M were also expressed and

analyzed (Fig. 2A). Like MBP-SM, MBP-S and MBP-M specifically associated with Runx2 (Fig. 2E, lanes 4-9), indicating that both fragments S and M bind to Runx2. This finding suggests that the overlapping region of fragments S and M may contribute to the binding.

3.3 Mapping the MORF-binding sites in Runx2

To locate the MORF-binding site(s), Runx2 deletion mutants (Fig. 3A) were produced in reticulocyte lysates and used for analysis of interaction with MBP-SM. Deletion mutants 1-373, 1-235 and 235-528 (Fig. 3A) were first tested. As shown in Fig. 3B, full-length Runx2 (lanes 1-3), deletion mutants 1-373 (lanes 4-6) and 235-528 (lanes 10-12) specifically associated with MBP-SM, whereas deletion mutant 1-235 (lanes 7-9) did not display specific binding to MBP-SM. These results suggest either that residues 235-373 of Runx2 contain a MORF-binding site or that Runx2 has two binding sites with one residing within residues 1-373 and the other within residues 374-528. To distinguish between these two possibilities, we analyzed mutants 235-468, 374-528 and 235-373 (Fig. 3A). As shown in Fig. 3C, mutants 235-468 (lanes 1-3) and 374-528 (lanes 4-6), but not 235-373 (lanes 7-9), specifically interacted with MBP-SM. This finding is consistent with the possibility that Runx2 possesses two MORF-binding sites. For the one within residues 1-373, the whole region may be required for binding since neither 1-235 (Fig. 2B, lanes 7-9) nor 235-373 (Fig. 2C, lanes 7-9) interacted with Runx2. To determine whether residues 374-468 are sufficient for MORF binding, deletion mutant 374-468 (Fig. 3A) was expressed and analyzed for binding. As shown in Fig. 3C (lanes 10-12), this mutant specifically interacted with MBP-SM, indicating that residues 374-468 constitute a MORF-binding site. To further map this binding site, we tested the following deletion mutants: 235-427, 235-440, 235-458 and 410-528 (Fig. 3A). As shown in Fig. 3D, MBP-SM interacted with 235-440 and 235-458, but only minimally with 235-427 and 410-528. Together, these results indicate that residues 1-373 and 374-440 of Runx2 constitute two MORF-binding sites in vitro.

To verify this conclusion, we examined how deletion mutants 1-468 and 1-373 interact with the SM domain of MORF in vivo. For this, Flag-SM, HA-Runx2 and HA-tagged Runx2 mutants were expressed for co-immunoprecipitation. As shown in Fig. 3E, full-length Runx2 and mutant 1-468 co-immunoprecipitated similarly with Flag-SM, whereas mutant 1-373 weakly co-immunoprecipitated with Flag-SM, indicating that the MORF-binding site within residues 374-468 of Runx2 is much stronger than that within residues 1-373 in vivo. These results further support the conclusion that Runx2 has two MORF-binding sites.

Residues 374-468 of Runx2 display high sequence similarity to the corresponding region of Runx1, raising the interesting possibility that the SM domain of MORF may interact with Runx1. To test this, the SM domain of MORF was expressed as a Flag-tagged fusion protein with or without HA-tagged Runx1 in 293 cells. Expressed proteins were subjected to immunoprecipitation and Western blotting analyses. Consistent with the sequence similarity between Runx1 and Runx2, HA-Runx1 specifically co-immunoprecipitated with Flag-SM (Fig. 3F), indicating that the SM domain of MORF also interacts with Runx1.

3.4 Acetylation of Runx2 by MORF

Physical association of MORF with Runx2 suggests that they may functionally interact with each other. CBP, p300 and PCAF have been found to acetylate non-histone proteins (reviewed in Kouzarides, 2000; Sterner & Berger, 2000) and MORF contains HAT activity comparable to that of PCAF (Yang et al., 1996; Champagne et al., 1999), so MORF may acetylate Runx2 and regulate its function. To test this, Runx2 was expressed in Sf9 cells and affinity-purified as a Flag-tagged fusion protein. Flag-Runx2 was analyzed for acetylation. As previously reported (Champagne et al., 1999), Flag-MORF efficiently acetylated itself and histones (Fig. 4, lane 1). By contrast, acetylation of Flag-Runx2 by Flag-MORF was undetectable (lane 2), indicating that MORF is unable to acetylate Runx2.

3.5 Effect of MOZ and MORF on Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation

The SM domain of MORF physically interacts with Runx2 (Fig. 2), and is known to possess transcriptional activation potential (Champagne et al., 1999), so it may potentiate Runx2-dependent transcription. To test this, we employed the 6OSE2-Luc reporter, which contains six tandem Runx2-response elements upstream from the luciferase gene (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995; McLarren et al., 2000). As previously reported (McLarren et al., 2000), exogenous expression of Runx2 resulted in 12-fold activation of reporter gene expression in ROS17/2.8 osteoblastic cells (Fig. 5A). Importantly, this transactivation was stimulated in a dose-dependent manner when increasing amounts of Flag-SM were co-expressed with a fixed amount of Runx2 (Fig. 5A). In the absence of co-transfected Runx2, expression of Flag-SM had a minimal effect on luciferase reporter activity (Fig.

5A), indicating that the observed transactivation by Flag-SM is Runx2-dependent. To test whether the functional cooperation between Runx2 and Flag-SM is cell line-dependent, similar assays were carried out in two other cell lines. In 293 cells, exogenous expression of Runx2 resulted in 107-fold activation of reporter gene expression, and this transactivation was dramatically increased (13.3-fold) when Flag-SM was co-expressed (Fig. 5B). In NIH3T3 cells, exogenous expression of Runx2 activated reporter gene expression 96-fold, and this transactivation was further increased (2.2-fold) when Flag-SM was co-expressed (Fig. 5C). To assure that these results are related to native Runx2-dependent promoters, we analyzed the luciferase reporter OG2-Luc, which contains a mouse osteocalcin promoter fragment (-147/+13) upstream from the luciferase gene (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995). As shown in Fig. 5D, exogenous expression of Runx2 activated the reporter gene expression 1.5-fold, and this transactivation was further stimulated (2.0-fold) when Flag-SM was co-expressed. Taken together, these findings indicate that the SM domain of MORF potentiates Runx2-dependent transcription in different cell lines.

Like that of MORF, the SM domain of MOZ binds to Runx2 (Fig. 2E), so we tested whether it also regulates Runx2-dependent transcription. As shown in Fig. 5E, coexpression of this SM domain with Runx2 led to potentiation of Runx2-dependent transcription.

To determine how endogenous MORF affects Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation, we utilized fragment M of MORF as a dominant-negative mutant (Fig. 2A). This fragment is able to interact with Runx2 (Fig. 2E), but possesses no transcriptional activation potential (Champagne et al., 1999). Therefore, if overexpressed, fragment M

may compete with endogenous MORF for Runx2 binding and interfere with the ability of endogenous MORF to regulate Runx2-dependent transcription (Fig. 6A). As shown above, exogenous expression of Runx2 stimulated luciferase reporter activity (Fig. 6B). Importantly, in a dose-dependent manner, expression of fragment M inhibited transcriptional activation by Runx2 (Fig. 6B). Similar results were obtained with ROS17/2.8 cells (Fig. 6C). Fragment M was found to be unstable, so it could not be highly expressed to exert more dramatic effects (data not shown). Together, these findings suggest that endogenous MORF is required for Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation.

To substantiate this conclusion with different assays, we utilized antisense inhibition. Co-transfection of an antisense contruct that contains a 1.6-kb MORF cDNA fragment inhibited Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation in a dose-dependent manner, whereas the corresponding sense construct had minimal effects (Fig. 6D). RNA interference has been recently reported to be functional in cultured mammalian cells (Elbashir et al., 2001), so we asked how co-transfection of the sense and antisense contructs may affect Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation. As shown in Fig. 6D, co-transfection of both constructs produced stronger effects. These results provide additional support for the above conclusion that endogenous MORF is required for Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation.

3.6 Effects of Runx2 on the transcriptional potential of the MORF SM domain

It has been established that when tethered to promoters, the SM domain of MORF activates transcription (Champagne et al., 1999). The physical interaction of Runx2 with

the SM domain of MORF (Fig. 2) also raises the intriguing possibility that Runx2 might regulate the function of this domain. To test this, the reporter Gal4-tk-Luc (Fig. 7A) was transfected along with expression plasmids for Gal4-SM and Runx2. Importantly, Runx2 inhibited transcription activated by Gal4-SM (Fig. 7B). To determine the specificity of this inhibition, we assessed effects of Runx2 on transcription dependent on the VP16 transcriptional activation domain. Runx2 did not inhibit transcriptional activation by Gal4-VP16 (data not shown), suggesting that the observed inhibition is specific. To determine whether the inhibition is due to secondary effects of Runx2-dependent expression of cellular genes, a Runx2 point mutant (L175D) was engineered. A similar Runx1 mutant is known to be defective in transcriptional activation (Strom et al., 2000). Like wild-type Runx2, the L175D point mutant inhibited transcriptional activation by Gal4-SM (data not shown). Therefore, Runx2 is able to negatively regulate the transcriptional activation potential of the SM domain of MORF (Fig. 7C, upper part).

4. DISCUSSION

4.1 Interaction of MOZ and MORF with Runx2

The results presented herein demonstrate that Runx2 binds to MOZ and MORF. First, in vitro binding assays indicate that Runx2 associates with full-length MORF (Fig. 2A-B). Second, immunoprecipitation experiments reveal that Runx2 binds to the SM domain but not the PHD fingers or the HAT domain of MORF (Fig. 2). Third, in agreement with its high sequence homology with the corresponding region of MORF, the SM domain of MOZ interacts with Runx2 in vivo (Fig. 2D). Fourth, Runx2 possesses two MORF-binding sites, with one consisting of the N-terminal 373 residues and the other located within residues 374-440 (Fig. 3). The latter appeared to be the stronger binding site in vivo (Fig. 3E). Finally, consistent with its significant sequence similarity to Runx2, Runx1 interacts with the SM domain of MORF (Fig. 3F). Therefore, the SM domains of MOZ and MORF mediate their specific binding to Runx2 and its homologue Runx1.

4.2 Regulation of Runx2 by MOZ and MORF

Physical association of MORF with Runx2 suggests that MORF may regulate the function of Runx2. Since numerous transcription factors have been shown to be acetylated and regulated by HATs (Kouzarides, 2000; Sterner & Berger, 2000), MORF may acetylate and regulate Runx2. Under the conditions employed, no acetylation of Runx2 by MORF was detected (Fig. 4). On the other hand, overexpression of the SM domain of MOZ or MORF potentiated Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation in different cell lines (Fig. 5), and residues 374-440 of Runx2 were found to be essential for this potentiation (data not shown). Moreover, endogenous MORF appeared to be required

for transcriptional activation by Runx2 (Fig. 6). These results indicate that Runx2 recruits MORF (or MOZ) to specific promoters to activate transcription (Fig. 6A). Independently, another group recently discovered that MOZ stimulates transcription mediated by Runx1 (Kitabayashi et al., 2001b).

Residues 374-440 of Runx2 constitute the major MORF-binding site in vivo (Fig. 3E). This region is highly conserved in Runx1 and contains a PPxY motif that may mediate binding of the transcriptional coactivators YAP65 and TAZ (Yagi et al., 1999; Kanai et al., 2000). Moreover, Runx1 interacts with the transcriptional coactivator p300, and the p300-binding site is located to a region corresponding to residues 374-440 of Runx2 (Kitabayashi et al., 1998), so Runx2 may also bind p300. Through its C-terminal part, Runx2 interacts with the transcriptional activator HES-1 (McLarren et al., 2000). Therefore, Runx2 may recruit multiple transcriptional activators. This may be one reason that dominant-negative inhibition, antisense inhibition or RNA interference did not have more dramatic effects (Fig. 6).

MORF possesses HAT activity (Champagne et al., 1999), so it may regulate transcription by acetylating chromatin. How its HAT and SM domains coordinate with each other to regulate Runx2-dependent transcription in vivo is an interesting issue that awaits further investigation. The conclusion that Runx2 recruits MORF to activate transcription does not exclude the possibility that MORF may function with other transcription factors. Besides its HAT and SM domains, MORF possesses other domains (e.g. PHD fingers, Fig. 1) that may mediate its binding to other transcription factors. Furthermore, MORF is expressed in many tissues (Borrow et al., 1996; Champagne et al., 1999), and Querkopf mice possess multiple defects (Thomas et al., 2000). It would be interesting to identify other transcription factors that also recruit MORF (or MOZ) as a transcriptional coactivator.

4.3 Regulation of MORF by Runx2

Physical association of MORF with Runx2 also suggests that Runx2 may regulate the function of MORF. Consistent with this, exogenous expression of Runx2 inhibited transcriptional activation by the SM domain of MORF in 293 cells (Fig. 7). The L175D point mutant of Runx2 was found to have a similar inhibitory effect (data not shown), suggesting that the inhibition by Runx2 is independent of its ability to activate transcription. Runx1 was found to have similar effects (data not shown). Besides roles as transcriptional activators, Runx1 and Runx2 also function as repressors. When artificially recruited to promoters by the Gal4 DNA-binding domain, Runx2 was found to function as a repressor (Aronson et al., 1997). Through its C-terminal end, Runx2 recruits the Groucho/TLE family of transcriptional corepressors to repress transcription (Thirunavukkarasu et al., 1998; McLarren et al., 2000). Runx1 has been shown to repress transcription from the p21Waf1/Cip1 promoter by recruiting the Sin3A deacetylase complex (Lutterbach et al., 2000). Related to this, MORF possesses a weak repression domain at its N-terminal end (Champagne et al., 1999). Therefore, it is tempting to propose that Runx2 binds to MORF and inhibits transcription mediated by other transcription factors that interact with MORF (Fig. 7C, lower part).

4.4 Roles of MOZ and MORF proteins in oncogenesis

The results presented herein also shed light on how MOZ and MORF may contribute to oncogenesis. First, Runx2 functions as a novel oncogenic effector for T-cell lymphoma (Vaillant et al., 1999; Blyth et al., 2001). Since Runx2 interacts with MOZ and MORF, their expression levels may affect the role of Runx2 in the development of T-cell lymphoma. Second, Runx1 is an important regulator of fetal liver hematopoiesis, and its gene is frequently rearranged in leukemia patients (Speck et al., 1999; Westendorf & Hiebert, 1999). The SM domain of MORF interacts with Runx1 (Fig. 3F) and positively regulates its transcription ability (data not shown), so expression levels of MORF and its homologue MOZ may affect roles of aberrant Runx1 proteins in leukemogenesis. Third, MOZ and MORF genes have been found to be rearranged in leukemia patients (Fig. 1) (Borrow et al., 1996; Carapeti et al., 1998; Liang et al., 1998; Carapeti et al., 1999; Chaffanet et al., 1999; Jacobson & Pillus, 1999; Chaffanet et al., 2000; Panagopoulos et al., 2000; Kitabayashi et al., 2001a; Panagopoulos et al., 2001). A common feature of the chromosomal rearrangements involved is that they generate aberrant proteins with the SM domain of MOZ or MORF replaced by the C-terminal part of CBP, p300 or TIF2. The SM domains of MOZ and MORF associate with Runx2, so these chromosomal abnormalities may deregulate MOZ-, MORF- and Runx2-dependent gene expression.

In summary, through their SM domains, MOZ and MORF interact with Runx2. MORF stimulates Runx2-dependent transcriptional activation, whereas Runx2 negatively regulates the transcriptional activation potential of MORF. Further investigation of how MOZ and MORF modulate expression of genes controlled by Runx2 and its homologues should shed light on the molecular mechanisms whereby MOZ, MORF and Runx proteins regulate cell proliferation and differentation in vivo.

5. MATERIALS AND METHODS

5.1 Materials

Expression plasmids for MOZ, MORF and some of their deletion mutants have been described previously (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001). Additional mutants were generated by PCR with Expand thermostable DNA polymerase (Roche). The luciferase reporter Gal4-tk-Luc has been described (Champagne et al., 1999). In the reporter 6OSE2-Luc, the luciferase gene is under the control of six tandem copies of osteocalcin-specific element 2 (OSE2) (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995). The reporter OG2-Luc contains a mouse osteocalcin promoter fragment (-147/+13) upstream from the luciferase gene (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995). Mammalian expression plasmids for mouse Runx2 and human Runx1b (a Runx1 isoform) have been previously described (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995; Thirunavukkarasu et al., 1998; McLarren et al., 2000; McLarren et al., 2001). A 1.6-kb BamHI fragment consisting of 5'-UTR and the coding sequence for residues 1-362 of human MORF was cloned into the BamHI site of pLXSN to generate sense and antisense constructs.

5.2 Expression of MORF and Runx2 in insect cells

Flag-tagged MORF was expressed in and purified from Sf9 cells as previously described (Champagne et al., 1999). Flag-tagged Runx2 was expressed in Sf9 cells via a bacmid generated with the Bac-to-Bac baculovirus expression system (Gibco BRL), and the expressed Runx2 protein was affinity-purified on M2 agarose (Sigma). For purity assessment, purified Flag-MORF and Flag-Runx2 were resolved by reducing SDS-PAGE and stained with Coomassie Blue R-250 (Bio-Rad).

5.3 Protein-protein interaction assays

For analysis of in vitro interaction between MORF and Runx2, Sf9 extracts containing Flag-MORF were incubated with M2 agarose and unbound proteins were removed by extensive washing with buffer B (20 mM Tris-HCl [pH 8.0], 0.15 M KCl, 10% glycerol, 5 mM MgCl2, 0.1% NP-40 and protease inhibitors). Agarose beads were then incubated with Runx2 synthesized in vitro in the presence of L-[35S]methionine (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech) by use of the TNT-T7 coupled reticulocyte lysate system (Promega). After agitation at 4^oC for 30 min, the beads were washed four times with buffer B, and bound proteins were subsequently analyzed by reducing SDS-PAGE and autoradiography. In vitro MBP binding and co-immunoprecipitation assays were carried out as described (Wang et al., 1999; Wang et al., 2000).

5.4 HAT assays

Purified Flag-Runx2 (0.2 mg) was mixed with Flag-MORF (0.05 mg) in a 20 ml reaction containing 50 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 10% glycerol, 1 mM DTT, 0.1 mM EDTA, 1 mM PMSF, 10 mM sodium butyrate (Sigma) and 2.5 nCi [14C]acetyl-CoA (51 mCi/mmol; Amersham Pharmacia Biotech) and processed as described (Mizzen et al., 1996; Champagne et al., 1999).

5.5 Reporter gene assays

For these assays, plasmids were prepared using double CsCl ultra-centrifugation, butanol extraction and ethanol precipitation. Transfection and reporter assays were performed as described (Champagne et al., 1999; Wang et al., 1999).

6. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. G. Karsenty for 6OSE2-Luc, OG2-Luc and Runx2 expression plasmid. This work was supported by grants from the National Cancer Institute of Canada (X.J.Y.) and the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) (S.S.). N.C. and S.S. are a postdoctoral fellow and a scholar of Fonds de la Recherche en Santé du Québec, respectively. X.J.Y. is the recipient of a scholarship from the CIHR.

7. REFERENCES

- 1. Akhtar A and Becker PB. (2000). Mol. Cell, 5, 367-375.
- 2. Akhtar A, Zink D and Becker PB. (2000). Nature, 407, 405-409.
- 3. Allard S, Utley RT, Savard J, Clarke A, Grant P, Brandl CJ, Pillus L, Workman JL and Cote J. (1999). EMBO J., 18, 5108-5119.
- Aronson BD, Fisher AL, Blechman K, Caudy M and Gergen JP. (1997). Mol. Cell. Biol., 17, 5581-5587.
- Blyth K, Terry A, Mackay N, Vaillant F, Bell M, Cameron ER, Neil JC and Stewart M. (2001). Oncogene, 20, 295-302.
- 6. Borrow J, et al. (1996). Nat. Genet., 14, 33-41.
- Brady ME, Ozanne DM, Gaughan L, Waite I, Cook S, Neal DE and Robson CN. (1999). J. Biol. Chem., 274, 17599-17604.
- 8. Brown CE, Howe L, Sousa K, Alley SC, Carrozza MJ, Tan S and Workman JL. (2001). Science, 292, 2333-2337.
- 9. Brown CE, Lechner T, Howe L and Workman JL. (2000). Trends Biochem. Sci., 25, 15-19.
- 10. Burke TW, Cook JG, Asano M and Nevins JR. (2001). J. Biol. Chem., 276, 15397-15408.
- 11. Cao X and Sudhof TC. (2001). Science, 293, 115-120.
- 12. Carapeti M, Aguiar RC, Goldman JM and Cross NC. (1998). Blood, 91, 3127-33.
- 13. Carapeti M, Aguiar RC, Watmore AE, Goldman JM and Cross NC. (1999). Cancer Genet. Cytogenet., 113, 70-72.

- 14. Chaffanet M, Gressin L, Preudhomme C, Soenen-Cornu V, Birnbaum D and Pebusque MJ. (2000). Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 28, 138-144.
- 15. Chaffanet M, Mozziconacci MJ, Fernandez F, Sainty D, Lafage-Pochitaloff M, Birnbaum D and Pebusque MJ. (1999). Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 26, 161-165.
- 16. Champagne N, Bertos NR, Pelletier N, Wang AH, Vezmar M, Yang Y, Heng HH and Yang XJ. (1999). J. Biol. Chem., 274, 28528-28536.
- 17. Champagne N, Pelletier N and Yang XJ. (2001). Oncogene, 20, 404-409.
- Clarke AS, Lowell JE, Jacobson SJ and Pillus L. (1999). Mol. Cell. Biol., 19, 2515-26.
- 19. Ducy P and Karsenty G. (1995). Mol. Cell. Biol., 15, 1858-1869.
- 20. Ducy P, Schinke T and Karsenty G. (2000). Science, 289, 1501-1504.
- 21. Elbashir SM, Harborth J, Lendeckel W, Yalcin A, Weber K and Tuschl T. (2001). Nature, 411, 494-498.
- 22. Galarneau L, Nourani A, Boudreault AA, Zhang Y, Heliot L, Allard S, Savard J, Lane WS, Stillman DJ and Cote J. (2000). Mol. Cell, 5, 927-937.
- 23. Hassan AH, Neely KE and Workman JL. (2001). Cell, 104, 817-827.
- 24. Hilfiker A, Hilfiker-Kleiner D, Pannuti A and Lucchesi JC. (1997). EMBO J., 16, 2054-2060.
- 25. Howe L, Auston D, Grant P, John S, Cook RG, Workman JL and Pillus L. (2001). Genes Dev., 15, 3144-3154.
- 26. Ida K, Kitabayashi I, Taki T, Taniwaki M, Noro K, Yamamoto M, Ohki M and Hayashi Y. (1997). Blood, 90, 4699-4704.
- 27. Iizuka M and Stillman B. (1999). J. Biol. Chem., 274, 23027-23034.

- 28. Ikura T, Ogryzko VV, Grigoriev M, Groisman R, Wang J, Horikoshi M, Scully R, Qin J and Nakatani Y. (2000). Cell, 102, 463–473.
- 29. Jacobson S and Pillus L. (1999). Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev., 9, 175-184.
- **30.** Jenuwein T and Allis CD. (2001). Science, 293, 1074-1080.
- **31.** John S, Howe L, Tafrov ST, Grant PA, Sternglanz R and Workman JL. (2000). Genes Dev., 14, 1196-1208.
- **32.** Kamine J, Elangovan B, Subramanian T, Coleman D and Chinnadurai G. (1996). Virology, 216, 357-366.
- **33.** Kanai F, et al. (2000). EMBO J., 19, 6778-6791.
- 34. Kitabayashi I, Aikawa Y, Yokoyama A, Hosoda F, Nagai M, Kakazu N, Abe T and Ohki M. (2001a). Leukemia, 15, 89-94.
- 35. Kitabayashi I, Aikawa Y, Yokoyama A, Lan Anh NT and Ohki M. (2001b). EMBO J., 20, 7184-7196.
- **36.** Kitabayashi I, Yokoyama A, Shimizu K and Ohki M. (1998). EMBO J., 17, 2994-3004.
- **37.** Kouzarides T. (2000). EMBO J., 19, 1176-1179.
- 38. Lavau C, Du C, Thirman M and Zeleznik-Le N. (2000). EMBO J., 19, 4655-4664.
- **39.** Lee HJ, Chun M and Kandror KV. (2001). J. Biol. Chem., 276, 16597-16600.
- 40. Liang J, Prouty L, Williams BJ, Dayton MA and Blanchard KL. (1998). Blood, 92, 2118-2122.
- 41. Look AT. (1997). Science, 278, 1059-1064.
- **42.** Lutterbach B, Westendorf JJ, Linggi B, Isaac S, Seto E and Hiebert SW. (2000). J. Biol. Chem., 275, 651-656.

- **43.** McLarren KW, Lo R, Grbavec D, Thirunavukkarasu K, Karsenty G and Stifani S. (2000). J. Biol. Chem., 275, 530-538.
- 44. McLarren KW, Theriault FM and Stifani S. (2001). J. Biol. Chem., 276, 1578-1584.
- 45. Meijsing SH and Ehrenhofer-Murray AE. (2001). Genes Dev., 15, 3169-3182.
- 46. Mizzen CA, et al. (1996). Cell, 87, 1261-1270.
- 47. Nakatani Y. (2001). Genes Cell, 6, 79-86.
- **48.** Osada S, Sutton A, Muster N, Brown CE, Yates III JR, Sternglanz R and Workman JL. (2001). Genes Dev., 15, 3155-3168.
- **49.** Panagopoulos I, Fioretos T, Isaksson M, Samuelsson U, Billstrom R, Strombeck B, Mitelman F and Johansson B. (2001). Hum. Mol. Genet., 10, 395-404.
- **50.** Panagopoulos I, Isaksson M, Lindvall C, Bjorkholm M, Ahlgren T, Fioretos T, Heim S, Mitelman F and Johansson B. (2000). Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 28, 415-424.
- 51. Ran Q and Pereira-Smith OM. (2000). Gene, 258, 141-146.
- 52. Reid JL, Iyer VR, Brown PO and Struhl K. (2001). Mol. Cell, 6, 1297-1307.
- 53. Reifsnyder C, Lowell J, Clarke A and Pillus L. (1996). Nat. Genet., 14, 42-49.
- 54. Rowley JD, et al. (1997). Blood, 90, 535-541.
- 55. Satake N, Ishida Y, Otoh Y, Hinohara S, Kobayashi H, Sakashita A, Maseki N and Kaneko Y. (1997). Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 20, 60-63.
- 56. Scott EK, Lee T and Luo L. (2001). Curr. Biol., 11, 99-104.
- 57. Semenza GL. (1998). Transcription factors and human diseases. Medical Genetics No. 37 (Motulsky, A. G., Bobrow, M., P.S., H. & Scriver, C., Eds.), Oxford University Press, New York, Oxford.

- 58. Sharma M, Zarnegar M, Li X, Lim B and Sun J. (2000). J. Biol. Chem., 275, 35200-35208.
- **59.** Sheridan AM, Force T, Yoon HJ, O'Leary E, Choukroun G, Taheri MR and Bonventre JV. (2001). Mol. Cell. Biol., 21, 4470-4481.
- 60. Smith ER, Eisen A, Gu W, Sattah M, Pannuti A, Zhou J, Cook RG, Lucchesi JC and Allis CD. (1998). Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 95, 3561-3565.
- Sobulo OM, Borrow J, Tomek R, Reshmi S, Harden A, Schlegelberger B, Housman D, Doggett NA, Rowley JD and Zeleznik-Le NJ. (1997). Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 94, 8732-8737.
- 62. Speck NA, Stacy T, Wang Q, North T, Gu TL, Miller J, Binder M and Marin-Padilla M. (1999). Cancer Res., 59, 1789-1793.
- 63. Sterner DE and Berger SL. (2000). Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev., 64, 435-459.
- 64. Strom DK, Nip J, Westendorf JJ, Linggi B, Lutterbach B, Downing JR, Lenny N and Hiebert SW. (2000). J. Biol. Chem., 275, 3438-3445.
- 65. Takechi S and Nakayama T. (1999). Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 266, 405-410.
- 66. Taki T, Sako M, Tsuchida M and Hayashi Y. (1997). Blood, 89, 3945-3950.
- 67. Thirunavukkarasu K, Mahajan M, McLarren KW, Stifani S and Karsenty G. (1998). Mol. Cell. Biol., 18, 4197-4208.
- **68.** Thomas T, Voss AK, Chowdhury K and Gruss P. (2000). Development, 127, 2537-2548.
- 69. Vaillant F, Blyth K, Terry A, Bell M, Cameron ER, Neil J and Stewart M. (1999). Oncogene, 18, 7124-7134.

- 70. Wang AH, Bertos NR, Vezmar M, Pelletier N, Crosato M, Heng HH, Th'ng J, Han J and Yang XJ. (1999). Mol. Cell. Biol., 19, 7816-7827.
- 71. Wang AH, Kruhlak MJ, Wu J, Bertos NR, Vezmar M, Posner BI, Bazett-Jones DP and Yang XJ. (2000). Mol. Cell. Biol., 20, 6904-6912.
- 72. Westendorf JJ and Hiebert SW. (1999). J. Cell. Biochem., Suppl 32-33, 51-58.
- 73. Wheeler JC, Shigesada K, Gergen JP and Ito Y. (2000). Semin. Cell Dev. Biol., 11, 369-375.
- 74. Yagi R, Chen LF, Shigesada K, Murakami Y and Ito Y. (1999). EMBO J., 18, 2551-2562.
- 75. Yamamoto T and Horikoshi M. (1997). J. Biol. Chem., 272, 30595-30598.
- **76.** Yan Y, Barlev NA, Haley RH, Berger SL and Marmorstein R. (2000). Mol. Cell., 6, 1195-1205.
- 77. Yang XJ, Ogryzko VV, Nishikawa J, Howard BH and Nakatani Y. (1996). Nature, 382, 319-324.

Figure 1 Schematic illustration of chromosomal abnormalities associated with MOZ and MORF.

The breakpoints are indicated with arrows, and numbers at their ends represent the amino acid positions. Structural domains of MOZ and MORF are labeled as follows: H15, linker histones H1- and H5-like module; PHD, plant homeodomain zinc fingers; MYST, MYST acetyltransferase domain; ED, Glu/Asp-rich acidic region; S, Ser-rich domain; PQ, Pro/Gln-stretch; and M, Met-rich domain. Also indicated are the transcriptional repression and activation domains of MORF.



Figure 2 Interaction of MORF with Runx2.

(A) Schematic representation of MORF and its fragments. Structural domains of MORF are labeled as in Fig. 1. MORF fragments are depicted by bold lines, and numbers indicate the positions of amino acid residues. The acidic region of MORF could not be expressed in E. coli or mammalian cells. Runx2-binding ability of each fragment is summarized at right

(B) Binding of full-length MORF to Runx2. Extracts from uninfected SF9 cells (lane 2) or those infected with Flag-MORF-expressing baculovirus (lane 3) were incubated with anti-Flag M2 agarose and [35S]-labeled Runx2. Specifically bound proteins were analyzed by reducing SDS-PAGE and autoradiography. Lane 1 (input) represents 10% [35S]-labeled Runx2 used for each binding reaction.

(C, D) Interaction of Runx2 with the SM domains of MORF and MOZ. Flag-SM (C) or Flag-MOZ-SM (D) expression plasmid was transfected into 293 cells with or without HA-Runx2 expression plasmid, and extracts were prepared for immunoprecipitation (IP). Eluted proteins were analyzed by immunoblotting with a-Flag (top) or a-HA (bottom) antibody.

(E) Association of MORF fragments with Runx2. Bacterial extracts expressing MBP, MBP-SM, MBP-S, or MBP-M were incubated with amylose agarose and [35S]-labeled Runx2, and specifically bound proteins were analyzed as in (B).



Figure 3 Mapping MORF-binding sites of Runx2.

(A) Schematic representation of Runx2 and its deletion mutants. Runx2 domains are labeled as follows: Runt, Runt-related DNA-binding domain; NLS, nuclear localization signal; and WRPY, WRPY-motif required for binding to the Groucho/TLE family of transcriptional corepressors. MORF-binding ability of each mutant is summarized at right.

(B-D) Interaction of Runx2 and mutants with the SM domain of MORF. Bacterial extracts expressing MBP or MBP-SM were incubated with amylose agarose and [35S]-labeled Runx2. Bound proteins were analyzed by reducing SDS-PAGE and autoradiography. Input represents 10% [35S]-labeled Runx2 or mutants used for each binding assay.

(E) Binding of Runx2 and deletion mutants to the SM domain of MORF. Flag-SM expression plasmid was transfected into 293 cells with or without expression plasmids for HA-tagged Runx2 or mutants, and extracts were prepared for immunoprecipitation and immunoblotting as in Fig. 2C.

(F) Binding of Runx1 to the SM domain of MORF. Flag-SM expression plasmid was transfected into 293 cells with or without HA-Runx1, and extracts were prepared for immunoprecipitation and immunoblotting as in Fig. 2C.



Figure 4 Acetylation of Runx2 by MORF.

Histones (lane 1, 1 mg) or Flag-Runx2 (lane 2, 0.2 mg) was subject to acetylation by Flag-MORF (0.05 mg) in the presence of [14C]acetyl-CoA. Acetylated proteins were detected by reducing SDS-PAGE and subsequent phosphoimaging. Flag-Runx2 and Flag-MORF proteins were expressed in and affinity-purified from Sf9 cells.



)

Figure 5 Activation of Runx2-dependent transcription by the SM domains of MORF and MOZ.

The 6OSE2-Luc or OG2-Luc luciferase reporter (0.2 mg) was transfected into ROS17/2.8, 293 or NIH3T3 cells along with an internal control plasmid (CMV-b-Gal, 0.05 mg) and expression plasmids for Runx2, Flag-SM (A-E) and/or Flag-MOZ-SM (D) at indicated amounts. The normalized luciferase activity from the transfection with the reporter alone was arbitrarily set to 1.0. Average values of at least three independent experiments are shown with standard deviation indicated by error bars. Expression of Runx2, Flag-SM or Flag-MOZ-SM had minimal effects on the CMV-b-Gal reporter activity.


Figure 6 Role of endogenous MORF in Runx2-dependent transcription.

(A) Model illustrating how fragment M may interfere with role of MORF in Runx2dependent transcription.

(**B-C**) The luciferase reporter, 6OSE2-Luc (0.2 mg), was transfected into 293 (B) or ROS17/2.8 (C) cells with an internal control plasmid (CMV-b-Gal, 0.05 mg) and expression plasmids for Runx2 and the M domain of MORF (Flag-tagged) at indicated amounts. The normalized luciferase activity from the transfection with Runx2 expression plasmid as the only effector was arbitrarily set to 100%. Average values of seven independent experiments are shown with standard deviation indicated by error bars.

(**D**) The luciferase reporter, 6OSE2-Luc (0.2 mg), was transfected into ROS17/2.8 cells with an internal control plasmid (CMV-b-Gal, 0.05 mg), Runx2 expression plasmid, sense construct (S) and/or antisense contruct (AS) at the indicated amount. Reporter activities were measured and analyzed as in (A-B).



Figure 7 Effect of Runx2 on the transcriptional activation potential of MORF.

(A) Schematic illustration of the Gal4-SM fusion protein and the Gal4-tk-Luc reporter. (B) Effect of Runx2 on transcriptional activation by Gal4-SM. The Gal4-tk-Luc luciferase reporter (0.2 mg) was transfected into 293 cells along with an internal control plasmid (CMV-b-Gal, 0.05 mg) and expression plasmids for Runx2 and Gal4-SM at indicated amounts. The normalized luciferase activity from the transfection without any effectors was arbitrarily set to 1.0. Average values of at least three independent experiments are shown with standard deviation indicated by error bars.

(C) Models illustrating how Runx2 inhibits transcription activated by Gal4-SM (top) and MORF (bottom). An unidentified DNA-binding transcription factor(s) may recruit MORF to activate transcription, and Runx2 inhibits the transcription activation.



CHAPTER IV

SIGNAL-DEPENDENT REGULATION OF RUNX2 TRANSCRIPTIONAL ACTIVITY BY MOZ AND THE WW-DOMAIN COACTIVATOR TAZ

Nadine Pelletier, Siew-Lee Goh, Dengshun Miao, Nathalie Champagne, David Goltzman

and Xiang-Jiao Yang

To be modified for submission



PREFACE

Regulation of histone acetyltransferases is an area that has not been extensively explored. In the previous chapter, we demonstrated that MOZ and MORF are coregulators of Runx2. Here we report that the WW-domain protein TAZ, another coregulator of Runx2, synergizes with MOZ to potentiate Runx2-dependent activation of the osteocalcin promoter. Moreover, this synergistic effect is regulated by cell signaling.

1. ABSTRACT

The transcription factor Runx2 is essential for osteoblastic differentiation and thus bone formation. Several coactivators have been shown to interact with and activate Runx2-dependent transcription. Here, we demonstrate that Runx2 collaborates with the coactivators MOZ and TAZ to regulate the osteocalcin promoter. Coimmunoprecipitation studies indicate that the interaction of Runx2 with the coregulators TAZ and MOZ is relatively weak, suggesting that the interaction might be regulated. Interestingly, we found that the interaction was stimulated when 293 cells were treated by PMA. Furthermore, the synergistic activation by MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 was stimulated when cells were treated by PMA. These results suggest that PMA activates signaling pathways important for regulation of the osteocalcin promoter by MOZ, TAZ and Runx2.

2. INTRODUCTION

Chromatin plays an important role in controlling different nuclear processes and its structure is regulated by different mechanisms, including histone acetylation (Horn and Peterson, 2002; Kornberg and Lorch, 1999). Since identification of the first histone acetyltransferases (HATs) in the mid-1990s (Bannister and Kouzarides, 1996; Brownell et al., 1996; Kleff et al., 1995; Mizzen et al., 1996; Ogryzko et al., 1996; Yang et al., 1996), various proteins have been shown to possess intrinsic HAT activity. Importantly, these enzymes also acetylate transcription factors, leading to either transcriptional activation or inhibition. Therefore, HATs regulate transcription by modifying chromatin as well as transcription factors.

Known HATs are grouped into different families, three of which are Gcn5/PCAF, p300/CBP and the MYST family of proteins. The acronym MYST is from its four founding members: human MOZ (monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein) (Borrow et al., 1996), yeast Ybf2 (renamed Sas3, for something about silencing 3) (Reifsnyder et al., 1996; Takechi and Nakayama, 1999), yeast Sas2 (Reifsnyder et al., 1996), and mammalian TIP60 (HIV Tat-interacting 60 kDa protein) (Kamine et al., 1996; Ran and Pereira-Smith, 2000; Yamamoto and Horikoshi, 1997). A third MYST protein in *S. cerevisiae* is Esa1 (essential Sas2-related acetyltransferase 1) (Clarke et al., 1999; Smith et al., 1998). In *Drosophila*, there are five members, including Mof (male-absent on the first) (Akhtar and Becker, 2000; Hilfiker et al., 1997), Enok (Enoki mushroom) (Scott et al., 2001), Chameau (Camel in French) (Grienenberger et al., 2002), and two uncharacterized MYST proteins (CG6121 and CG1894). In humans, besides MOZ and TIP60, there are hMOF (ortholog of *Drosophila* Mof), HBO1 (HAT bound to ORC1; Chameau ortholog) (Iizuka and Stillman, 1999) and MORF (MOZ-related factor)

(Champagne et al., 1999). These proteins play roles in diverse cellular programs. Compared to members of the Gcn5/PCAF and p300/CBP families, MYST proteins are much more diverse in domain organization, multiprotein complex formation and biological function (Utley and Cote, 2003).

MOZ and MORF possess transcriptional repression and activation domains (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001; Kitabayashi et al., 2001), suggesting that these two HATs are potential transcriptional coregulators. Indeed, MORF is present in a transcriptional coactivator complex associated with the nuclear receptor PPAR α (Surapureddi et al., 2002). Both MOZ and MORF physically and functionally interact with Runx1 and Runx2 (Bristow and Shore, 2003b; Kitabayashi et al., 2001; Pelletier et al., 2002), two Runt-domain transcription factors important for cell growth and differentiation in different tissues (Ducy, 2000; Speck, 2001; Westendorf and Hiebert, 1999; Wheeler et al., 2000). In agreement with this, downregulated expression of mouse MORF, known as Querkopf (squarehead in German), leads to defects in osteogenesis and neurogenesis (Thomas et al., 2000). Although it is quite clear that MOZ and MORF function as transcriptional coactivators for Runx1 and Runx2, little is known about how the coactivator function of MOZ and MORF is regulated.

In addition to MOZ and MORF, other proteins, such as p300, Rb and YAP (Yesassociated protein) and its homolog TAZ, have been shown to function as transcriptional coactivators for Runx1 or Runx2 (Cui et al., 2003; Kitabayashi et al., 1998; Sierra et al., 2003; Thomas et al., 2001; Yagi et al., 1999). p300 possesses intrinsic HAT activity, whereas Rb functions as a transcriptional corepressor. YAP and TAZ are particularly intriguing since they possess WW-domains that interact with a PPxY motif located at the C-terminal part of Runx1 or Runx2. Moreover, YAP and TAZ are considered to be signaling adaptors, and their subcellular localization is regulated by nucleocytoplasmic trafficking (Kanai et al., 2000). Upon specific phosphorylation, 14-3-3 proteins bind to TAZ and YAP and sequester them in the cytoplasm. In light of these findings, we investigated how MOZ may interact with TAZ in regulating Runx2-dependent transcription. Here we describe that MOZ synergizes with TAZ and upregulates Runx2 transcriptional activity in a signal-dependent fashion.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Materials

Expression plasmids for MOZ and TAZ have been described previously (Kanai et al., 2000; Kitabayashi et al., 2001). In the reporter 6OSE2-Luc, the luciferase gene is under the control of six tandem copies of osteocalcin-specific element 2 (OSE2) (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995). The reporter OG2-Luc contains a mouse osteocalcin promoter fragment (-147/+13) upstream from the luciferase gene (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995). Mammalian expression plasmids for mouse Runx2 and human Runx1c (a Runx1 isoform) have been previously described (Ducy & Karsenty, 1995; Thirunavukkarasu et al., 1998; McLarren et al., 2000; McLarren et al., 2001).

3.2 Reporter gene assays

For these assays, plasmids were prepared using double CsCl ultra-centrifugation, butanol extraction and ethanol precipitation. Transfection and reporter assays were performed as described (Champagne et al., 1999; Wang et al., 1999). 293 (human embryonic kidney), ROS17/2.8 (rat osteoblast sarcoma) and NIH 3T3 cells were used for reporter gene assays. For stimulation assays 293 cells were treated or untreated with PMA (50 ng/ml) in the presence or absence of U0126 (10 µM).

3.3 Protein-protein interaction

To examine the interaction between Runx proteins and the coactivators MOZ and TAZ, the Flag-MOZ or the Flag-TAZ expression plasmids were cotransfected into 293 cells with or without expression plasmid for Runx1 or hemagglutinin (HA)-tagged Runx2. A 5- μ g portion of each plasmid was used to transfect 5 X 10⁵ cells (in a 10-cm

dish) with 20 µl of SuperFect transfection reagent (Qiagen). Thirty-six hours after transfection, the cells were treated with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) and/or phytohemaglutinin (PHA). Twelve hours later, the cells were washed twice with cold PBS and collected in 0.5 ml of cold buffer K (20 mM sodium phosphate pH 7.0, 150 mM KCl, 30 mM sodium pyrophosphate, 0.1% NP-40, 5 mM EDTA, 10 mM NaF, 0.1 mM Na₃VO₄ and 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), and protease inhibitors). Cell extracts were prepared for affinity purification on M2 agarose beads (Sigma). Beads were washed four times with buffer K and bound proteins were eluted with Flag peptide (Sigma). Eluted proteins were subsequently resolved by SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (10% polyacrylamide) and transferred to nitrocellulose membranes for Western analysis with the anti-Flag, anti-HA or anti-Runx1 antibody. Blots were developed with Supersignal chemiluminescent substrates (Pierce).

4. RESULTS

4.1 MOZ and TAZ are coactivators of Runx2

In previous study, we demonstrated that the MOZ and MORF activation domains interact with and potentiate Runx2-dependent transactivation of the osteocalcin promoter (Pelletier et al., 2002). In addition to MOZ and MORF, the coactivator TAZ has been shown to interact with Runx2 and potentiate its transactivation of the osteocalcin promoter (Cui et al., 2003). These results prompted us to investigate whether MOZ and TAZ synergistically activate Runx2-dependent transcription. Because full-length MORF is difficult to express, we used full-length MOZ expression plasmid. To test our hypothesis, the luciferase reporters 6OSE2-Luc and OG2-Luc were analysed. The 6OSE2-Luc contains six tandem Runx2-response elements upstream of the luciferase gene, and the OG2-Luc contains -147/+13 promoter fragment of the mouse osteocalcin gene (Ducy and Karsenty, 1995; McLarren et al., 2000) (Figure 1a). Exogenous expression of Runx2 stimulated the 6OSE2-Luc but not the OG2-Luc reporter in 293 (Figure 1b, c). This is different from what we previously reported when a higher amount $(0.2 \ \mu g)$ of Runx2 was used (Pelletier et al., 2002). Like the MOZ activation domain, full-length MOZ potentiates Runx2-dependent transcription, supporting the previous observation that TAZ stimulates Runx2 activity (Cui et al., 2003). Interestingly, when MOZ and TAZ were co-expressed, Runx2 activity was stimulated further in 293 cells. In the absence of co-transfected Runx2, expression of MOZ and TAZ has a minimal effect on the luciferase reporter activity (Figure 1b, c), indicating that the observed transactivation by MOZ and TAZ is Runx2-dependent. To test whether the functional cooperation between Runx2, MOZ and TAZ is cell line-dependent, similar assays were carried out in two other cell lines. Different from NIH3T3 cells, exogenous expression of Runx2 did not activate either reporter gene expression in ROS17/2.8 cells (Figure 1d-f). However, MOZ potentiated Runx2 activity in both cell lines (Figure 1d, e). TAZ stimulates Runx2-dependent activation in ROS17/2.8 and 293 cells. Exogenous expression of MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 led to 165-fold and 10-fold activation of the 6OSE2-Luc and OG2-Luc reporter gene expression, respectively, in ROS17/2.8 cells, and to 90-fold activation of OG2-Luc in NIH3T3 (Figure 1d-e). Together, these results suggest that MOZ and TAZ synergize to upregulate the transcriptional activity of Runx2.

4.2 The interaction between MOZ and Runx2 is regulated by PMA treatment

We have demonstrated that MOZ activation domain potentiates Runx2-dependent transactivation of the osteocalcin promoter (Pelletier et al., 2002). It was recently reported that the human MIP-1 α promoter is regulated by MOZ and Runx1 was upregulated when Jurkat T cells were stimulated by PHA/PMA (Bristow and Shore, 2003a). The synergistic activity between MOZ and Runx1 was greatly enhanced when Jurkat T cells were treated with PMA/PHA. Because the interaction between full-length MOZ and Runx2 is very weak (Figure 2, lane 1), we asked if the interaction between MOZ and Runx2 is regulated. Although PHA treatment did not have any effect (data not shown), the interaction between MOZ and Runx2 was enhanced dramatically when 293 cells were stimulated with PMA/PHA (Figure 2, lanes 3-4). The interaction between MOZ and Runx2 was at the highest when cells were treated for 12 hours with PMA/PHA (Figure 2, lane 4). After 12 hours the binding between MOZ and Runx2 decreased. These results implied that PMA/PHA activates signaling pathways regulating the interaction between MOZ and Runx2.

4.3 The interaction between TAZ and Runx2 is regulated by PMA treatment

The coactivator TAZ has been shown to interact with Runx2 and increase its transcriptional activity (Cui et al., 2003). Because the interaction between TAZ and Runx2 is relatively weak (Figure 3, lane 1) and the interaction between MOZ and Runx2 is regulated by PMA/PHA, we investigated if the interaction between TAZ and Runx2 is regulated by PMA. Indeed, like MOZ and Runx2, the interaction between TAZ and Runx2 is stimulated and peaks after 12 hours of PMA/PHA treatment (Figure 3, lane 2-4). These findings demonstrated that the interaction between TAZ and Runx2 is regulated by PMA/PHA treatment.

4.4 The phosphorylation state of Runx1 is important for its interaction with MOZ

Because the activation domain of Runx1 is similar to that of Runx2 and PMA stimulates the interaction between MOZ and Runx2, we sought to investigate whether PMA could regulate the interaction between MOZ and Runx1. The interaction between MOZ and Runx1 is stronger than that of MOZ and Runx2 (Figure 4, lane 4 and Figure 2, lane 1). PMA stimulation did not enhance MOZ and Runx1 interaction dramatically (Figure 4, lane 6), which is consistent with the observation that the interaction between MOZ and Runx1 was initially strong.

PMA induces the PKC and the MAPK signaling pathways. The downstream kinases of these pathways eventually lead to phosphorylation of target proteins, so we decided to investigate if the Runx1 mutant M11, in which 11 potential ERK phosphorylation sites in its carboxy-terminal domain are mutated, could still mediate its

interaction with MOZ. M11 was shown to interact weakly with MOZ, suggesting the importance of serine and/or threonine residues for the interaction between MOZ and Runx1 (Figure 4, lane 5). Interestingly, the interaction between MOZ and M11 was increased when the cells were stimulated with PMA (Figure 4, lane 7). Because the interaction between MOZ and M11 is very weak, PMA stimulation could induce phosphorylation at the interaction interface of MOZ and M11, leading to their increase in the binding. So, serine and/or threonine residues appear to be important for MOZ and Runx1 interaction, but are not essential for PMA-stimulated interaction between MOZ and Runx1.

4.5 The synergistic activity of MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 is stimulated by PMA treatment

Because PMA stimulated the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ, we wanted to investigate if the synergistic activity observed between MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 is modulated by PMA. The transcriptional activation of the 6OSE2-Luc mediated by Runx2 was stimulated when 293 cells were treated with PMA. Interestingly, the MEK kinase inhibitor, U0126, inhibited the induction of Runx2 activity by PMA (Figure 5, lane 2). In the presence of PMA, MOZ and Runx2 strongly activate the reporter gene expression, but not when cells were treated with both PMA and U0126 (Figure 5, lane 3). These results are in agreement with previous data showing that the interaction between MOZ and Runx2 is stronger after the cells were treated with PMA. Furthermore, PMA induces the synergistic effect of TAZ and Runx2, but U0126 has little effect on the transcriptional activity (Figure 5, lane 4). MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 activated the reporter

gene expression. This synergistic effect is stimulated by PMA but not when 293 cells were treated with U0126 (Figure 5, lane 5). These results suggest that MOZ activates Runx2 transcriptional activity through an MEK-1-dependent pathway.

5. DISCUSSION

5.1 Regulation of Runx2 by MOZ and TAZ

A physical association of the coactivators MOZ and TAZ with the transcription factor Runx2 was previously reported (Cui et al., 2003; Pelletier et al., 2002). Independently, MOZ and TAZ have been shown to upregulate Runx2 transcriptional activity (Cui et al., 2003; Pelletier et al., 2002), but no reports have described about how MOZ and TAZ cooperate to regulate Runx2 activity. The results presented herein demonstrate that MOZ and TAZ synergistically activate Runx2-dependent transcription of the osteocalcin promoter (Figure 1).

The recruitment of coactivators with histone acetyltransferase activity by transcription factors is very important for opening chromatin structure and gene activation. Several coactivators, like Rb and p300, have been shown to interact with and participate in Runx2-dependent activation of the osteocalcin promoter (Sierra et al., 2003; Thomas et al., 2001). It was demonstrated that the acetylation of histones H3 and H4 of the osteocalcin locus is increased when ROS17/2.8 cells are treated with vitamin D (Shen et al., 2002). This increase in histones H3 and H4 acetylation of the osteocalcin locus is not mediated by p300 (Sierra et al., 2003). Because MOZ has intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity for histones H3 and H4, it is possible that MOZ could mediate acetylation of the osteocalcin promoter by interacting with Runx2 (Champagne et al., 2001).

5.2 PMA treatment stimulates the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ

We have previously reported that MOZ activation domain interacts with Runx2 (Pelletier et al., 2002). Immunoprecipitation studies have demonstrated that full-length MOZ and TAZ interact weakly with Runx2 (Figures 2 and 3). It was recently reported that the human MIP-1 α promoter is regulated by MOZ and Runx1 (Bristow and Shore, 2003a). The synergistic activity between MOZ and Runx1 was greatly enhanced when Jurkat T cells were treated with PMA/PHA. This result prompted us to investigate whether the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ is regulated by PMA/PHA. Although PHA treatment didn't have any effect (data not shown), Figures 2 and 3 clearly demonstrated that the interactions of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ are regulated and their maximal interactions occur after twelve hours of PMA treatment. Immunoprecipitation data revealed that MOZ interacts weakly with TAZ and that this interaction is not modulated by PMA (data not shown). These results suggest that signaling pathway activated by PMA regulate the interactions.

The MAPK kinase, the PKC and the PKA signaling pathways were shown to regulate Runx2 transcriptional activity, but neither were shown to modulate the interaction of Runx2 with coactivators (Franceschi and Xiao, 2003; Kim et al., 2003; Xiao et al., 2000). PMA activates the PKC pathway which can diverge to and stimulate the MAPK kinase one's. Thus, the interactions could either be regulated by the PKC and/or the MAPK kinase pathway. Further experiments are required to investigate this possibility.

Because MOZ binds Runx1, we investigated whether PMA could also stimulate the MOZ/Runx1 interaction. PMA treatment did not have dramatic effect on this interaction, which is consistent with our and others' results indicating that MOZ interacts strongly with Runx1 (Kitabayashi et al., 2001) (Figure 4). Interestingly, PMA stimulates the association of MOZ with Runx1 mutant (M11) in which 11 potential ERK phosphorylation sites were mutated. Since the interaction between MOZ and M11 is very weak, the binding interfaces of MOZ and M11 might be permissive to phosphorylation events mediated by the PKC and/or the MAPK kinase signaling pathways that are independent of Runx1 mutations.

5.3 PMA treatment stimulates the coactivator activity of MOZ and TAZ

Since the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ is regulated by PMA treatment, we investigated whether the synergistic activation by these members is also modulated by PMA. As previously reported, the transcriptional activity of Runx2 is stimulated by the PKC and the MAPK signaling pathways (Kim et al., 2003; Xiao et al., 2002; Xiao et al., 2000) (Figure 5). Interestingly, the stimulation of Runx2 activity by PMA is inhibited when cells were treated with the MEK kinase inhibitor U0126. The stimulation of MOZ/Runx2 transcriptional activity by PMA is consistent with our results showing that the MOZ/Runx2 interaction is increased by PMA. Because U0126 inhibits PMA-dependent stimulation of MOZ/Runx2, it is tempting to speculate that the MOZ and Runx2 interaction is MAPK pathway-dependent. U0126 has less effect on PMA-stimulated TAZ/Runx2 interaction. The synergistic activity of MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 on luciferase gene expression is modulated by PMA, and U0126 diminishes PMA-dependent stimulation of MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 (Figure 5). Thus depending on the signaling

pathway, the phosphorylation state of Runx2 might determine Runx2-specific coactivators partners.

In summary, the coactivators MOZ and TAZ synergize to enhance Runx2 transcriptional activity. The interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ increased when cells were treated with PMA. Consistent with this, PMA treatment enhanced the synergy between MOZ and TAZ in activating the osteocalcin promoter. These results provide new insights into the molecular mechanisms by which MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 regulate cell proliferation and differentiation.

6. REFERENCES

- Akhtar, A., and Becker, P. B. (2000). Activation of transcription through histone H4 acetylation by MOF, an acetyltransferase essential for dosage compensation in *Drosophila*. Mol Cell 5, 367-375.
- 2. Bannister, A. J., and Kouzarides, T. (1996). The CBP co-activator is a histone acetyltransferase. Nature 384, 641-643.
- Borrow, J., Stanton, V. P., Jr., Andresen, J. M., Becher, R., Behm, F. G., Chaganti, R. S., Civin, C. I., Disteche, C., Dube, I., Frischauf, A. M., *et al.* (1996). The translocation t(8;16)(p11;p13) of acute myeloid leukaemia fuses a putative acetyltransferase to the CREB-binding protein. Nat Genet 14, 33-41.
- **4.** Bristow, C. A., and Shore, P. (2003a). Transcriptional regulation of the human MIP-1α promoter by Runx1 and MOZ. Nucl Acids Res *31*, 2735-2744.
- **5.** Bristow, C. A., and Shore, P. (2003b). Transcriptional regulation of the human MIP-1alpha promoter by RUNX1 and MOZ. Nucleic Acids Res *31*, 2735-2744.
- Brownell, J. E., Zhou, J., Ranalli, T., Kobayashi, R., Edmondson, D. G., Roth, S. Y., and Allis, C. D. (1996). Tetrahymena histone acetyltransferase A: a homolog to yeast Gcn5p linking histone acetylation to gene activation. Cell 84, 843-851.
- Champagne, N., Bertos, N. R., Pelletier, N., Wang, A. H., Vezmar, M., Yang, Y., Heng, H. H., and Yang, X. J. (1999). Identification of a human histone acetyltransferase related to monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein. J Biol Chem 274, 28528-28536.
- 8. Champagne, N., Pelletier, N., and Yang, X. J. (2001). The monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein MOZ is a histone acetyltransferase. Oncogene 20, 404-409.

- Clarke, A. S., Lowell, J. E., Jacobson, S. J., and Pillus, L. (1999). Esa1p is an essential histone acetyltransferase required for cell cycle progression. Mol Cell Biol 19, 2515-2526.
- 10. Cui, C. B., Cooper, L. F., Yang, X., Karsenty, G., and Aukhil, I. (2003). Transcriptional coactivation of bone-specific transcription factor Cbfa1 by TAZ. Mol Cell Biol 23, 1004-1013.
- 11. Ducy, P. (2000). Cbfa1: A molecular switch in osteoblast biology. Dev Dyn 219, 461-471.
- 12. Ducy, P., and Karsenty, G. (1995). Two distinct osteoblast-specific cis-acting elements control expression of a mouse osteocalcin gene. Mol Cell Biol 15, 1858-1869.
- Franceschi, R. T., and Xiao, G. (2003). Regulation of the osteoblast-specific transcription factor, Runx2: Responsiveness to multiple signal transduction pathways. J Cell Bioch 88, 446-454.
- 14. Grienenberger, A., Miotto, B., Sagnier, T., Cavalli, G., Schramke, V., Geli, V., Mariol, M. C., Berenger, H., Graba, Y., and Pradel, J. (2002). The MYST domain acetyltransferase Chameau functions in epigenetic mechanisms of transcriptional repression. Curr Biol 12, 762-766.
- 15. Hilfiker, A., Hilfiker-Kleiner, D., Pannuti, A., and Lucchesi, J. C. (1997). MOF, a putative acetyl transferase gene related to the Tip60 and MOZ human genes and to the SAS genes of yeast, is required for dosage compensation in *Drosophila*. EMBO J 16, 2054-2060.
- **16.** Horn, P. J., and Peterson, C. L. (2002). Chromatin higher order folding--wrapping up transcription. Science 297, 1824-1827.
- **17.** Iizuka, M., and Stillman, B. (1999). Histone acetyltransferase HBO1 interacts with the ORC1 subunit of the human initiator protein. J Biol Chem 274, 23027-23034.

- 18. Kamine, J., Elangovan, B., Subramanian, T., Coleman, D., and Chinnadurai, G. (1996). Identification of a cellular protein that specifically interacts with the essential cysteine region of the HIV-1 Tat transactivator. Virology 216, 357-366.
- 19. Kanai, F., Marignani, P. A., Sarbassova, D., Yagi, R., Hall, R. A., Donowitz, M., Hisaminato, A., Fujiwara, T., Ito, Y., Cantley, L. C., and Yaffe, M. B. (2000). TAZ: a novel transcriptional co-activator regulated by interactions with 14-3-3 and PDZ domain proteins. EMBO J 19, 6778-6791.
- 20. Kim, H. J., Kim, J. H., Bae, S. C., Choi, J. Y., Kim, H. J., and Ryoo, H. M. (2003). The protein kinase C pathway plays a central role in the fibroblast growth factorstimulated expression and transactivation activity of Runx2. J Biol Chem 278, 319-326.
- 21. Kitabayashi, I., Aikawa, Y., Nguyen, L. A., Yokoyama, A., and Ohki, M. (2001). Activation of AML1-mediated transcription by MOZ and inhibition by the MOZ-CBP fusion protein. EMBO J 20, 7184-7196.
- **22.** Kitabayashi, I., Yokoyama, A., Shimizu, K., and Ohki, M. (1998). Interaction and functional cooperation of the leukemia-associated factors AML1 and p300 in myeloid cell differentiation. EMBO J *17*, 2994-3004.
- **23.** Kleff, S., Andrulis, E. D., Anderson, C. W., and Sternglanz, R. (1995). Identification of a gene encoding a yeast histone H4 acetyltransferase. J Biol Chem 270, 24674-24677.
- 24. Kornberg, R. D., and Lorch, Y. (1999). Twenty-five years of the nucleosome, fundamental particle of the eukaryote chromosome. Cell 98, 285-294.
- 25. McLarren, K. W., Lo, R., Grbavec, D., Thirunavukkarasu, K., Karsenty, G., and Stifani, S. (2000). The mammalian basic helix loop helix protein HES-1 binds to and modulates the transactivating function of the runt-related factor Cbfa1. J Biol Chem 275, 530-538.

- 26. Mizzen, C. A., Yang, X. J., Kokubo, T., Brownell, J. E., Bannister, A. J., Owen-Hughes, T., Workman, J., Wang, L., Berger, S. L., Kouzarides, T., et al. (1996). The TAF(II)250 subunit of TFIID has histone acetyltransferase activity. Cell 87, 1261-1270.
- 27. Ogryzko, V. V., Schiltz, R. L., Russanova, V., Howard, B. H., and Nakatani, Y. (1996). The transcriptional coactivators p300 and CBP are histone acetyltransferases. Cell 87, 953-959.
- 28. Pelletier, N., Champagne, N., Stifani, S., and Yang, X. J. (2002). MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runt-domain transcription factor Runx2. Oncogene 21, 2729-2740.
- **29.** Ran, Q., and Pereira-Smith, O. M. (2000). Identification of an alternatively spliced form of the Tat interactive protein (Tip60), Tip60beta. Gene 258, 141-146.
- **30.** Reifsnyder, C., Lowell, J., Clarke, A., and Pillus, L. (1996). Yeast SAS silencing genes and human genes associated with AML and HIV-1 Tat interactions are homologous with acetyltransferases. Nat Genet *14*, 42-49.
- Scott, E. K., Lee, T., and Luo, L. (2001). Enok encodes a *Drosophila* putative histone acetyltransferase required for mushroom body neuroblast proliferation. Curr Biol 11, 99-104.
- **32.** Shen, J., Montecino, M., Lian, J. B., Stein, G. S., van Wijnen, A. J., and Stein, J. L. (2002). Histone acetylation *in vivo* at the osteocalcin locus is functionally linked to vitamin D-dependent, bone tissue-specific transcription. J Biol Chem 277, 20284-20292.
- 33. Sierra, J., Villagra, A., Paredes, R., Cruzat, F., Gutierrez, S., Javed, A., Arriagada, G., Olate, J., Imschenetzky, M., van Wijnen, A. J., *et al.* (2003). Regulation of the bone-specific osteocalcin gene by p300 requires Runx2/Cbfa1 and the vitamin D3 receptor but not p300 intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity. Mol Cell Biol 23, 3339-3351.

- 34. Smith, E. R., Eisen, A., Gu, W., Sattah, M., Pannuti, A., Zhou, J., Cook, R. G., Lucchesi, J. C., and Allis, C. D. (1998). ESA1 is a histone acetyltransferase that is essential for growth in yeast. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95, 3561-3565.
- **35.** Speck, N. A. (2001). Core binding factor and its role in normal hematopoietic development. Curr Opin Hematol 8, 192-196.
- 36. Surapureddi, S., Yu, S., Bu, H., Hashimoto, T., Yeldandi, A. V., Kashireddy, P., Cherkaoui-Malki, M., Qi, C., Zhu, Y. J., Rao, M. S., and Reddy, J. K. (2002). Identification of a transcriptionally active peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha -interacting cofactor complex in rat liver and characterization of PRIC285 as a coactivator. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99, 11836-11841.
- **37.** Takechi, S., and Nakayama, T. (1999). Sas3 is a histone acetyltransferase and requires a zinc finger motif. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 266, 405-410.
- 38. Thomas, D. M., Carty, S. A., Piscopo, D. M., Lee, J. S., Wang, W. F., Forrester, W. C., and Hinds, P. W. (2001). The retinoblastoma protein acts as a transcriptional coactivator required for osteogenic differentiation. Mol Cell 8, 303-316.
- **39.** Thomas, T., Voss, A. K., Chowdhury, K., and Gruss, P. (2000). Querkopf, a MYST family histone acetyltransferase, is required for normal cerebral cortex development. Development *127*, 2537-2548.
- **40.** Utley, R. T., and Cote, J. (2003). The MYST family of histone acetyltransferases. In Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology, J. L. Workman, (Ed.), ed. (Springer-Verlag, Heidelberg Germany), pp. 203-236.
- Westendorf, J. J., and Hiebert, S. W. (1999). Mammalian Runt-domain proteins and their roles in hematopoisis, osteogenesis and leukemia. J Cell Biochem Supp 32, 51-58.
- 42. Wheeler, J. C., Shigesada, K., Gergen, J. P., and Ito, Y. (2000). Mechanisms of transcriptional regulation by Runt domain proteins. Semin Cell Dev Biol 11, 369-375.

- **43.** Xiao, G., Jiang, D., Gopalakrishnan, R., and Franceschi, R. T. (2002). FGF-2 induction of the osteocalcin gene requires MAPK activity and phosphorylation of the osteoblast transcription factor, Cbfa1/Runx2. J Biol Chem 277, 36181-36187.
- 44. Xiao, G., Jiang, D., Thomas, P., Benson, M. D., Guan, K., Karsenty, G., and Franceschi, R. T. (2000). MAPK pathways activate and phosphorylate the osteoblast-specific transcription factor, Cbfa1. J Biol Chem 275, 4453-4459.
- **45.** Yagi, R., Chen, L. F., Shigesada, K., Murakami, Y., and Ito, Y. (1999). A WW domain-containing yes-associated protein (YAP) is a novel transcriptional co-activator. EMBO J *18*, 2551-2562.
- 46. Yamamoto, T., and Horikoshi, M. (1997). Novel substrate specificity of the histone acetyltransferase activity of HIV-1-Tat interactive protein Tip60. J Biol Chem 272, 30595-30598.
- 47. Yang, X. J., Ogryzko, V. V., Nishikawa, J., Howard, B. H., and Nakatani, Y. (1996).
 A p300/CBP-associated factor that competes with the adenoviral oncoprotein E1A.
 Nature 382, 319-324.

Figure 1 MOZ and TAZ are coactivators for Runx2.

(A) Schematic representation of the luciferase reporters 60SE2-Luc and 0G2-Luc.

(B-F) Activation of Runx2-dependent transcription by MOZ and TAZ. Luciferase reporters (0.4 μ g) were transfected into 293, ROS17/2.8 or NIH3T3 cells along with an internal control plasmid (CMV- β -Gal, 0.05 μ g) and expression plasmids for Runx2 (0.05 μ g), Flag-MOZ and/or Flag-TAZ (0.1 μ g) and CBF β 2 (0.2 μ g). Luciferase activities were measured and normalized with internal β -galactosidase controls. Mean values of at least three independent experiments are shown with standard deviations indicated by error bars.

.



194

Figure 2 PMA stimulates the interaction between MOZ and Runx2.

Flag-MOZ expression plasmid was transfected into 293 cells with HA-Runx2 expression plasmid. Thirty-six hours post transfection, the cells were treated for 3, 6, 12, 16 and 24 hours with PMA (50 ng/ml). After the indicated time of PMA treatment, cell extracts were prepared for immunoprecipitation (IP). Eluted proteins were analysed by immunoblotting with α -Flag (top) or α -HA (middle) antibody. Bottom panel corresponds to cellular extracts immunoblotted with α -HA antibody.



Figure 3 PMA stimulates the interaction between TAZ with Runx2.

Flag-TAZ expression plasmid was transfected into 293 cells with HA-Runx2 expression plasmid. Thirty-six hours post transfection, the cells were treated for 3, 6, 12, 16 and 24 hours with PMA (50 ng/ml). After the indicated time of PMA treatment, cell extracts were prepared for immunoprecipitation (IP). Eluted proteins were analysed by immunoblotting with α -Flag (top) or α -HA (bottom) antibody.



Figure 4 The phosphorylation state of Runx1 is important for its interaction with MOZ.

Flag-MOZ expression plasmid was transfected into 293 cells with or without Runx1 or M11 expression plasmid. Thirty-six hours post transfection, cells cotransfected with Flag-MOZ and Runx1 or M11 were treated for 12 hours with PMA (50 ng/ml). Once stimulation was completed, cell extracts were prepared for immunoprecipitation (IP). Eluted proteins were analysed by immunoblotting with α -Flag (top) or α -Runx1 (middle) antibody. Bottom panel corresponds to cellular extracts immunoblotted with α -Runx1 antibody.


Figure 5. PMA enhances the synergistic effect of MOZ, TAZ and Runx2.

The luciferase reporter 6OSE2-Luc (0.4 μ g) was transfected into 293 along with an internal control plasmid (CMV- β -Gal, 0.05 μ g) and expression plasmids for Runx2 (0.05 μ g), Flag-MOZ and/or Flag-TAZ (0.1 μ g) and CBF β 2 (0.2 μ g). Thirty-six hours post transfection, the cells were treated or untreated for 12 hours with PMA (50 ng/ml) in the presence or absence of U0126 (10 μ M). Luciferase activities were measured and normalized to internal β -galactosidase controls. Average values of at least three independent experiments are shown with standard deviations indicated by error bars.



202

Chapter V - General Discussion

CHAPTER V

GENERAL DISCUSSION



In Chapters II-IV, I have described the functional characterizations of MOZ and MORF. Basically, we have identified a new member of the MYST family, MORF, which shows high sequence similarity to the MOZ protein. Biochemical studies have revealed that MORF contains intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity. Furthermore, we have demonstrated that MORF possesses different functional domains. A weak repression domain and a strong activation domain were mapped at the amino- and carboxy-terminal regions of MORF, respectively. Interestingly, we have identified Runx1 and Runx2 as two transcription factors interacting with both MOZ and MORF. These HATs potentiate Runx2-dependent transcriptional activity of the osteocalcin promoter, thus suggesting, for the first time, that MOZ and MORF may play a role in bone differentiation. Most importantly, we have demonstrated that MOZ synergizes with TAZ to activate the osteocalcin promoter and that PMA treatment enhances this synergy. In this chapter, I discuss these findings and their relationship with osteoblast differentiation and diseases such as acute myeloid leukemia.

1. MOZ and MORF are coactivators with histone acetyltransferase activity

The identification and functional characterization of new genes encoding histone acetyltransferases are of great importance for understanding the regulation of the chromatin structure. Histone acetylation is now well known to modulate the chromatin structure and thus transcription (Wolffe, 1998). Importantly, a link between histone acetylation and cancer was suggested by the discovery of a fusion between the MOZ and CBP (or TIF2) genes in patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) (Borrow et al., 1996; Carapeti et al., 1998; Chaffanet et al., 2000; Kitabayashi et al., 2001b).

Sequence database searches using BLAST and PSI-BLAST identified a partial human cDNA, encoding MORF (MOZ related factor). MORF displays sequence similarity to MOZ (identity, 60%; similarity, 66%) (Figure 1). Biochemical studies have revealed that both MOZ and MORF contain intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001; Pelletier et al., 2003). The MYST domains of MORF and MOZ display subtle differences in substrate specificity. For example, the MORF MYST domain was able to acetylate free histones H4 and H3 and, to a lesser extent, histone H2A. The MOZ MYST domain acetylates histone H2A more efficiently then that of MORF (Champagne et al., 2001; Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). Alignment of the MYST domains of several MYST family members, such as Esa1, Sas2, Sas3, MOZ and Tip60, indicates a central core region, with high conserved residues, that mediates interaction with acetyl-CoA (Yan et al., 2000). The flanking regions of this core region are less conserved and were shown to determine histone specificity (Yan et al., 2000). Full-length MORF was capable of acetylating histories H4, H3 and H2A, much more efficiently then its MYST domain. So amino acids sequences outside the MYST domain are also important in determining substrate specificity (Champagne et al., 1999). Interestingly, we have shown that unlike its MYST domain, MORF acetylates nucleosomal histones (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001). One possible explanation is that other domains of MORF might be required for nucleosomal histones acetylation. Prior to biochemical studies, full-length MORF was purified from insect cells (Pelletier et al., 2003). During the purification process, Sf9 cellular proteins might have been co-purified with MORF and played an important role in mediating nucleosomal histone acetylation. Since the MYST domain was expressed and purified from *Escherichia coli*, essential proteins for MORF-dependent nucleosomal histones acetylation might have been absent. Relevant to this, histone acetyltransferases do not work alone *in vivo*. Instead, they are part of multisubunit complexes (Naar et al., 2001; Roth et al., 2001). For example, recombinant forms of Gcn5 fail to acetylate nucleosomal histones suggesting that other subunits of SAGA or ADA complexes are important for regulating histone tail accessibility in nucleosomes (Brownell et al., 1996).

Because histone acetylation is linked to gene activation and several histone acetyltransferases such as p300/CBP contain repression and activation domains, we have investigated whether MOZ and MORF are able to regulate transcription when tethered to a promoter (Grunstein, 1997; Janknecht and Hunter, 1996; Kwok et al., 1994; Workman and Kingston, 1998). Interestingly, a weak repression domain was mapped at the aminoterminal region of MOZ and MORF (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001) (Figure 1). Coactivators like p300, CBP and HBO1 also contain repression domains (Gregory et al., 2002; Sharma et al., 2000; Snowden et al., 2000). We have demonstrated that the amino-terminal region of MORF does not associate with NAD-independent histone deacetylase activity and that treatment with trichostatin A did not relieve the transcriptional repression (Champagne et al., 1999). Because the histone deacetylase activity of class III HDACs is not sensitive to trichostatin A, it is still possible that MOZ and MORF mediate repression activity through association with these HDACs. Interestingly, some complexes containing both histone acetyltransferase and histone deacetylase activities have been characterized (Yamagoe et al., 2003). Another possibility is that MOZ and MORF repress transcription through post-translational modification of their amino-terminal domains. Post-translational modifications could be



Figure 1. Shematic representation of MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases. Structural domains of MOZ and MORF are labeled as follows: H15, linker histones H1- and H5-like module; PHD, plant homeodomain zinc fingers; MYST, MYST acetyltransferase domain; ED, Glu/Asp-rich acidic regions; S, Ser-rich domain; PQ, Pro/Gln-stretch; and M, Meth-rich domain.

required for the recruitment of repressor and/or histone deacetylase to mediate transcriptional repression. Recently, it was demonstrated that sumoylation of p300 within the repression domain is required for the recruitment of HDAC6 and p300-mediated transcriptional repression (Girdwood et al., 2003). The PHD module within the amino-terminal domain of MOZ and MORF might be involved in mediating repression activity. It was demonstrated that the corepressor KAP-1, via its PHD module, recruits the Mi-2 α subunit of NuRD to repress transcription (Schultz et al., 2001). Furthermore, some reports provide evidence that PHD modules are capable of mediating protein-protein interaction (Fair et al., 2001; O'Connell et al., 2001).

An activation domain was mapped at the carboxy-terminal region of MOZ or MORF (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001; Kitabayashi et al., 2001a) (Figure 1). The carboxy-terminal regions of MOZ and MORF are composed of serineand methionine-rich domains. Previous results have indicated that the transcriptional activation domain is located at the serine-rich region, and the methionine-rich domain is required for the optimal function of the activation domain (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001; Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). Interestingly, the activation domain of MOZ was weaker than that of MORF, raising the question whether the PQ-stretch in the activation domain of MOZ reduces its activity (Champagne et al., 2001). Our and other's results have indicated that the MYST domain of MOZ or MORF is not required for transcriptional activation (Champagne et al., 1999; Champagne et al., 2001; Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). No transcriptional activity was observed for tethered fulllength MOZ and MORF (Champagne et al., 1999; Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). These results suggest that their repression domains might counteract the function of their activation domains. Because MOZ and MORF contain transcriptional regulatory domains, they might be transcriptional coregulators.

2. The Runx proteins are targets of MOZ and MORF

It is well known that chromatin-modifying enzymes are recruited to specific promoters via transcription factors (Natarajan et al., 1999; Neely et al., 1999; Yudkovsky et al., 1999). For example, the recruitment of histone acetyltransferase by transcription factor to promoter favors the opening of the chromatin structure after histone acetylation (Narlikar et al., 2002). A report on Querkopf mice has yielded good insight into the function of MORF (Thomas et al., 2000). Mice homozygous for the Querkopf mutation display defects in brain and skeletal development and gastrointestinal function (Thomas et al., 2000). A key player for osteoblast differentiation and bone formation is the Runx2 transcription factor (Ducy, 2000). Our results indicate that full-length MORF interacts with Runx2 (Pelletier et al., 2002). Furthermore, mapping analysis has indicated that MORF and Runx2 interact with each other through their activation domains (Pelletier et al., 2002). Because the MOZ activation domain is highly similar to that of MORF (identity, 72%; similarity, 75%), it is not surprising that MOZ also binds Runx2. In addition, we have demonstrated that MORF activation domain interacts with Runx1, an important regulator for hematopoietic cell-specific genes (Pelletier et al., 2002; Wang et al., 1996). Independently, another report revealed that MOZ interacts with Runx1 and functions as a potent coactivator (Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). Therefore, the activation domains of MOZ and MORF mediate the interaction with Runx1 and Runx2 both in vitro and in vivo.

Although capable of acetylating histones, histone acetyltransferases are also able to acetylate other proteins (Gu and Roeder, 1997). Several nonhistone substrates have been identified *in vitro*, particularly for p300/CBP and PCAF (Boyes et al., 1998; Gu and Roeder, 1997; Zhang and Bieker, 1998). Interestingly, MOZ could acetylate Runx1, suggesting that MOZ may regulate Runx1 function through acetylation (Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). MORF was not able to acetylate Runx2 (Pelletier et al., 2002). The variability in the amino acid sequence of Runx1 and Runx2 and the fact that the interaction between MOZ and Runx1 is stronger than between MORF and Runx2 could be the explanation.

Because MOZ and MORF are ubiquitously expressed in human tissues and *Querkopf* mice display multiple biological defects, other transcription factors might recruit MOZ and MORF to specific promoters. Accordingly, MORF was shown to be part of the PRIC (<u>PPARa-interacting cofactor</u>) complex that interacts with PPARa (Surapureddi et al., 2002). PPARa is a member of the nuclear receptor superfamily and plays a central role in fatty acids metabolism. Also, sustained activation of PPARa by peroxisome proliferators has been shown to induce hepatocellular carcinomas in rats and mice (Yu et al., 2003). Interestingly, it was previously reported that the inhibition of osteoblast differentiation by PPAR γ suppresses the expression of Runx2 and interferes with its transactivation activity (Jeon et al., 2003). Thus, MORF could interact with either Runx2 or PPAR to induce differentiation of mesenchymal cells to specific cell lineages. Runx2 is a master regulator for osteoblast differentiation, but it was recently shown to be also important for endothelial cell differentiation and angiogenesis (Sun et

al., 2001). So, in addition to its role in osteoblast differentiation, MORF might be very important for adipocyte and endothelial cell differentiation.

Runx1 and Runx2 function as oncogenic effectors for T-cell lymphomas (Blyth et al., 2001; Wotton et al., 2002). Furthermore, Runx1 gene is frequently rearranged in leukemia patients (Westendorf and Hiebert, 1999). MOZ and MORF might regulate genes affecting the development of T-cell lymphomas and acute myeloid leukemia (AML). The MOZ and MORF genes have been found to be rearranged in AML patients (Borrow et al., 1996; Carapeti et al., 1998; Carapeti et al., 1999; Chaffanet et al., 2000; Chaffanet et al., 1999; Deguchi et al., 2003; Liang et al., 1998; Panagopoulos et al., 2001; Panagopoulos et al., 2000; Panagopoulos et al., 2003) (Figure 1). These chromosome translocations have yielded aberrant proteins where the activation domains of MOZ and MORF are replaced by the carboxy-terminal part of CBP, p300 or TIF2. The MOZ-CBP fusion protein inhibits Runx1-dependent transcription (Kitabayashi et al., 2001a). By competing with endogenous MOZ/MORF and/or p300/CBP, the MOZ-CBP fusion protein may interact with Runx1 and inhibit its activity through the repression domain of MOZ. The MOZ-CBP fusion protein retains two histone acetyltransferase domains, so aberrant acetylation of Runx1 and/or chromatin might affect Runx1 function and gene regulation.

3. Signal-dependent regulation of Runx2 transcriptional activity by MOZ and TAZ

Transcription factors can recruit multiple coactivators to specific promoters. For example, p300/CBP and PCAF were shown to regulate positively the activity of p53 transcription factor (Scolnick et al., 1997). In addition to MOZ, MORF and p300, Runx2

interacts with the coactivators Rb, YAP (Yes-associated protein) and its homolog TAZ (Cui et al., 2003; Kanai et al., 2000; Pelletier et al., 2002; Sierra et al., 2003; Thomas et al., 2001; Yagi et al., 1999). Because TAZ is a coactivator of Runx2, we investigated whether MOZ and TAZ could stimulate Runx2-dependent activation of the osteocalcin promoter. Indeed, our results clearly indicate that MOZ and TAZ are coactivators for Runx2-dependent activation of the osteocalcin promoter. Previous studies have demonstrated that the active osteocalcin promoter is associated with acetylated histones H3 and H4 and that the regulation of osteocalcin by p300 requires Runx2 and the vitamin D₃ receptor but not the histone acetyltransferase activity of p300 (Shen et al., 2002; Sierra et al., 2003). To date, no histone acetyltransferase has been shown to acetylate the osteocalcin promoter. Thus, it is tempting to speculate that MOZ is important for acetylation-dependent chromatin remodeling and activation of the osteocalcin promoter.

Runx1, a master regulator of haematopoiesis, regulates cytokine and cell cycle genes (Linggi et al., 2002; Lutterbach et al., 2000; Takahashi et al., 1995; Taylor et al., 1996). Previously reported is the regulation of the MIP-1 α promoter by Runx1 and MOZ. Stimulation of Jurkat T-cells with PMA/PHA greatly enhances Runx1 and MOZ synergistic activity of the MIP-1 α promoter (Bristow and Shore, 2003). Because the interactions of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ are relatively weak, we speculated that their interaction might by regulate by PMA/PHA. Although PHA did not have any effect, treatment of 293 cells with PMA increases dramatically the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ. The strongest interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ occurs after twelve hours of PMA treatment, indicating that this response is indirect and probably requires novel protein synthesis. The MAPK signaling pathway was shown to mediate the interaction between Elk-1 and p300 (Li et al., 2003). The phosphorylation of Elk-1 by MAPK enhances its interaction with p300 but, most importantly, Elk-1 exhibits new interactions with p300. These interaction changes render more potent the histone acetyltransferase activity of p300 that is critical for chromatin remodeling and gene activation. It will be very interesting to investigate whether the histone acetyltransferase activity of MOZ is regulated by PMA.

The signaling pathways regulating Runx2 activity are just beginning to be understood. It is known that Runx2 transcriptional activity is modulated by PKA, PKC and MAPK pathways (Franceschi and Xiao, 2003). The PKC and the MAPK signaling pathways are stimulated when cells are treated with PMA. We have demonstrated that Runx2 transcriptional activity is stimulated by PMA and this stimulation is inhibited when the cells are also treated with the MEK inhibitor U0126. The synergistic effect of Runx2 and MOZ is also sensitive to U0126, suggesting that the MAPK pathway regulates directly and/or indirectly their interaction and activity. Interestingly, U0126 has less effect on Runx2 and TAZ transactivation activity, suggesting that the PKC pathway might be involved. The synergistic activity of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ is increased when cells are treated with PMA and this is inhibited when the cells are treated with U0126.

The MAPK pathway can be stimulated by a variety of signals including those initiated by extracellular matrix, fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF-2), mechanical loading and parathyroid hormone (PTH) (Franceschi and Xiao, 2003). All these pathways are important for bone formation, although PTH is indirectly involved in osteoclast differentiation by changing the phenotype of osteoblasts (Partridge et al., 1994).

Generally, PTH treatment of osteoblasts results in decreased expression of many of the genes involved in bone formation while increasing expression of some genes involved in bone resorption (Swarthout et al., 2002). It is important to note that osteocalcin mRNA is stabilized in rat osteoblast-like cells treated with PTH (Noda et al., 1988). It would be very interesting to investigate which physiological signal is important for Runx2-mediated increase interaction and transactivation with the coactivators MOZ and TAZ.

4. Do MOZ and MORF have redundant functions?

We have identified MORF as a new member of the MYST family that shows high sequence similarity to MOZ (Champagne et al., 1999). MOZ and MORF are coactivators with histone acetyltransferase activities and were shown to regulate Runx-dependent transactivation (Kitabayashi et al., 2001a; Pelletier et al., 2002). Since MOZ and MORF are functionally similar proteins, do they have redundant biological functions?

MOZ and MORF are ubiquitously expressed in human tissues and both are most abundantly expressed in testis and ovary (Borrow et al., 1996; Champagne et al., 1999). Although there is no report on the temporal expression of MOZ during the mouse development, the mouse homologue of MORF, querkopf, is expressed strongly in the mesoderm surrounding the cartilage at ~E15.5 (Thomas et al., 2000). These cells have the potential to differentiate into osteoblasts. The expression of querkopf is downregulated as cells differentiate. Although in homozygous mice, the querkopf mRNA is expressed at 10%, the majority (65%) of these mice died around the time of weaning. This suggests that the temporal expression of MOZ might occur late during mouse development, because MOZ fails to rescue mice with the querkopf mutation. MOZ interacts more strongly with Runx1 than Runx2 (Kitabayashi et al., 2001a; Pelletier et al., 2002). Because the expression of MOZ is ubiquitous, MOZ can regulate haematopoietic and osteoblast specific genes in collaboration with Runx1 and Runx2 transcription factors, respectively. We and others have demonstrated that PHA and/or PMA stimulate Runx1 and Runx2 transcriptional activity by MOZ (Bristow and Shore, 2003; Pelletier et al., 2004). Most importantly, we have demonstrated that the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ increases dramatically when 293 cells were treated with PMA, but the interaction between MOZ and Runx1 was not affected by PMA (Pelletier et al., 2004) (Figure 2). At the molecular level, in haematopoietic cells, since the interaction of Runx1 with MOZ is already strong, PMA/PHA treatment could affect only the synergistic activity of Runx1 and MOZ. In osteoblast cells, PMA might not only modulate the synergistic activity of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ but also their physical interaction.

Overall, MOZ and MORF functions can be attributed to haematopoietic and osteoblast cells. We have shown that signaling pathways can affect how MOZ and MORF function in different cells. Regulation of the Runx2 interaction with MOZ and TAZ by PMA treatment yields new insight into the molecular mechanism by which Runx2 regulate osteoblast differentiation.





Figure 2. Model for Osteocalcin gene activation.

B

- (A) MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 activate the osteocalcin promoter. The interactions of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ are weak.
- (B) PMA induces the interaction of Runx2 with MOZ and TAZ and stimulates their synergistic activity on the osteocalcin promoter.

5 References

- 1. Blyth, K., Terry, A., Mackay, N., Vaillant, F., Bell, M., Cameron, E. R., Neil, J. C., and Stewart, M. (2001). Runx2: a novel oncogenic effector revealed by in vivo complementation and retroviral tagging. Oncogene 20, 295-302.
- Borrow, J., Stanton, V. P., Jr., Andresen, J. M., Becher, R., Behm, F. G., Chaganti, R. S., Civin, C. I., Disteche, C., Dube, I., Frischauf, A. M., *et al.* (1996). The translocation t(8;16)(p11;p13) of acute myeloid leukaemia fuses a putative acetyltransferase to the CREB-binding protein. Nat Genet 14, 33-41.
- **3.** Boyes, J., Byfield, P., Nakatani, Y., and Ogryzko, V. (1998). Regulation of activity of the transcription factor GATA-1 by acetylation. Nature *396*, 594-598.
- **4.** Bristow, C. A., and Shore, P. (2003). Transcriptional regulation of the human MIP-1α promoter by Runx1 and MOZ. Nucl Acids Res *31*, 2735-2744.
- Brownell, J. E., Zhou, J., Ranalli, T., Kobayashi, R., Edmondson, D. G., Roth, S. Y., and Allis, C. D. (1996). Tetrahymena histone acetyltransferase A: a homolog to yeast Gcn5p linking histone acetylation to gene activation. Cell 84, 843-851.
- Carapeti, M., Aguiar, R. C., Goldman, J. M., and Cross, N. C. (1998). A novel fusion between MOZ and the nuclear receptor coactivator TIF2 in acute myeloid leukemia. Blood 91, 3127-3133.
- Carapeti, M., Aguiar, R. C., Watmore, A. E., Goldman, J. M., and Cross, N. C. (1999). Consistent fusion of MOZ and TIF2 in AML with inv(8)(p11q13). Cancer Genet Cytogenet 113, 70-72.
- Chaffanet, M., Gressin, L., Preudhomme, C., Soenen-Cornu, V., Birnbaum, D., and Pebusque, M. J. (2000). MOZ is fused to p300 in an acute monocytic leukemia with t(8;22). Genes Chromosomes Cancer 28, 138-144.

- Chaffanet, M., Mozziconacci, M. J., Fernandez, F., Sainty, D., Lafage-Pochitaloff, M., Birnbaum, D., and Pebusque, M. J. (1999). A case of inv(8)(p11q24) associated with acute myeloid leukemia involves the MOZ and CBP genes in a masked t(8;16). Genes Chromosomes Cancer 26, 161-165.
- 10. Champagne, N., Bertos, N. R., Pelletier, N., Wang, A. H., Vezmar, M., Yang, Y., Heng, H. H., and Yang, X. J. (1999). Identification of a human histone acetyltransferase related to monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein. J Biol Chem 274, 28528-28536.
- **11.** Champagne, N., Pelletier, N., and Yang, X. J. (2001). The monocytic leukemia zinc finger protein MOZ is a histone acetyltransferase. Oncogene 20, 404-409.
- 12. Cui, C. B., Cooper, L. F., Yang, X., Karsenty, G., and Aukhil, I. (2003). Transcriptional coactivation of bone-specific transcription factor Cbfa1 by TAZ. Mol Cell Biol 23, 1004-1013.
- 13. Deguchi, K., Ayton, P. M., Carapeti, M., Kutok, J. L., Snyder, C. S., Williams, I. R., Cross, N. C., Glass, C. K., Cleary, M. L., and Gilliland, D. G. (2003). MOZ-TIF2induced acute myeloid leukemia requires the MOZ nucleosome binding motif and TIF2-mediated recruitment of CBP. Cancer Cell 3, 259-271.
- 14. Ducy, P. (2000). Cbfa1: A molecular switch in osteoblast biology. Dev Dyn 219, 461-471.
- 15. Fair, K., Anderson, M., Bulanova, E., Mi, H., Tropschug, M., and Diaz, M. O. (2001). Protein interactions of the MLL PHD fingers modulate MLL target gene regulation in human cells. Mol Cell Biol 21, 3589-3597.
- 16. Franceschi, R. T., and Xiao, G. (2003). Regulation of the osteoblast-specific transcription factor, Runx2: Responsiveness to multiple signal transduction pathways. J Cell Bioch 88, 446-454.

- Girdwood, D., Bumpass, D., Vaughan, O. A., Thain, A., Anderson, L. A., Snowden, A. W., Garcia-Wilson, E., Perkins, N. D., and Hay, R. T. (2003). p300 transcriptional repression is mediated by SUMO modification. Mol Cell 11, 1043-1054.
- 18. Gregory, D. J., Garcia-Wilson, E., Poole, J. C., Snowden, A. W., Roninson, I. B., and Perkins, N. D. (2002). Induction of transcription through the p300 CRD1 motif by p21 (WAF1/CIP1) is core promoter specific and cyclin dependent kinase independent. Cell Cycle 1, 343-350.
- **19.** Grunstein, M. (1997). Histone acetylation in chromatin structure and transcription. Nature *389*, 349-352.
- **20.** Gu, W., and Roeder, R. G. (1997). Activation of p53 sequence-specific DNA binding by acetylation of the p53 C-terminal domain. Cell *90*, 595-606.
- **21.** Janknecht, R., and Hunter, T. (1996). Transcription: a growing coactivator network. Nature *383*, 22-23.
- 22. Jeon, M. J., Kim, J. A., Kwon, S. H., Kim, S. W., Park, K. S., Park, S. W., Kim, S. Y., and Shi, C. S. (2003). Activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma inhibits the Runx2-mediated transcription of osteocalcin in osteoblasts. J Biol Chem 278, 23270-23277.
- 23. Kanai, F., Marignani, P. A., Sarbassova, D., Yagi, R., Hall, R. A., Donowitz, M., Hisaminato, A., Fujiwara, T., Ito, Y., Cantley, L. C., and Yaffe, M. B. (2000). TAZ: a novel transcriptional co-activator regulated by interactions with 14-3-3 and PDZ domain proteins. EMBO J 19, 6778-6791.
- 24. Kitabayashi, I., Aikawa, Y., Nguyen, L. A., Yokoyama, A., and Ohki, M. (2001a). Activation of AML1-mediated transcription by MOZ and inhibition by the MOZ-CBP fusion protein. EMBO J 20, 7184-7196.
- 25. Kitabayashi, I., Aikawa, Y., Yokoyama, A., Hosoda, F., Nagai, M., Kakazu, N., Abe, T., and Ohki, M. (2001b). Fusion of MOZ and p300 histone acetyltransferases in

acute monocytic leukemia with a t(8;22)(p11;q13) chromosome translocation. Leukemia 15, 89-94.

- 26. Kwok, R. P., Lundblad, J. R., Chrivia, J. C., Richards, J. P., Bachinger, H. P., Brennan, R. G., Roberts, S. G., Green, M. R., and Goodman, R. H. (1994). Nuclear protein CBP is a coactivator for the transcription factor CREB. Nature 370, 223-226.
- 27. Li, Q. J., Yang, S. H., Maeda, Y., Sladek, F. M., Sharrocks, A. D., and Martins-Greens, M. (2003). MAP kinase phosphorylation-dependent activation of Elk-1 leads to activation of the co-activator p300. EMBO J 22, 281-291.
- 28. Liang, J., Prouty, L., Williams, B. J., Dayton, M. A., and Blanchard, K. L. (1998). Acute mixed lineage leukemia with an inv(8)(p11q13) resulting in fusion of the genes for MOZ and TIF2. Blood 92, 2118-2122.
- 29. Linggi, B., Muller-Tidow, C., van de Locht, L., Hu, M., Nip, J., Serve, H., Berdel, W. E., van der Reijden, B., Quelle, D. E., Rowley, J. D., *et al.* (2002). The t(8;21) fusion protein, AML1 ETO, specifically represses the transcription of the p14(ARF) tumor suppressor in acute myeloid leukemia. Nature Med *8*, 743-750.
- 30. Lutterbach, B., Westendorf, J. J., Linggi, B., Isaac, S., Seto, E., and Hiebert, S. W. (2000). A mechanism of repression by acute myeloid leukemia-1, the target of multiple chromosomal translocations in acute leukemia. J Biol Chem 275, 651-656.
- **31.** Naar, A. M., Lemon, B. D., and Tjian, R. (2001). Transcriptional coactivator complexes. Annu Rev Biochem 70, 475-501.
- **32.** Narlikar, G. J., Fan, H. Y., and Kingston, R. E. (2002). Cooperation between complexes that regulate chromatin structure and transcription. Cell *108*, 475-487.
- **33.** Natarajan, K., Jackson, B. M., Zhou, H., Winston, F., and Hinnebusch, A. G. (1999). Transcriptional activation by Gcn4p involves independent interactions with the SWI/SNF complex and the SRB/mediator. Mol Cell *4*, 657-664.

- 34. Neely, K. E., Hassan, A. H., Wallberg, A. E., Steger, D. J., Cairns, B. R., Wright, A. P., and Workman, J. L. (1999). Activation domain-mediated targeting of the SWI/SNF complex to promoters stimulates transcription from nucleosome arrays. Mol Cell 4, 649-655.
- 35. Noda, M., Yoon, K., and Rodan, G. A. (1988). Cyclic AMP-mediated stabilization of osteocalcin mRNA in rat osteoblast-like cells treated with parathyroid hormone. J Biol Chem 263, 18574-18577.
- 36. O'Connell, S., Wang, L., Robert, S., Jones, C. A., Saint, R., and Jones, R. S. (2001). Polycomblike PHD fingers mediate conserved interaction with enhancer of zeste protein. J Biol Chem 276, 43065-43073.
- 37. Panagopoulos, I., Fioretos, T., Isaksson, M., Samuelsson, U., Billstrom, R., Strombeck, B., Mitelman, F., and Johansson, B. (2001). Fusion of the MORF and CBP genes in acute myeloid leukemia with the t(10;16)(q22;p13). Hum Mol Genet 10, 395-404.
- 38. Panagopoulos, I., Isaksson, M., Lindvall, C., Bjorkholm, M., Ahlgren, T., Fioretos, T., Heim, S., Mitelman, F., and Johansson, B. (2000). RT-PCR analysis of the MOZ-CBP and CBP-MOZ chimeric transcripts in acute myeloid leukemias with t(8;16)(p11;p13). Genes Chromosomes Cancer 28, 415-424.
- **39.** Panagopoulos, I., Isaksson, M., Lindvall, C., Hagemeijer, A., Mitelman, F., and Johansson, B. (2003). Genomic characterization of MOZ/CBP and CBP/MOZ chimeras in acute myeloid leukemia suggests the involvement of a damage-repair mechanism in the origin of the t(8;16)(p11;p13). Genes Chromosomes Cancer *36*, 90-98.
- 40. Partridge, N. C., Bloch, S. R., and Pearman, A. T. (1994). Signal transduction pathways mediating parathyroid hormone regulation of osteoblastic gene expression. J Cell Biochem 55, 321-327.

- **41.** Pelletier, N., Champagne, N., Lim, H., and Yang, X. J. (2003). Expression, purification, and analysis of MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases. Methods *31*, 24-32.
- **42.** Pelletier, N., Champagne, N., Stifani, S., and Yang, X. J. (2002). MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runt-domain transcription factor Runx2. Oncogene 21, 2729-2740.
- **43.** Pelletier, N., Goh, S.-L., Miao, D., Champagne, N., Goltzman, D., and Yang, X.-J. (2004). Signal-dependent regulation of Runx2 transcriptional activity by MOZ and the WW-domain coactivator TAZ. in preparation.
- 44. Roth, S. Y., Denu, J. M., and Allis, C. D. (2001). Histone acetyltransferases. Annu Rev Biochem 70, 81-120.
- 45. Schultz, D. C., Friedman, J. R., and Rauscher III, F. J. (2001). Targeting histone deacetylase complexes via KRAB-zinc finger proteins: PHD and bromodomains of KAP-1 form a cooperative unit that recruits a novel isoform of the Mi-2α subunit of NuRD. Genes & Dev 15, 428-443.
- 46. Scolnick, D. M., Chehab, N. H., Stavridi, E. S., Lien, M. C., Caruso, L., Moran, E., Berger, S. L., and Halazonetis, T. D. (1997). CREB-binding protein and p300/CBPassociated factor are transcriptional coactivators of the p53 tumor suppressor protein. Cancer Res 57, 3693-3696.
- **47.** Sharma, M., Zarnegar, M., Li, X., Lim, B., and Sun, Z. (2000). Androgen receptor interacts with a novel MYST protein, HBO1. J Biol Chem 275, 35200-35208.
- **48.** Shen, J., Montecino, M., Lian, J. B., Stein, G. S., van Wijnen, A. J., and Stein, J. L. (2002). Histone acetylation *in vivo* at the osteocalcin locus is functionally linked to vitamin D-dependent, bone tissue-specific transcription. J Biol Chem 277, 20284-20292.

- 49. Sierra, J., Villagra, A., Paredes, R., Cruzat, F., Gutierrez, S., Javed, A., Arriagada, G., Olate, J., Imschenetzky, M., van Wijnen, A. J., *et al.* (2003). Regulation of the bone-specific osteocalcin gene by p300 requires Runx2/Cbfa1 and the vitamin D3 receptor but not p300 intrinsic histone acetyltransferase activity. Mol Cell Biol 23, 3339-3351.
- 50. Snowden, A. W., Anderson, L. A., Webster, G. A., and Perkins, N. D. (2000). A novel transcriptional repression domain mediates p21(WAF1/CIP1) induction of p300 transactivation. Mol Cell Biol 20, 2676-2686.
- 51. Sun, L., Vitolo, M., and Passaniti, A. (2001). Runt-related gene 2 in endothelial cells: inducible expression and specific regulation of cell migration and invasion. Cancer Res 61, 4994-5001.
- 52. Surapureddi, S., Yu, S., Bu, H., Hashimoto, T., Yeldandi, A. V., Kashireddy, P., Cherkaoui-Malki, M., Qi, C., Zhu, Y. J., Rao, M. S., and Reddy, J. K. (2002). Identification of a transcriptionally active peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha -interacting cofactor complex in rat liver and characterization of PRIC285 as a coactivator. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99, 11836-11841.
- 53. Swarthout, J. T., D'Alonzo, R. C., Selvamurugan, N., and Partridge, N. C. (2002). Parathyroid hormone-dependent signaling pathways regulating genes in bone cells. Gene 282, 1-17.
- 54. Takahashi, A., Satake, M., Yamaguchi-Iwai, Y., Bae, S. C., Lu, J., Maruyama, M., Zhang, Y. W., Oka, H., Arai, N., and Arai, K. (1995). Positive and negative regulation of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor promoter activity by AML1-related transcription factor, PEBP2. Blood 86, 607-616.
- **55.** Taylor, D. S., Laubach, J. P., Nathan, D. G., and Mathey-Prevot, B. (1996). Cooperation between core binding factor and adjacent promoter elements contributes to the tissue-specific expression of interleukin-3. J Biol Chem 271, 14020-14027.

- 56. Thomas, D. M., Carty, S. A., Piscopo, D. M., Lee, J. S., Wang, W. F., Forrester, W. C., and Hinds, P. W. (2001). The retinoblastoma protein acts as a transcriptional coactivator required for osteogenic differentiation. Mol Cell 8, 303-316.
- **57.** Thomas, T., Voss, A. K., Chowdhury, K., and Gruss, P. (2000). Querkopf, a MYST family histone acetyltransferase, is required for normal cerebral cortex development. Development *127*, 2537-2548.
- **58.** Wang, Q., Stacy, T., Binder, M., Marin-Padilla, M., Sharpe, A. H., and Speck, N. A. (1996). Disruption of the Cbfa2 gene causes necrosis and hemorrhaging in the central nervous system and blocks definitive hematopoiesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *83*, 3444-3449.
- Westendorf, J. J., and Hiebert, S. W. (1999). Mammalian Runt-domain proteins and their roles in hematopoisis, osteogenesis and leukemia. J Cell Biochem Supp 32, 51-58.
- 60. Wolffe, A. (1998). Chromatin: Structure and Function., 3rd edn ((San Diego, London, Boston, New York, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto), Publishers: Academic Press, Harcourt Brace & Company.).
- **61.** Workman, J. L., and Kingston, R. E. (1998). Alteration of nucleosome structure as a mechanism of transcriptonal regulation. Annu Rev Biochem *67*, 545-579.
- 62. Wotton, S., Stewart, M., Blyth, K., Vaillant, F., Kilbey, A., Neil, J. C., and Cameron, E. R. (2002). Proviral insertion indicates a dominant oncogenic role for Runx1/AML-1 in T-cell lymphoma. Cancer Res 62, 7181-7185.
- **63.** Yagi, R., Chen, L. F., Shigesada, K., Murakami, Y., and Ito, Y. (1999). A WW domain-containing yes-associated protein (YAP) is a novel transcriptional co-activator. EMBO J *18*, 2551-2562.
- 64. Yamagoe, S., Kanno, T., Kanno, Y., Sasaki, S., Siegel, R. M., Lenardo, M. J., Humphrey, G., Wang, Y., Nakatani, Y., Howard, B. H., and Ozato, K. (2003).

Interaction of histone acetylases and deacetylases in vivo. Mol Cell Biol 23, 1025-1033.

- 65. Yan, Y., Barlev, N. A., Haley, R. H., Berger, S. L., and Marmorstein, R. (2000). Crystal structure of yeast Esa1 suggests a unified mechanism for catalysis and substrate binding by histone acetyltransferases. Mol Cell 6, 1195-1205.
- 66. Yu, S., Rao, S., and Reddy, J. K. (2003). Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors, fatty acid oxidation steatohepatitis and hepatocarcinogenesis. Curr Mol Med 6, 561-572.
- 67. Yudkovsky, N., Logie, C., Hahn, S., and Peterson, C. L. (1999). Recruitment of the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling complex by transcriptional activators. Genes Dev 13, 2369-2374.
- **68.** Zhang, W., and Bieker, J. J. (1998). Acetylation and modulation of erythroid Kruppel-like factor (EKLF) activity by interaction with histone acetyltransferases. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95, 9855-9860.

Chapter VI – Contribution to Original Research

CHAPTER VI

CONTRIBUTION TO ORIGINAL RESEARCH



1. Identification and characterization of MORF, a new member of the MYST family of histone acetyltransferases. Demonstrate that MORF contains histone acetyltransferase activity and possesses several modules characteristic of a transcriptional coregulator. These findings might explain the implication of MORF and MOZ in leukemogenesis.

2. Demonstrated that MOZ and MORF activation domains bind and stimulate Runx2dependent activation of the osteocalcin gene. This finding suggests a novel role of MOZ and MORF in cell proliferation and differentiation.

3. Demonstrated that MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 synergistically modulate the osteocalcin promoter. The importance of signaling pathways activated by PMA in the regulation of the osteocalcin promoter by MOZ, TAZ and Runx2 is described. This finding leads to the proposal of how transcription factors in conjunction with coactivators regulate osteoblast differentiation via signaling pathways.

Hooker, Sophie (AJ's),4/23/04 2:03 PM +0100,RE: signed waivers

From: "Hooker, Sophie (AJ's)" <S.Hooker@nature.com> To: "Pelletier, Nadine'" <nadine@lan1.molonc.mcgill.ca> Subject: RE: signed waivers Date: Fri, 23 Apr 2004 14:03:49 +0100 MIME-Version: 1.0

Dear Nadine,

Thank you for your request to use an article from: Oncogene 2002, 21, 2729-2740, "MOZ and MORF histone acetyltransferases interact with the Runt-domain transcription factor Runx2." by Nadine Pelletier, Nathalie Champagne, Stefano Stifani & Xiang-Jiao Yang.

Print permission is granted for one-time publication in your thesis, with the following specifications:

1. Reproduction is intended in a primary journal, secondary journal, CD-ROM or book.

2. Nature Publishing Group's permission for electronic reproduction is not unlimited: we may in future require you to link through to the figure on Nature Online, rather than maintain an electronic version on your own web site.

3. Nature's copyright permission must be indicated next to the Figure, Table or Abstract in print. In electronic form, this acknowledgement must be visible at the same time as the Figure/Table/Abstract, and must be hyperlinked to the journal's homepage or at least to the Nature home page (http://www.nature.com/).

4. You must yourself obtain the consent of the author or, where such information is printed in a Nature Publishing Group journal, the photographer/illustrator.

5. Significant modifications will be faxed for approval by the authors and Nature Publishing Group.

6. Any further usage will be requested in writing.

7. Until print versions of AOP papers are published, the credit line should be cited in the style "Author(s) Nature advance online publication, day month year (doi:10.1038/natureXXXX)". Once the print version (identical to the AOP) is published, it should be cited as follows: "Author(s) (JOURNAL NAME) volume, page (year); advance online publication, (doi:10.1038/natureXXXX)"

8. If you are adapting a figure a copy of the adapted figure is required for our files.

We are certain that all parties will benefit from this agreement and wish you the best in the use of this material. Thank you.

Kind Regards,

Jo Denny, Permissions Coordinator Nature Publishing Group The Macmillan Building 4 Crinan Street London N1 9XW UK tel: +44 0207 843 4893 fax: +44 0207 843 4839

-----Original Message-----From: Pelletier, Nadine [mailto:nadine@lan1.molonc.mcgill.ca] Sent: 22 April 2004 18:21 To: s.hooker@nature.com Subject: signed waivers

Dear Madam Hooker,

Attached is a request for signed waivers.

Sincerely, Nadine Pelletier

DISCLAIMER: This e-mail is confidential and should not be used by anyone who is not the original intended recipient. If you have received this e-mail in error please inform the sender and delete it from your mailbox or any other storage mechanism. Neither Macmillan Publishers Limited nor any of its agents accept liability for any statements made which are clearly the sender's own and not expressly made on behalf of Macmillan Publishers Limited or one of its agents. Please note that neither Macmillan Publishers Limited nor any of its attachments and it is your responsibility to scan the email and attachments (if any). No contracts may be concluded on behalf of Macmillan Publishers Limited or its agents by means of e-mail communication. Macmillan Publishers Limited Registered in England and Wales with registered number 785998 Registered Office Brunel Road, Houndmills, Basingstoke RG21 6XS

2